



Department of Ecology (Katedra ekologie)

THE DYNAMICS OF ELEMENTS IN SOIL AND PLANTS IN GRASSLANDS

(Ph.D. Dissertation Thesis)

Chukwudi Nwaogu, BSc, PGDE, M.GIS, MSc (Ing.), Ph.D

Supervisor: Prof. Dr. Vilém Pavlů

Prague 2019

DEDICATION

To HIS Infinite intelligence: The Omniportent, Omniscience and Omniscience God, & My Family.

AUTHOR'S STATEMENT/DECLARATION

I declare that this PhD thesis of Department of Ecology has been completed independently, under the supervision of Prof. Dr. Vilém Pavlů. All the materials and resources are cited with regards to the scientific ethics, copyrights and laws protecting intellectual property. All provided and created digital data will not be publicly disposed without the consent of the Department of Ecology, Faculty of Environmental Sciences, Czech University of Life Sciences Prague.

In Prague, March 2019.

.....

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

I give thanks to my nuclear family: Mrs. Modupeola Abike Chukwudi-Nwaogu (lovely wife), Ed-Tito 'Dubem Chukwudi-Nwaogu and Peniel Jidechukwu Chukwudi-Nwaogu (beloved sons). I appreciate everyone who directly or indirectly supported my studies and the completion of the thesis. I acknowledge the effort of my supervisor, Prof. Dr. Vilém Pavlů, and other senior research collegues namely, Prof. RNDr. Michal Hejcman, Dr. Lenka Pavlů, and Dr. Jan Gaisler. I also give thanks to all my other collegues in the Department of Weeds and Vegetation of Agroecosystems, Grassland Research Station Liberec, Crop Research Institute, Liberec, Czech Republic including Ing. Teowdroes Kassahun, Ing. Jan Titěra, Ing, Klára Pavlů, František Paška, Věra Ismanická, and Irena Jonášová. My sincere appreciation also goes to my caring mom, Mrs. Grace Akpashini Nwaogu, my brother, Mr. Valentine Omengboji Nwaogu and his immediate family, my dear inlaws, Mr & Mrs Olawoyin and every members of my extended family for their encouragement, support, and prayers. I will not forget my Dad, his blessed memory (Late Chief Robert Munonye Emem Nwaogu), may his soul find his rightful place! My special acknowledgement is extended to those who have in one way or the other helped me with data from different study areas: especially my Nigerian and Ghanian research colleagues, Mr. Joshua Onyedikachi Okeke, Mrs Francesca Uche Uko, Dr. Samuel Orim, Dr. Olutoyin Fashae, Ing. Edwin Wallace, Ing. Richard Gardiner, and others.

DEFINITION OF (OPERATIONAL) TERMS

This deals with further explanation about the meaning and prime focus of terminologies as used in this Dissertation Thesis.

Dynamics is used here to signify the prevailing variations, differences and/or changes in a given scenario.

Elements in soil and plants denote the macro/micro nutrients which in some cases includes the trace elements/heavy metals, and their general concentration trends in different soil and plants.

Grasslands represent areas dominated by grasses, legumes, herbs, etc and with less than 10% trees or shrubs.

Municipal solid wastes dumps represent the undesirable materials that are more of humanly generated than natural. They consist of day-to-day consumed and discarded items such as food wastes, containers, textiles, product packaging and other numerous wastes from residential, commercial, electronics, institutions and industries.

Land use is defined as the purpose to which the land cover is engaged mainly by man.

Mulching as used in this work could be defined as the process of covering the soil surface around the plants with various materials to create favorable conditions for the crop/plant growth.

Traditional cutting is a conventional method of trimming down the plant subtle height to a desired level to achieve the mandate of the grassland management.

C-S-R plants adaptation strategies or traits: These are classified ecological features prevalent in different plant species enabling their individual defined life survival in any given ecosystem.

Ellenberg nutrient indicator values (indicator values) is commonly used for rapid estimation of site conditions from species composition, especially when measured values of environmental variables are not available.

ABBREVIATIONS

HM = heavy metals

MSW = municipal solid waste

PTE = potential toxic elements

ICP–OES = inductively coupled plasma–optical emission spectrometry

ANOVA = Analysis of variance

FEPA = Federal Environmental Protection Agency

NURTW = National Road Transport Workers of Nigeria

RDA = Redundancy analysis

C-S-R plants adaptation strategies or traits: C = Competitors, S = Stress-tolerant, R = Ruderals

EIV = Ellenberg nutrient indicator values (indicator values)

HM = heavy metals

MSW = municipal solid waste

PTE = potential toxic elements

ICP–OES = inductively coupled plasma–optical emission spectrometry

ANOVA = Analysis of variance

FEPA = Federal Environmental Protection Agency

NURTW = National Road Transport Workers of Nigeria

 $SOC/OC/C_{org} = Soil organic carbon$

 $STN/TN/N_{tot} = Soil total nitrogen$

AL = arable land

FL = forest land

GL = grassland

SL = shrubland hills

UL = urban built-up green

WL = freshwater swamp and mangrove wetland

WB = Waterbodies

SRTM = Shuttle Radar Topography Mission.

DEM = Digital Elevation Model

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Content	Page
CHAPTER ONE	
1. General introduction	1
1.1 Main goals and questions/hypotheses of the PhD Thesis	10
1.2 Study areas	11
1.3 Materials and methods	
1.4 limitation of the work	14
1.5 Results and conclusion	14
1.6 References	15
CHAPTER TWO	
Variations of elements in soil and plants due to municipal solid waste dumps in	n grasslands
Abstract	
2. Introduction	
2.1. Material and Methods	34
2.2. Results and Discussion	40
2.3. Conclusion	49
2.4. References	50
CHAPTER THREE	
Differences in SOC and STN status in grassland and other land use, Nigeria	
Abstract	59
3. Introduction	60
3.1. Material and Methods	
3.2. Results	69
3.3. Discussion	74
3.4. Conclusion	80
3.5. References	

CHAPTER FOUR

Plant species composition responses to long-term effects of mulching, tr and no management of improved upland grassland, Czech Republic	aditional cutting 90
Abstract	
4. Introduction	
4.1. Material and Methods	94
4.2. Results	
4.3. Discussion	
4.4. Conclusion	
4.5. References	114
CHAPTER FIVE	
Effects of grazing and dung on nutrient level in herbage and soil	
Abstract	
5. Introduction	
5.1. Material & Methods	
5.2. Results	
5.3. Discussion	
5.4. Conclusion	
5.5. References	
CHAPTER SIX	
Chicken grazing effects on soil and plants, Czech Republic	
Abstract	
6. Introduction	
6.1. Material and Methods	
6.2. Results and Discussion	
6.3. Conclusion	
6.4. References	

CHAPTER SEVEN

Discussion, conclusion and recommendation	166
7.1 Discussion overview	166
7.2 Principal conclusions and summary	173
7.3 Recommendations from the thesis	178
7.4 References	179

CHAPTER EIGHT

8.1 List of Author's Publications	183
8.2 List of Figures	186
8.3 List of Tables	
8.4. List of Appendices	190

CHAPTER ONE

General introduction

1. General introduction

Grasslands cover nearly 37% of the entire earth's terrestrial surface (O'mara 2012), about 50% of African land area (Osborne et al. 2018), and approximately 30% of European agricultural land area (Huyghe et al. 2014) with large ecological and socio-economic benefits in terms of food and ecosystem services (Egoh et al. 2011; Dengler et al. 2014; Baudena et al. 2015). The grassland biome exits in temperate climate (temperate grassland with mainly the C3 plant species) and in the tropical climate (tropical savanna with mainly the C4 plant species). Apart from the biogeochemical factors, management has widened the gap between temperate and tropical grasslands in their productivity and sustainability with the later having poorer management. Several studies have reported about the changes in species richness and diversity which are caused by management practices in the tropical grasslands (Egoh et al. 2011; Shi et al. 2013; Barros et al. 2015) and temperate grasslands (Pavlů et al. 2011; Hejcman et al. 2010; Hejcmanová et al. 2016). Different methods of grassland management especially cutting, mulching, grazing, and unmanaged are known to influence plant species composition and species diversity differently (Pavlu et al. 2011; Gaisler et al. 2013; Gaisler et al. 2019), yet little is known about the prevailing dynamics in soil and plants chemical properties in these different grassland management. For instance, studies have reported that cutting with biomass removal can cause nutrient depletion from the soil, especially when performed over a long period without fertilization (Schnitzler and Muller 1998; Perring et al. 2009). Though the nutrient contents removed annually by biomass harvesting might be low (Bakker 1989), but given several years of continous harvest, the quantities of nutrients removed might be devastating. In comparison with the managed grasslands, unmanaged grasslands have soil nutrient availability that may be elevated by either the input of nutrients from atmospheric deposition, mineralization of soil organic matter or by weathering of soil minerals (Köhler et al. 2001). Seldomly, it is confusing to accurately predict the likely effect of management on soils. For example, it might be expected that management with mulching would support more nutrient turnover and herbage due to swift decomposition of the mulched biomass when compared with cutting or abandonment (Oomes et al. 1996), but the result could differ especially in long-term management experiment (Mašková et al. 2009). This is because, the biomass left on the sward might instead lead to further changes in the physical properties of the soil (Facelli and Pickett 1991) and conconsequently to unexpected changes in soil chemical concentrations. Therefore, it could be concluded that management regime as well as soil chemical properties are major factors that influence vegetation in temperate grasslands (Bakker 1989).

Grazing by livestock has been one of the common management methods for grasslands worldwide. Contrary to mulch and/or cut grasslands, grazed grasslands are affected by many factors namely trampling, seed dispersion, in-situ nutrient supplement by excretion, and selective defoliation by animals (WallisDeVries 1998; Rook et al. 2004; Ludvíková et al. 2014). Grazing often promotes spatial heterogeneity of the plant canopy, and the specific influence of grazing depend on the type of grazing animal, grazing intensity, as well as the stocking time and duration (Ausden 2007). Livestock could graze selectively on some species and on certain plant segments (Rook and Tallowin 2003), they create a spatial heterogeneous sward structure with a mosaic of various heights (Bakker et al. 1984). Typically, sward height is identified as a crucial predictor of plant responses to defoliation intensity (Diaz et al. 2001; Naujeck et al. 2005). The species composition and heterogeneity of flora in temperate grasslands are often linked with grazing pressure and animals' preferences (Pettit et al. 1995) and subsequently a structure with patchy swards (Ludvíková et al. 2014).

However, there are numerous grassland management practices such as mulching, fertilization, regulated cutting, and sustainable grazing in the Central Europe and other developed regions, but in Nigeria and other sub-Sahara African (SSA) regions improper defoliations especially indiscriminate grazing, cutting, burning and litter removal are common. The savanna soil is not only becoming poor in vital nutrients but are also depreciating in ecosystem services including nutrient turnover with decreasing plants and microbial activities (Sanchez 2002; Vanlauwe et al. 2002); a situation which is entirely different from the temperate grasslands' scenario (Hejcman et al. 2013). Many factors including dearth of information, illiteracy, poverty, and negligence by government and agricultural institutes are the likely reasons in SSA. For example, long-term unregulated dumping of municipal solid wastes on grasslands in Nigeria is one of the pathetic proofs of illiteracy, poverty and absolute negligence by the stakeholders in agriculture and nature conservation.

Municipal solid waste dumps and dynamics of elements in the soil and plants

On grasslands, municipal solid wastes (MSW) create more harm than good to the ecosystem. MSW are deregated materials that are primarily of anthropogenic than natural origin. The wastes are generated from the daily consumption and disposal of substances such as food wastes, containers, textiles, product packaging and other forms of wastes from residential, commercial, electronics, institutions, and industries (Singh et al. 2011; Amos-Tautau et al. 2014; Oketola and Akpotu 2015). The persistent build-up of the MSW is linked with heavy metals (HM) formation in the soil and plants. Though, metals in required amount are required for survival by plants and animals yet, their high concentrations in the soil lead to toxicity of the ecosystem (Alloway 2004; Kabata-Pendias

2010; Ali et al. 2013; Ogbonna et al.2013; Liang et al. 2016). HM from the MSW can have negative effects on the soil microbes and fauna, and consequently limiting the contents of the essential nutrients' availability for plants' uptake (Behera et al. 2013; Ogbonna et al. 2013; Oketola and Akpotu 2015). Therefore, to restore the grasslands productivity in this case, empirical research work is necessary while, soil remediation processes are critically needed.

Effects of mulching, cutting and grazing on soil and plants in grasslands

Mulching could be defined as the method of cutting the aboveground sward without herbage removal and crushing the plant residues into smaller particules which are subsequently applied uniformly onto the soil/grassland surfaces by spreading (Dole zal et al. 2011; Metsoja et al. 2012). In return, the plant biomass over time decomposes and releases nutrients into the ecosystem for soil enrichment and plants uptake (Gaisler et al. 2004; Pavlů et al. 2016). The importance of mulching has been reiterated by many authors who described the method as a good way of enhancing soil fertility by increasing moisture content with decrease soil surface evaporation, soil temperature attenuation, and weed reduction (Sainju et al. 2005; Murungu et al. 2011; Prosdocimi et al. 2016; Thankamqini 2016). In Central Europe especially Czech Republic, mulching has been widely adopted by the farmers since 1990s as a low-cost alternative (Dux et al. 2009) to either grazing or conventional mowing. This practices since then has been either recommended to prevent unwanted changes in botanical composition of grasslands that are not presently used for agricultural purposes (Fiala 2007; Gaisler et al. 2013), or as an alternative management for the conservation of species-rich grasslands (Kahmen et al. 2002; Moog et al. 2002). However, many studies have compared mulching conducted once or twice per year, with cut and unmanaged treatments (Bakker et al. 2002; Kahmen et al. 2002; Duffková 2008; Mašková et al. 2009), but

only few studies have been performed on long-term period in the highlands of Czech Republic (Gaisler et al. 2013; Pavlů et al. 2016; Gaisler et al. 2019).

Contrary to the common practice in Czech Reublic and in most European countries, plant residue mulching is rarely practiced in SSA instead the straw-mulching. Straw-mulching has been reported for slow decomposition, promotion of termites' attack on plants, and poor nutrient supply (Wood et al. 1980; Mando et al. 1999; Mando et al. 2001; Nyagumbo et al. 2015).

Although, both plant residues mulching and cut with biomass are sustainable grassland management methods used for promoting soil quality and species diversity (Moog et al. 2002; Gaisler et al. 2004; Prosdocimi et al. 2016), yet strw-mulching and cut with biomass removal predominate in SSA especially Nigeria (Manyong et al. 2001; Babatunde et al. 2012). This is attributed to increasing poor population leading to high rate of plant residues usage for domestic purposes such as for building and fuel, and this without fertilization could consequently cause a decline in soil fertility and plants richness (Buerkert et al. 2000; Chikoye et al. 2000; Manyong et al. 2001; Savadogo et al. 2007; Babatunde et al. 2012; Dossou-Yovo et al. 2016). A recent study by Gaisler et al. (2019) reported that traditional management of two-cuts with biomass removal was the best alternative for conserving plant species richness and diversity in Czech Republic. In contrast, the result is different in most countries in SSA because the biomass is removed by burning with intense heat penetrating the deep soil profile subsequently reducing microbial activities (Sainju et al. 2005; Murungu et al. 2011; Prosdocimi et al. 2016; Thankamqini 2016).

Grazing is considered as one of the best means to improve soil quality (Virgona et al. 2006; Teague et al. 2011; Chen et al. 2015; Xu et al. 2018; Zegler et al. 2018) and promote plant diversity by suppressing competitively dominant plant species and fostering rare species (Crawley 1997). Several studies in Czech Republic (Pavlů et al. 2006; Pavlů et al. 2009; Golodets et al. 2013;

Ludvíková et al. 2014; Ludvíková et al. 2015; Hejcmanová et al. 2016), and in Nigeria (Lal 1996; Buerkert 1998; Asadu 1999; Harris 1999; Ayuba 2001; Aremu 2007; Oladele and Braimoh 2014; Jimoh et al. 2017; Lawal-Adebowale et al. 2018; Nwaogu et al. 2019) have been conducted on the strong intractions between grazing, nutrients in soil and plants, and species composition. Though grazing had positive effects on the soil nutrients and plants species richness, yet this to a large extend depends on the grazing intensity. For example, light to moderate grazing could enhance soil C through increased plant productivity by reinstating aging or dead plant tissues with active photosynthetic tissues (Holland et al. 1992; Zhang et al. 2015b) and via prolonged light exposure on younger plant tissues, extending C capture during daylight periods (Shao et al. 2013). On the other hand, heavy or intensive grazing may lead to excessive hoof trampling by grazing animals causing soil compaction, which could result in decreased soil pore space, diminished infiltration, and low plant available water (Willatt and Pullar 1984; Tate et al. 2004; Kotzé et al. 2013; Pulido et al. 2016). These impacts might in turn surpress root and mycorrhizal growth (Barto et al. 2010), mar soil structure (Steffens et al. 2008), disrupt C and N cycles (Piñeiro et al. 2010), and consequently decrease productivity of the grassland (Byrnes et al. 2018).

Apart from grazing intensity, type of livestock has been identified as another factor which has crucial influence on soil properties and vegetation (Rook et al. 2004; Wrage et al. 2011). Livestock such as cattle and sheep differ in terms of their grazing characteristics based on their nutritive requirements, body size and muzzle structure. Cattles are known to graze patchily, whereas sheep could select single plants and plant parts (Illius & Gordon 1987; Rook et al. 2004). On the other hand, chickens have been identified as good pasture livestock with vital influence on soil properties and floristic compositions (McCall 1980; Grichar et al. 2005; Su et al. 2018). Unlike ruminant herbivores, chickens are omnivores that can derive various foods (such as insects, fresh leaves,

invertebrates, buds, grains and stones) from grasslands (Lomu et al. 2004), and consequently redefining soil and plants characterizations (Su et al. 2018). Their inherent scratch-feeding mode promotes soil surface aeration and the incorporation of organic matter into the soil (Fukumoto 2009). Poultry manure has multiple values in agriculture. For example, as a sustainable means of organic fertilizer to the soil (Sivakumar 2006; Su et al. 2018), and as source of supplemental N, fibre and energy to ruminants (Mishra et al. 2015). Some authors have also reported the use of poultry litter as an alternative for natural fuel source. The authors documented that poultry litter with less than 9% water contents can burn without extra fuel which can be suitably used for energy generation (Jayathilakan et al. 2012). Notably, free-ranging chicken production could increase labile manure to degraded soil, thereby enhancing plant growth in the poultry farmlands (Grichar et al. 2005). In Jiangsu, China for example, Li et al. (2011) found that the soil treatment with poultry litter significantly increased the soil macropore (mac-P), mesopore (mes-P) volume and SOC when compared with the chemical fertilizer treatment. The authors further reported greater soil total porosity, improved soil pore structure, and enhanced soil microbial activities in the soil applied with poultry litter relative to the inorganic manure site.

Excreta from chicken grazing (CG) amiliorates many soil-associated problems with its use as manure by lowering moisture content, reducing odor, improving texture, subduing weed-seed viability, and providing uniform and stable particles that are easier to handle (Schelegel 1992; Dao 1999). Other studies added that poultry manure has been essential in improving the fertility of the cultivated soil by increasing the organic matter content, water holding capacity, oxygen diffusion rate and the aggregate stability of the soils (Mahimairaja et al. 1995; Adeli et al. 2009).

Indeed, nutrients provided by poultry litter have been reported by many authors to have positive effects on soil and plants growth (Mitchell and Tu 2005; Reddy et al. 2007). However, optimum

use of this manure requires knowledge of the composition not only in relation to beneficial values but also to environmental implications. This is because, continuous droppings of poultry excreta or an intensive introduction of the manure might intensify the concentrations of potassium phosphate (K₃PO₄) and nitrate (NO₃⁻), and consequently leading to leaching and eutrophication, nonpoint water contamination, and groundwater pollution (Zhu et al. 2004; Adeli et al. 2007; Kobierski et al. 2017).

Generally, livestock grazing (whether cattle, sheep or chicken) is associated with contrasting soil properties (Rook et al. 2004; Wrage et al. 2011), varying vegetation composition (Nwaogu et al. 2019), and spatial heterogenous sward structures (Pettit et al. 1995; Ludvíková et al. 2014). Therefore, an understanding of the interactive effects of grazing types/forms on soil and plants nutrient status as well as species composition is pertinent for sustainable management of the grasslands.

In these contexts, this PhD Thesis is focused on *appraising the dynamics of elements in the soil and plants in grasslands under different management (such as gazing, cutting, mulching, and waste disposal)*. The conception of this work was prompted by the need to conserve the grasslands and their indispensably associated ecosystem services. As the human population increases, extra food is needed from the world's existing agricultural land base (especially grasslands). Grazers are efficient converters of forages and poor-quality feeds into humanly edible energy and protein, and grassland-based food production can produce food with a comparable carbon footprint as mixed systems (O'Mara 2012). Grasslands are not only sources of food but are very important carbon sinks, groundwater purification, and socio-cultural services. It is therefore expedient to investigate the nutrient contents and their disparities in plants and soil under unmanaged waste sites, in mulching and cutting regimes, and under different grazing systems. This will help to provide the agriculturists with vitally substantial information necessary for proper management, maintenance and restoration of degraded grasslands.

Conclusion

This chapter on general introduction is concluded by emphasizing that the thesis is structured into eight chapters and each chapter ends with list of citations except the last chapter. Chapter one dealt with the general introduction which briefly discussed the main concept of the work by relating to each of the case studies involved. The chapter further highlighted the thesis main goal, objectives, research questions and hypotheses (where applicable). Other components of the chapter one includes the brief overview of the limitation of the work, methothodology, study areas, data, and results. Chapter two to chapter six addressed the five case studies performed in accordance with the main goal of the Thesis. Meanwhile, these case studies have been either submitted to/or published in reputable ISI journals indexed in web of science (WoS) database with scientific impact factors. Chapter two focused on the 'variations of elements in soil and plants due to municipal solid waste dumps in grasslands, Nigeria'. The unawareness of the values of the grasslands by the people and the government was shown by the act of indiscriminant dumping of wastes without considering the effects on the soil and plant species. As earlier mentioned, the case study in chapter two was performed to correct the negligence on the part of the people and government by using the information from the result as evidence. The research is a good beginning to reveal the need to conserve and restore the grasslands by preventing their contamination with municipal wastes in the region. Chapter three examined the 'differences in SOC and STN status in grassland and other neighboring land use, Nigeria'. This study did not only help in the comprehension of the dynamics in concentrations and stocks of SOC and STN in the grasslands, but it also enabled a comparative analysis between the grasslands and other land use types in the

study area. The knowledge from this study will support in the proper management of the grasslands and other neighboring agricultural lands in the watershed. Chapter four evaluated the 'responses of plant species composition to long-term effects of mulching, traditional cutting and no management of improved upland grassland, Czech Republic'. This research has the longest time frame among all the studies performed during this PhD programme. It covered 13 years of investigation on how the various meadow management approaches influence long-term successional changes in plant species composition, and species richness in a previously improved upland meadow in Jizera Mts. Chapter five investigated the 'effects of grazing and dung on nutrient level in herbage and soil'. Performed at Jizera Mts in Liberec, this study examined whether the presence of faeces, deposited by heifers, on tall sward-height patches would significantly affect the amount of nutrients in the soil and consequently in the herbage of A. capillaris grassland. Chapter six assessed the 'soil and plants status in a chicken grazed grassland' in Netluky village, Czech Republic. The study attempted to find out the impacts of the poultry livestock on the grassland, and to ascertain if there is any contrast or similarity in the soil chemical properties and botanical composition before and after grazing. The result could help to consolidate the introduction of chicken as a grazing livestock for sustainable grassland management.

1.1 Main goals, research hypotheses and questions

This main goal of this study is to appraise the dynamics of elements in the soil and plants in grasslands under different management (such as gazing, cutting, mulching, and waste disposal). Therefore, the variations in the concentrations of elements in the soil and plants in grasslands are treated in two approaches, namely;

-Management approach (response of nutrients in the soil and plants to grazing, cutting, and mulching);

-Pollution approach (reaction of elements in the soil and plants to anthropogenically generated wastes).

Investigating the dynamics of macro and micro nutrients in the soil and plants under the two approaches enabled the postulation of some hypotheses and questions. These research hypotheses and questions were framed based on individual case study and structured to achieve the main goal of the thesis.

In *case study one*, it was hypothesized that in addition to the significant effects on the soil and plant chemical properties, the MSW dumps affect the species composition and richness.

In *case study two*, it was hypothesized that SOC and STN concentrations and stocks are significantly affected by slope position, and soil bulk density and depth.

Case study three was suppositioned with the question: how do different meadow management methods (mulching, cutting and abandonment) affect long-term successional changes in plant species composition, the main plant functional groups, and species richness?

Case study four had the hypothesis that: the presence of faeces, deposited by heifers, on tall sward-height patches would significantly affect the amount of nutrients in the soil and consequently in the herbage of *A. capillaris* grassland.

Case study five hypothesized that chicken grazing (CG) caused increased soil N while, preferential grazing by the chickens led to changes in botanical composition.

1.2 Study areas

Briefly the study areas will be given an overview here.

The studies were performed in two different ecological regions: (1) temperate and (2) tropical climates.

(1) *temperate region (Czech Republic)*

The studies in the Czech Republic were performed in two different areas; in the village of Oldřichov v Hájích, and in the Netluky village. Case studies three and four are located in the Jizerské hory Mountains (Jizera Mountains) with 420 m altitude a.s.l., in the northern Czech Republic, which is 10 km north of Liberec (50°50.34' N, 15°05.36' E) in the village of Oldřichov in Hájích. The experimental site was established in 1998 and has a mean annual temperature of 7.2 °C and an average annual precipitation of 803 mm (Liberec Meteorological Station). The site has a medium deep brown soil (Cambisol) with 10-15 cm and is underlain by granite bedrock. The case study six (chicken grazing experiment) was conducted on 0.7 ha of experimental grassland at Netluky village (150°2'21.344"N, 14°36'51.075"E). The altitude of the study site was 284 m a.s.l., the average annual precipitation was 591 mm and the mean annual temperature was 8°C with loamy clay soil texture.

(2) tropical region (Nigeria)

The case studies one and two experimental sites are located in Nigeria. The case study one (soil and plants responses to MSW) cut across Nigeria (4⁰N -14⁰N, 3⁰E -15⁰E). It covered selected grasslands along the major roads linking the sub-urbans and the cities. The area has an annual temperature ranging from 23 ⁰C to 40 ⁰C (from the South to Northern part), and annual rainfall ranging from 500 mm -3000 mm (from the North to the South). The soils are of loamy-sand properties and primarily of Luvisols, Vertisols, Lithosols, and Ferralsols taxonomical groups (FAO, 2001). The dump sites were between 15-20 years old, and 3-8 hectares in area. The dumpsites are located in relatively plain land with about 60-90 meters above sea level. The case

study two (on the differences in SOC and STN stocks) is found in Imo watershed located in the south-east and south-south regions of Nigeria with geographical extends between 4° 50' 00"N to 6° 02' 00"N latitude and 6° 04'10"E to $7^{\circ}34'$ 15"E longitude. It has an area of 4321.4 km², and an elevation ranging from about 52 m - 340 m a.s.l. The watershed is in a humid tropical climate having a mean annual temperature of 28.5° C, and a mean annual rainfall of 2400 mm with over 70% falling between the months of May and October (FORMECU, 1998). It has a sand, loamy-sand textural characterization (Udom and Ogunwole, 2015).

1.3 Materials and Methods

The differences in the study locations prompted the use of several materials and methods to achieve the main goal of this work. Rising plate meter was used to measure the plants height; Cutlasses, hoes, and rakes were used to clear vegetative cover from the experimental sites before soil sampling. Terrax and terra-scoop in combination of a Dutch soil auger and a spatula was used to collect soil samples from the dump sites; Inductively coupled plasma-optical emission spectrometry-ICP-OES (720 Series, Agilent Technologies) was employed in the laboratory by the help of the lab-attendants for determining the plant available nutrients after extraction by Mehlich III (Mehlich, 1984). ArcGIS 10.1, NigSat and USGS Landsat images were for land use types identification/classification. Hand-held GPS (Garmin GPSMAP 64ST, USA) was used to locate/identify sampling points. Shuttle Radar Topography Mission (SRTM) for DEM at 30 m resolution was used for slope/altitude validation process. A tractor-driven mulching machine (Uni Maher UM 19, Gerhard Dücker GmbH & Co. KG) was used for the mulching treatments. Plant biomass was crushed into pieces 5-10 cm long, spread on the sward surface and pressed by the roller. Others are softwares such as the statistical packages namely; STATISTICA 13.1 (Dell Inc 2016), CANOCO 5 program (ter Braak & Šmilauer, 2012), and IBM SPSS 20.0 (IBM, 2011)

which were used for the statistical analysis. These have programs such as ANOVA and RDA which were applied to determine the mean differences and significance level between treatments and sites in time. They were also used in testing the relationships such as regressions and correlations among measured variables. In terms of the experimental design, because of the diversity in the ecological settings of the work, diverse methods were applied as appropriate to each case study in order to achieve the main objective(s). This information is shown in detail in the case studies (shown in chapters two to chapter six).

1.4 limitation of the work

In respect to the vegetation data, the samplings focused only on the aboveground plant residues. However, not including the below ground herbage biomass does not mean that it has no influence on the above ground plants structure, but due to the schope of the study.

1.5 Results and conclusions

The results from the papers and manuscripts presented were concrete evidence that the concentrations of the elements (whether essential or trace element) differed in soil and plants in grasslands. The findings further revealed that the soil properties and species compositions varied due to the differences in human activities such as contrasting management regimes (grazing, cutting, mulching) and contaminants from anthropogenically dumped wastes. On this note, from the five case studies the following conclusions were drawn that:

- the MSW significantly increased HM concentrations which consequently affected the chemical properties of soil and plant as well as the species composition and richness;
- SOC and STN concentrations and stocks were significantly affected by slope position, soil bulk density and depth;

- repeated mulching cannot completely be an alternative for traditional two-cut management in improved upland meadows without decreasing plant species richness and diversity, as well as changing the sward structure;
- the presence of faeces increased the P and K concentrations in the herbage in tall swardheight patches in intensively grazed pasture only, whereas no effect of faeces was found in extensively grazed pasture., which is likely due to a "dilution effect".
- though, chicken grazing caused increase in soil N yet, their preference in forage grazing induced changes in botanical composition.

1.6 References

- Adeli A, Tewolde H, Sistani K, Rowe D. 2010. Comparison of broiler litter and commercial fertilizer at equivalent N rates on soil properties. Communications in Soil Science and Plant Analysis, 41(20): 2432–2447.
- Ali Z, Malik RN, Qadir A. 2013. Heavy metals distribution and risk assessments in the soils affected by fannery effluents. Chem and Ecol. 29 (8): 676-695.
- Alloway BJ. 2004. Contamination of soils in domestic gardens and allotments: a brief overview. Land Contam. Reclam. 12: 179-187.
- Amos-Tautau BMW, Onigbinde AO, Ere D. 2014. Assessment of some heavy metals and physicochemical properties in surface soils of municipal open waste dumpsite in Yenagoa, Nigeria. African J Environ. Sci Technol. 8: 41 - 47.
- Aremu OT. 2007. Effect of Grazing on Forage Quality and Quantity for Ungulates of The Borgu Sector of the Kainji Lake National Park, Nigeria. Discovery and Innovat.19:11-16

- Asadu CLA, Ike OO, Ugwuoke BO. 1999. Cattle grazing and environment in eastern Nigeria: impact on soil physical properties. Outlook Agric. 28: 103-107.
- Ausden M. 2007. Habitat Management for Conservation, a Handbook of Techniques. Oxford University Press, New York.
- Ayuba HK. 2001. Livestock grazing intensities and soil deterioration in the semi-arid rangeland of Nigeria: Effects on soil chemical status. Discovery and Innovat. 13: 150-155
- Babatunde FE, Dantata IJ, Olawuyi OJ. 2012. Performance of Sweet Potato and Soyabeans as affected by cropping sequence in the Northern Guinea Savanna of Nigeria. J. Agron, 11: 22-26.
- Baker HG.1989. Sources of naturalized grasses and herbs in California grasslands, in: Huenneke,L. F., Mooney, H. A. (Eds.), Grassland structure and function: California annual grassland.Dordrecht, Kluwer Academic Publishers, London, pp. 29-36.
- Bakker JP, De Leeuw J, van wieren S. 1984. Micro-patterns in grassland vegetation created and sustained by sheep. Plant Ecol. 55(3):153-161.
- Barros MJF, Silva-Arias GA, Fregonezi JN, Turchetto-Zolet AC, Iganci JRV, Diniz-Filhoc JAF, Freitas LB. 2015. Environmental drivers of diversity in Subtropical Highland Grasslands. Perspect. in Plant Ecol., Evolut. and Systemat. 17, 360–368.
- Barto EK, Alt F, Oelmann Y, Wilcke W, Rillig MC. 2010. Contributions of biotic and abiotic factors to soil aggregation across a land use gradient. Soil Biol. Biochem. 42:2316–2324. doi:10.1016/j.soilbio.2010.09.008
- Baudena M, Dekker SC, van Bodegom PM, Cuesta B, Higgins SI, Lehsten V, Reick CH, Rietkerk M, Scheiter S, Yin Z, Zavala MA, Brovkin V. 2015. Forests, savannas, and grasslands:

bridging the knowledge gap between ecology and Dynamic Global Vegetation Models. Biogeosci. 12, 1833–1848.

- Behera BC, Mishra RR, Patra JK, et al. 2013. Impacts of heavy metals on bacteria communities from mangrove soil of the Mahanadi Delta (India). Chem and Ecol. 29 (7): 604-619.
- Buerkert A, Bationo A, Dossa K. 2000. Mechanisms of Residue Mulch-Induced Cereal Growth Increases in West Africa. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J. 64: 346–358.
- Buerkert A, Hiernaux P. 1998. Nutrients in the west African Sudano-Sahelian zone: losses, transfers and role of external inputs. Zeitschrift Fur Pflanzenernahrung Und Bodenkunde 161: 365-383
- Byrnes RC, Eastburn DJ, Tate KW, Roche LM. 2018. A Global Meta-Analysis of Grazing Impacts on Soil Health Indicators. J. Environ. Qual. 47:758–765. doi:10.2134/jeq2017.08.0313
- Chen W, Huang D, Liu N, Zhang Y, Badgery WB, Wang X, Shen Y. 2015. Improved grazing management may increase soil carbon sequestration in temperate steppe. Sci. Rep. 5, 10892
- Chikoye, D., Manyong, V. M., Ekeleme, F., 2000. Characteristics of speargrass (Imperata cylindrica) dominated "elds in West Africa: crops, soil properties, farmer perceptions and management strategies. Crop Protect.19: 481- 487.
- Crawley MJ. 1997. The Structure of Plant Communities. Plant Ecology, 2nd edn (ed. by M.J. Crawley), Blackwell Scientific Publications, Oxford. Pages 475–531
- Dao TH. 1999. Co-amendments to modify P extractability and N:P ratio in feedlot manure and composted manure. J. Environ. Qual. 28:1114-1121.
- Dell Inc. 2016. STATISTICA 13.1 version. Statistical software analysis. Microsoft Corporation in the United States.

- Dengler J, Janišová M, Török P, Wellstein C. 2014. Biodiversity of Palaearctic grasslands: a synthesis. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 182: 1-14.
- Díaz S, Noy-Meir I, Cabido M. 2001. Can grazing response of herbaceous plants be predicted from simple vegetative traits? J.Appl. Ecol. 38: 497–508.
- Doležal J, Mašková Z, Lepš J, Steinbachová D, de Bello F, Klimešová J, ... Květ J. 2011. Positive long-term effect of mulching on species and functional trait diversity in a nutrient-poor mountain meadow in Central Europe. Agric, Ecosyst Environ., 145: 10–28.
- Dossou-Yovo ER, Brüggemann N, Ampofo E, Igue AM, Jesse N, Huat J, Agbossou KE. 2016. Combining no-tillage, rice straw mulch and nitrogen fertilizer application to increase the soil carbon balance of upland rice field in northern Benin. Soil, Tillage Res. 163: 152-159.
- Duffková R. 2008. Evaluation of management-dependent changes in the water regime of extensive grasslands. Soil Water Res., 3, 1–11. https://doi.org/10.17221/SWR
- Dux D, Matz K, Gazzarin C, Lips M. 2009. Managing open grassland in the mountain area of Switzerland—what are the costs? Agrarforschung, 16:10-15.
- Egoh, B. N., Reyers, B., Rouget, M., Richardson, D. M., 2011. Identifying priority areas for ecosystem service management in South African grasslands. J. Environ. Manage. 92, (6),1642-1650.
- Facelli MJ, PickettS.T.A.1991. Plant litter: Its dynamics and effects on plant community structure. The Bot. Rev. 57(1):1-32.
- FAO (Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations). 2001. Pastoralism in the new millennium. FAO Animal Production and Health Paper No. 150. FAO, Rome, Italy. goo.gl/EtwC3W

- Fiala J. 2007. Modifikovaná pratotechnika trvalých travních porostů mulčování. [Modified pratotechnics of unmanaged grasslands mulching]. Certified methodology for practice, Crop Research Institute, Prague (In Czech).
- Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations-FAO. 2001. FAO Bulletin of Statistics, Vol. 2 (2), 2001. Rome, Italy.
- Forestry Management, Evaluation and Coordinating Unit FORMECU.1998. An Assessment of Vegetation and Landuse Changes in Nigeria. Formecu, Abuja, Nigeria, p. 44.
- Fukumoto GK. 2009. Small-scale pastured poultry grazing system for egg production the college of tropical agriculture and human resources, Hawaii.
- Gaisler J, Hejcman M, Pavlů V. 2004. Effect of different mulching and cutting regimes on the vegetation of upland meadows. Plant Soil Environ., 50:324-331.
- Gaisler J, Pavlů L, Nwaogu C, Pavlů K, Hejcman M, Pavlů V. 2019. Long-term effects of mulching, traditional cutting and no management on plant species composition of improved upland grassland in the Czech Republic. Grass Forage Sci. 1–13. DOI: 10.1111/gfs.12408.
- Gaisler J, Pavlů V, Pavlů L, Hejcman M. 2013. Long-term effects of different mulching and cutting regimes on plant species composition of Festuca rubra grassland. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 178, 10–17.
- Golodets C, Kigel J, Sapir Y, Sternberg M, Mucina L. 2013. Quantitative vs qualitative vegetation sampling methods: a lesson from a grazing experiment in a Mediterranean grassland. Appl Veg Sci, 16: 502-508
- Grichar WJ, Nerada JD, Feagley SE. 2005. Use of chicken litter for Bermuda grass production in South Texas. J. Sustain Agric., 25: 67–90.

- Harris F. 1999. Nutrient management strategies of small-holder farmers in a short-fallow farming system in north-east Nigeria. Geographical J. 165: 275-285
- Hejcman M, Cesková M, Schellberg J, Pätzold S. 2010a. The Rengen Grassland Experiment: effect of soil chemical properties on biomass production, plant species composition and species richness. Folia Geobot. 45, 125–142.
- Hejcman, M., Cešková, M., Pavlu, V., 2010. Control of Molinia caerulea by cutting management on sub-alpine grassland. Flora 205, 577–582.
- Hejcman, M., Hejcmanová, P., Pavl°u, V., Bene`s, J., 2013. Origin and history of grass-lands in central Europe—a review. Grass Forage Sci. 68, 345–363.
- Hejcmanová P, Pokorná P, Hejcman M, Pavlů V. 2016. Phosphorus limitation relates to diet selection of sheep and goats on dry calcareous grassland. Appl Veg Sci. 19: 101–110.
- Holland, E.A., W.J. Parton, J.K. Detling, and D.L. Coppock. 1992. Physiological responses of plant populations to herbivory and their consequences for ecosystem nutrient flow. Am. Nat. 140:685–706. doi:10.1086/285435
- Huyghe C, De Vliegher A, van Gils B, Peeters A. 2014. Grassland and herbivore production in Europe and effects of common policies. Versailles Cedex, France. ISSN 1777-4624. Pages 14-271.
- IBM Corporation. 2011. IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 20.0. Armonk, NY: IBM Corp. IBM Corp. Available online at: www.ibm-spss-statistics.soft32.com.
- Illius AW, Gordon JJ. 1987. The Allometry of Food Intake in Grazing Ruminants. J. Animal Ecol. 56(3):989-999. DOI: 10.2307/4961

- Jayathilakan K, Sultana K, Radhakrishna K and Bawa AS. 2012. Utilization of byproducts and waste materials from meat, poultry and fish processing industries: a review. J. Food Sci. and Techn. 49(3): 278–293.
- Jimoh SO, Adeleye OO, Dele PA, Amisu AA, Olalekan QO, Jolaosho AO, Olanite JA. 2017. Behaviour of White Fulani calves grazing panicum/stylo pasture in Southwest Nigeria. Appl Anim Behav Sci.193:1–6

Kabata-Pendias A. 2010. Trace Elements in Soils and Plants. CRC Press.

Kabata-Pendias A. 2010. Trace Elements in Soils and Plants. CRC Press

- Kahmen, S., Poschlod, P., Schreiber, K.F., 2002. Conservation management of calcareous grasslands. Changes in plant species composition and response of functional traits during 25 years. Biol. Conserv. 104, 319–328.
- Kobierski M, Bartkowiak A, Lemanowicz J, Piekarczyk M. 2017. Impact of poultry manure fertilization on chemical and biochemical properties of soils. Plant Soil Environ., 63: 558–563.
- Kobierski M, Bartkowiak A, Lemanowicz J, Piekarczyk M. 2017. Impact of poultry manure fertilization on chemical and biochemical properties of soils. Plant, Soil Environ., 63: 558–563.
- Köhler, B., Ryser, P., Güsewell, S., Gigon, A., 2001. Nutrient availability and limitation in traditionally mown and in abandoned limestone grasslands: a bioassay experiment. Plant Soil 230, 323–332.
- Kotzé, E., A. Sandhage-Hofmann, J.A. Meinel, C.C. du Preez, and W. Amelung. 2013. Rangeland management impacts on the properties of clayey soils along grazing gradients in the semi-arid grassland biome of South Africa. J.Arid Environ. 97:220–229.

- Lal R. 1996. Deforestation and land-use effects on soil degradation and rehabilitation in western Nigeria.2. Soil chemical properties. Land Degrad Develop. 7: 87-98.
- Lawal-Adebowale O.A., Ayinde I.A., Olanite J.A., Ojo V.O.A., Onifade O.S., Jolaoso A.O., Arigbede O.M. 2018. Pastoralists' grazing systems and eco-related outcomes in Yewa Division of Ogun State, Nigeria. Trop. Grasslands-Forrajes Tropicales, 6(1): 93–103
- Li JT, Zhong XL, Wang F, Zhao QG. 2011. Effect of poultry litter and livestock manure on soil physical and biological indicators in a rice-wheat rotation system. Plant Soil Environ., 57, (8): 351–356.
- Liang S, Gao N, Li Z, et al. 2016. Investigation of correlativity between heavy metals concentrations in indigenous plants and combined pollution soils. Chem and Ecol. 32 (9): 872-883.
- Lomu MA, Glatz PC, Ru YJ. 2004. Metabolizable energy of crop contents in free-range hens. Intern. J. Poultry Sci., 3: 728–732.
- Lucien C, Ioan R, Vlahova M, Roxana V. 2009. Importance and Functions of Grasslands. Notulae Botanicae Horti Agrobotanici Cluj-Napoca. 37. 10.15835/nbha3713090.
- Ludvíková V, Pavlů V, Gaisler J, Hejcman M, Pavlů L. 2014. Long-term defoliation by cattle grazing with and without trampling differently affects soil penetration resistance and plant species composition in Agrostis capillaris grassland. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 197: 204-211.
- Ludvíková V, Pavlů V, Pavlů L, Gaisler J, Hejcmanet M. 2015. Sward-height patches under intensive and extensive grazing density in an *Agrostis capillaris* grassland. Folia Geobot 50: 219–228.
- Mahimairaja, S; Bolan, Ns; Hedley, Mj. 1995. Denitrification Losses of N From Fresh and Composted Manures. Soil Biol.Biochem., 27: 1223-1225

- Mando A, Brussaard L, Stroosnijder L, Brown G. 2001. Managing termites and organic resources to improve soil productivity in the Sahel. [S.l.] : [s.n.].
- Mando A, Brussaard L, Stroosnijder L. 1999. Termite- and Mulch-Mediated Rehabilitation of Vegetation on Crusted Soil in West Africa. Restoration Ecol. 7:33–41.
- Manyong, V.M., Mankinde, K.O., Sanginga, N., Vanlauwe, B., & Diels, J. (2001). Fertilizer use and definition of farmer domains for impact-oriented research in the Northern Guinea Savanna of Nigeria. Nutri Cycl Agroecosysts, 59, 129–141.
- Mašková Z, Doležal J, Květ J, Zemek F. 2009. Long-term functioning of species-rich mountain meadow under different management regimes. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ., 132, 192–202.
- Mehlich A. 1984. Mehlich III soil test extractant: a modification of mehlich 2 extractant. Comm. Soil Sci. Plant Anal. 15:1409–1416.
- Metsoja JA, Neuenkamp L, Pihu, S, Vellak, K, Kalwij, JM, Zobel, M. 2012. Restoration of flooded meadows in Estonia - vegetation changes and management indicators. Appl. Veg. Sci.15: 231-244
- Mishra J, Biswas S, Sarangi NR, Mishra RP, Kumar N, Mishra C. 2015. Efficient Utilisation of Poultry By-Products for Economic Sustainability – The Need of the Hour. Intern. J. Livestock Res, 5 (10), 1-9.
- Mishra, J., Biswas, S., Sarangi, N. R., Mishra, R. P., Kumar, N. & Mishra, C. 2015. Efficient Utilisation of Poultry By-Products for Economic Sustainability – The Need of the Hour. Int J. Livestock Res. 5 (10), 1-9. doi:10.5455/ijlr.20151004044345
- Mitchell CC, Tu M. 2005. Long-Term Evaluation of Poultry Litter as a Source of Nitrogen for Cotton and Corn. Agron. J., 97(2): 399–407 DOI: 10.2134/agronj2005.0399.

- Moog D., Poschlod P, Kahmen S, Schreiber KF. 2002. Comparison of species composition between management treatments after 25 years. Appl. Veg. Sci. 5, 99–106.
- Murungu FS, Chiduza C, Muchaonyerwa P, Mnkeni PNS. 2011. Mulching effects on soil moisture and Nitrogen, weed growth and irrigated maize productivity in a warm-temperate climate of South Africa. Soil Tillage Res., 112, 58–65.
- Naujeck A, Hill J, Gibb MJ. 2005. Influence of sward height on diet selection by horses. Appl. Animal Behav. Sci. 90(1):49-63.
- Nwaogu C, Pechanec V, Vozenilek V. 2019. Responses of soil and plants to spatio-temporal changes in landscape under different land use in Imo watershed, southern Nigeria. Arch Agron Soil Sci, Doi: 10.1080/03650340.2019.1566714
- Nyagumbo I, Munamati M, Mutsamba E, Thierfelder C, Cumbane A, Dias D. 2015. The effects of tillage, mulching and termite control strategies on termite activity and maize yield under conservation agriculture in Mozambique. Crop Prot. 78. 54-62.
- O'Mara FP. 2012. The role of grasslands in food security and climate change. Annals of Botany, 110: 1263–1270. doi:10.1093/aob/mcs209
- Ogbonna PC, Odukaesieme C, Dasilva JAT. 2013. Distribution of heavy metals in soils and accumulation in plants at an agricultural area of Umudike, Nigeria. Chem and Ecol. 29 (7): 595-603.
- Oketola AA, Akpotu SO. 2015. Assessment of solid waste and dump sites leachate and topsoil. Chem and Ecol. 31 (2): 134-146.
- Oladele O, Braimoh A. 2014. Potential of agricultural land management activities for increased soil carbon sequestration in africa-a review. Appl ecol env res. 12(3): 741-751.

- Oomes MJM, Olff H, Altena J.1996. Effects of Vegetation Management and Raising the Water Table on Nutrient Dynamics and Vegetation Change in a Wet Grassland. J. Appl. Ecol. 33(3): 576-588.
- Osborne CP, Charles-Dominique T, Stevens N, William J. Bond WJ, Midgley G, Lehmann CER. 2018. Human impacts in African savannas are mediated by plant functional traits. New Phytolog., 220: 10–24.
- Pavlů L, Gaisler J, Hejcman M, Pavlů V. 2016. What is the effect of long-term mulching and traditional cutting regimes on soil and biomass chemical properties, species richness and herbage production in Dactylis glomerata grassland? Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 217, 13-21.
- Pavlů L, Pavlů V, Gaisler J, Hejcman M, Mikulka J. 2011. Effect of long-term cutting versus abandonment on the vegetation of a mountain hay meadow (Polygono-Trisetion) in Central Europe. Flora 206, 1020–1029.
- Pavlů V, Hejcman M, Mikulka J. 2009. Cover estimation versus density counting in species-rich pasture under different grazing intensities. Environ Monit Assess ,156: 419-424.
- Pavlů V, Hejcman M, Pavlů L, Gaisler J, Hejcmanová-Nežerková P, Meneses L. 2006. Changes in plant densities in a mesic species-rich grassland after imposing different grazing management treatments. Grass Forage Sci., 61:42-51
- Pavlů V, Schellberg J, Hejcman M. 2011. Cutting frequency vs. N application: effect of a 20-year management in Lolio-Cynosuretum grassland Grass Forage Sci., 66 pp. 501-515
- Perring MP, Edwards G, de Mazancourt C. 2009. Removing Phosphorus from Ecosystems Through Nitrogen Fertilization and Cutting with Removal of Biomass. Ecosyst. 12(7):1130-1144.

- Pettit NE, Froend RH, Ladd PG. 1995. Grazing in remnant woodland vegetation: changes in species composition and life form groups. J. Veg. Sci.,6: 121-130.
- Piñeiro G, Paruelo JM, Oesterheld M, Jobbágy EG. 2010. Pathways of grazing effects on soil organic carbon and nitrogen. Rangeland Ecol. Manage. 63:109–119. doi:10.2111/08-255.1
- Prosdocimi M, Tarolli P, Artemi C. 2016. Mulching practices for reducing soil water erosion: A review, Earth Sci. Rev., 1-64.
- Pulido, M., S. Schnabel, J.F. Lavado Contador, J. Lozano-Parra, and F. González. 2016. The impact of heavy grazing on soil quality and pasture production in rangelands of SW Spain. Land Degrad. Dev. 29:216–230. doi:10.1002/ldr.2501
- Reddy KC, Malik R, Reddy SS, Nayakatawa EZ. 2007. Cotton growth and yield response to nitrogen applied through fresh and composted poultry litter. J. Cotton Sci. 11, 26–34.
- Rook AJ, Dumont B, Isselstein J, Osoro K, Wallis De Vries MF, Parente G, Mills J. 2004. Matching type of livestock to desired biodiversity outcomes in pastures: a review. Biological Conserv. 119, 137-150
- Rook AJ, Tallowin JRB. 2003. Grazing and pasture management for biodiversity benefit. Animal Res., 52: 181-189.
- Sainju UM, Whitehead WF, Singh BP. 2005. Bi-culture legume-cereal cover crops for enhanced biomass yield and carbon and nitrogen. Agron. J. 97, 1403–1412.
- Sanchez PA. 2002. Soil fertility and hunger in Africa. Sci. 295, 2019–2020. DOI: 10.1126/science.1065256
- Savadogo P, Sawadogo L, Tiveau D. 2007. Effects of grazing intensity and prescribed fire on soil physical and hydrological properties and pasture yield in the savanna woodlands of Burkina Faso. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 118, 80–92.

- Schjegel AJ. 1992. Effect of composted manure on soil chemical properties and nitrogen use by grain sorghum. J. Prod. Agric. 5: 153-157
- Schnitzler A, Muller S. 1998. Towards an ecological basis for the conservation of subalpine heathgrassland on the upper ridges of the Vosges. J. Veg. Sci., 9: 317-326.
- Shao C, Chen J, Li L. 2013. Grazing alters the biophysical regulation of carbon fluxes in a desert steppe. Environ. Res. Lett. 8:025012. doi:10.1088/1748-9326/8/2/025012
- Shi ZH, Yue BJ, Wang L, Fang NF, Wang D, Wu FZ. 2013. Effects of mulch cover rate on interrill erosion processes and the size selectivity of eroded sediment on steep slopes. Soil Sci. Soc. Ame. J. 77(1), 257-267.
- Singh RP, Singh P, Arouja ASF, et al. 2011. Management of urban solid waste: vermi composting a sustainable option. Res. Conserv. Recycl. 55: 719–729.
- Sivakumar K. 2006. Disposal and utilization of dead birds by aerobic composting, Ph.D. thesis submitted to Tamil Nadu Veterinary and Animal Sciences University. Chennai.India.
- Steffens M, Kölbl A, Totsche KU, Kögel-Knabner I. 2008. Grazing effects on soil chemical and physical properties in a semiarid steppe of Inner Mongolia (P.R. China). Geoderma 143:63– 72. doi:10.1016/j.geoderma.2007.09.004
- Su H, Liu W, Xu H, Yang J, Su B, Zhang X, Wang R, Li Y. 2018. Introducing chicken farming into traditional ruminant grazing dominated production systems for promoting ecological restoration of degraded rangeland in northern China. Land Degrad. Dev., 29: 240–249.

submitted to Tamil Nadu Veterinary and Animal Sciences University, Chennai -51.

Tate KW, Dudley DM, Mcdougald NK, George MR. 2004. Effect of canopy and grazing on soil bulk density. J. Range Manage. 57:411–417.doi:10.2307/4003867
- Teague W, Dowhower S, Baker S, Haile N, DeLaune P, Conover D. 2011. Grazing management impacts on vegetation, soil biota and soil chemical, physical and hydrological properties in tall grass prairie. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 141: 310–322.
- ter Braak CJF, Šmilauer P. 2012. Canoco 5, Windows release (5.00). [Software for canonical community ordination]. Microcomputer Power, Ithaca, NY, US.
- Thankamani CK, Kandiannan K, Hamza S, Saji KV. 2016. Effect of mulches on weed suppression and yield of ginger (Zingiber officinale Roscoe). Scientia Horticult. 207: 125-130.
- Udom BE, Ogunwole JO. 2015. Soil organic carbon, nitrogen, and phosphorus distribution in stable aggregates of an Ultisol under contrasting land use and management history. J Plant Nutr Soil Sci. 178: 460-467. 10.1002/jpln.201400535
- Vanlauwe B, Diels J, Lyasse O, Aihou K, Iwuafor ENO, Sanginga N, Merckx R, Deckers J.
 2002. Fertility status of soils of the derived savanna and northern guinea savanna and response to major plant nutrients, as influenced by soil type and land use management. Nutr.
 Cycl. Agroecosyst. 62, 139–150.
- Virgona J, Gummer F, Angus J. 2006. Effects of grazing on wheat growth, yield, development, water use, and nitrogen use. Aust. J. Agric. Res. 57: 1307–1319.
- WallisDeVries MF. 1998. Large herbivores as key factors for nature conservation. In: WallisDeVries, J.P. (Ed.), Grazing and Conservation Management. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, NL, pp. 1–20.
- Willatt ST, Pullar DM. 1984. Changes in soil physical properties under grazed pastures. Soil Res. 22:343–348. doi:10.1071/SR9840343
- Wood GT, Johnson AR, Ohiagu EC. 1980. Termite Damage and Crop Loss Studies in Nigeria a Review of Termite (Isoptera) Damage to Maize and Estimation of Damage, Loss in Yield

and Termite (Microtermes) Abundance at Mokwa. Int J Pest Manage. 26. 241-253. 10.1080/09670878009414406.

- Wrage N, Strodthoff J, Cuchillo HM, Isselstein J, Kayser M. 2011. Phytodiversity of temperate permanent grasslands: ecosystem services for agriculture and livestock management for diversity conservation. Biodivers Conserv, 20: 3317-3339. DOI 10.1007/s10531-011-0145-6
- Xu S, Jagadamma S, Rowntree J. 2018. Response of Grazing Land Soil Health to Management Strategies: A Summary Review. Sustainability 10, 4769.
- Zegler CH, Brink GE, Renz MJ, Ruark MD, Casler MD. 2018. Management Effects on Forage Productivity, Nutritive Value, and Legume Persistence in Rotationally Grazed Pastures. Crop Sci. 58: 2657-2664
- Zhang T, Zhang Y, Xu M, Zhu J, Wimberly MC, G. Yu et al. 2015. Light intensity grazing improves alpine meadow productivity and adaption to climate change on the Tibetan Plateau. Sci. Rep. 5:srep15949. doi:10.1038/srep15949
- Zhu JH, Li XL, Zhang FS, Li JL, Christie P. 2004. Responses of greenhouse tomato and pepper yields and nitrogen dynamics to applied compound fertilizers. Pedospher. 14:213–222.

CHAPTER TWO

Assessment of the impacts of municipal solid waste dumps on soils and plants

Chukwudi Nwaogu¹, Henry D. Ogbuagu², Selegha Abrakasa³, Modupeola A. Olawoyin⁴, Vilém Pavlů^{1,5}

¹Department of Ecology, Faculty of Environmental Sciences, Czech University of Life Sciences, Kamýcká, 1176, CZ 165 21 Prague 6-Suchdol, Czech Republic.

²Department of Environmental Technology, Federal University of Technology, PMB 1526, Owerri, Nigeria

³Department of Geology, College of Natural and Applied Sciences, University of Port Harcourt, Nigeria.

⁴Department of Educational Management and Economics, University of Ibadan, 200284, Nigeria.

⁵Department of Weeds and Vegetation of Agroecosystems, Grassland Research Station Liberec, Crop Research Institute, CZ 460 01 Liberec, Czech Republic.

Published in Chemistry and Ecology https://doi.org/10.1080/02757540.2017.1337101

Abstract

The study aimed at evaluating the impacts of open municipal solid wastes dumps on soil and vegetation near the main roads linking major cities in Nigeria. We hypothesized that the metals from the wastes exerted substantial impacts at the dump sites which affect the soil and plants. Data was analyzed from five dump sites and five control sites. The result revealed that the effects of the heavy metals (HM) were significant and higher at the dump sites where their concentrations were far above the EU, and Canadian environmental quality permissible limits for agricultural soils and vegetation. In contrast with dump sites, a significant relationship ($R^2 = 0.70$; p < 0.001) was found between the number of plant species and area at control sites. Shrubs and herbs were more tolerance with higher contents of HM compared with grasses. Plants leaves showed more HM contents compared to the shoots or roots. The soil and plants contents of the HM were relatively in the order of Zn > Cr > Pb at both dump sites and control sites. Further study on the effects of more HM on soil and plant is recommended in the area. Recycling and bio-phytoremediation processes should also be introduced.

Key words: Soil, plants, soil contamination; potential toxic elements; open waste dumps; species richness, heavy metals.

2. Introduction

Solid wastes are unwanted materials that are more of anthropogenic than natural origin. They consist of day-to-day consumed and discarded items such as food wastes, containers, textiles, product packaging and other numerous wastes from residential, commercial, electronics, institutions and industries (Singh et al. 2011; Amos-Tautau et al. 2014; Oketola and Akpotu 2015). The continuous accumulation of the municipal solid waste (MSW) is associated with heavy metals (HM) generation which are common in the urban centers where accelerated industrial, agricultural, and intensive economic activities prevail. However, metals in small quantities are needed by plants and animals for survival but, they became toxic to the ecosystem when in higher concentrations (Alloway 2004; Kabata-Pendias 2010; Ogbonna et al. 2013; Ali et al. 2013; Liang et al. 2016). For instance, the HM from the MSW was reported to have decreased the soil microbial activities which consequently influenced the concentrations of the essential nutrients' availability for plants' uptake in Nigeria (Ogbonna et al. 2013; Oketola and Akpotu 2015), and in India (Behera et al. 2013). The disposal and management of MSW is a challenging issue in developing countries because of the associated ecological, social and economic reasons (Oketola and Akpotu 2015; Obiora et al. 2016). Open MSW dumps are generally unhygienic environment where disease-carrying vermins such as flies, insects, snakes and rats proliferate, and their toxicity is intensified by their proximity to the motor-ways (Wheeler and Rolfe 1979; Rodriguez-Flores and Rodriguez-Castellon 1982; Oketola and Akpotu 2015). The fluids that ooze and seep from the waste heaps enter and contaminate soil (Monaci et al. 2000; Liu et al. 2015; Oketola and Akpotu 2015), surface and underground water (Alloway 2004; Khan et al. 2008; Onajake and Frank 2012; Ogbonna et al. 2013) and plants (Anikwe and Nwobodo 2002; Ali et al. 2013; Ogbonna et al. 2013; Xue et al. 2013; Li et al. 2016)

while, methane and other toxic gases are discharged into the surrounding air as the microorganisms decompose the wastes (Ali et al. 2014).

The combination of MSW and the vehicle-induced hazardous elements such as Cr, Pb, Cd, and Zn have compounded the effects of pollutants on the soil and plants along the roadsides. Several studies for example, have reported the effects of metal contamination on the soil and plant from waste dumps (Alloway 2004; Barbaferi et al. 2011; McBridge et al. 2014), and toxic gasses from the roads-side heavy traffic (Ferretti et al. 2006; Green et al. 2008; Gupta et al. 2011). In Nigeria, proliferation of Solid waste especially along the major motorways has recently been one of the three major environmental and social issues, including flooding, militancy and desertification (Ayuba et al, 2013). Heavy metals such as Cr, Pb, Zn, Ba and Cd are common soil and vegetation contaminants, but this study focused on the effects of Cr, Pb and Zn as the potential toxic elements (PTE). Many authors within and outside the same area have investigated soil-vegetation responses to Cr (Gupta et al. 2011; Xue et al. 2013; Amos-Tautau et al. 2014; Liu et al. 2015; Liang et al. 2016), Pb (Ferretti et al. 2006; McBridge et al. 2014; Wu et al. 2016) and Zn (Anikwe and Nwobodo 2002; Ogbonna et al. 2013; Li et al. 2016; Obiora et al. 2016) yet, it is rare to find studies which evaluated the combined impacts of Cr, Pb and Zn on the urban soil, plant and species richness and compositions in relation to road-side waste dumps.

We hypothesized that in addition to the significant effects on the soil and plant chemical properties, the MSW dumps affect the species composition and richness. The study aimed at investigating the impacts of the HM caused by MSW dumps on soil and plant chemical properties at the dump sites along the main roads linking major cities in Nigeria. Within this context, the study aimed at answering the following questions:

(i) What are the major effects of Cr, Pb and Zn on the soil chemical properties?

33

- (ii) What are the contents of the heavy metals in the plants?
- (iii) Do the species compositions and richness differ significantly across the monitored locations?
- (iv) Which species or parts of the plants were more tolerant or vulnerable to the contaminated soil?

2.1. Materials and methods

Study Area

The research was conducted in Nigeria, a developing country in West Africa located between latitude 4^oN to14^oN and longitude 3^oE to 15^oE with a land area of 923,768km² and over 50 major roads and nodes connecting the major cities. Nigeria has lowland and highland areas. The Niger-Delta (Coastal plain) region formed the lowest topography (0 to 100m) while the highest altitude is Adamawa Mountain (1800m to 2400m) with Jos Plateau (200m to 1500m) as the coldest place. There are typically two different climate seasons such as wet season (March to early November) and dry season with Harmattan (late November to February). Temperature ranges from 23^oC to 40^oC (from the South to the Northern part). Average annual rainfall ranges from 500mm-3000mm (from the North to the South). There are six vegetation types namely; mangrove, Fresh-water swamp, Rainforest, Guinea Savanna, Sudan Savanna and Sahel Savanna which are grouped into three major agroecological zones such as Forest, Savanna and Montane/Highland Vegetation (Iwena 2000). The soils are of loamy-sand properties and primarily of Luvisols, Vertisols Lithosols Regosols and Ferralsols taxonomical groups formed from carbonaceous shale weathered from sedimentary and metamorphic rocks (Jagtap 1995) which were lately generalized under chromic cambisols and ultisols after the FAO system of soil classification (FAO 2001).

Description of the dump sites

The dump sites were between 15-20 years old, and 3-8 hectares in area. The dumpsites are located in relatively plain land with about 60-90 meters above sea level. The open dumps contain 7 to 11 tons of unsorted municipal wastes mainly made up of agricultural, household, automobile, and industrial effluents including leaves and food remnants, paper, rags, plastic and polyethene, tins. Other are metals, bottles, glasses, laboratory wastes, junked car parts and a variety of miscellaneous materials which are dumped daily at each site. The dominant vegetation at the dump sites were shrubs (*Clausena suffruticosa, Bryophyllum pinnatum*), herbs (*Celosia cristata, Crotalaria pallid, Chromolaena odorata, Curcuma longa*), grasses (*Andropogon gayanus, Brachiaria decumbens, Panicum maximum*), legumes species (*Leucaena leucocephala, Cajanus cajan*), and forbs (*Vernonia colorata, Anthemis tinctoria and Vernonia nigritiana*). Tree species are rarely found at the dump sites because the dump sites are on regular occasions burnt and the trees are either cut for local tent/shelter or used as firewood and are often prevented from regeneration in contrary to the other plant species which regrow within a shorter time.

Experimental Design, Data collection and sampling

Five MSW dump sites were selected based on a reconnaissance survey. The existing literature and record on the anthropogenic activities that generated the solid wastes in the chosen locations were also used. The locations with the highest records of socioeconomic activities and dump sites were identified (Appendix Figure 1). The five locations sampled were Sokoto-Zaria, Enugu-Onitsha, Ibadan-Lagos, Jos-Abuja, and Port Harcourt-Warri. At each of these locations, a dump site and a dump-free uncultivated land (control site) were chosen at correspondingly 100 meters apart. At each dump sites, four points were identified for the collection of plant and soil samples. The plant samples were collected through species counting and cutting while, soil samples were collected by

digging four profile pits. Similarly, four pits (control) were created and sampled as done at the dump sites. This summed up to 20 sampling points: 10 for the dump sites and 10 for the control sites.

Table 1. Cover (in %) of shrubs, herbs, grasses, legumes and forbs and cover of the most abundant species in ea	ch
functional group. Numbers represent mean values in dump sites and control sites for all the experimental locatio	ns

Species	Species				
	Dump site	e Control site		Dump site	Control site
Total cover of Shrubs	17.4	26.5	Total Cover of Grasses	16.5	21.9
Bryophyllum pinnatum	2.2	2.7	Andropogon gayanus	2.7	3.1
Campsis radicans	1.7	2.5	Brachiaria decumbens	2.9	3.6
Celosia cristata	2	2.4	Cenchrus ciliaris	1.1	1.9
Clausena suffruticosa	2.2	3.1	Cynodon dactylon	1.6	2.5
Dalbergia stipulacea	1.3	2.1	Diplazium esculentum	1	1.2
Flemingia stricta	0.6	1.4	Imperata cylindrica	0.8	0.9
Sida acuta	0.5	0.7	Panicum maximum	1.1	1.4
Ixora cuneifolia	0	0.1	Axonopus compressus	1.5	1.8
Jatropha gossypifolia	0.4	1.1	Poa pratensis	2.1	3.1
Leea aequata	0.5	0.8	Panicum purpureum	1.6	1.8
Melastoma malabathricum	1.3	2.2	Tripsacum laxum	0.1	0.6
Sansevieria roxburghiana	1.6	2.7	Total Cover of Legumes	13.7	16
Senna alata	2.1	3.6	Cajanus cajan	2	2.1
Smilax laurifolia	1	1.1	Centrosema pubescens	1.3	1.8
Total cover of Herbs	18.2	25.1	Gliricidia sepium	0	0.3
Euphorbia hirta	1.3	1.6	Lablab purpreus	0.4	0.6
Amaranthus spinosus L.	0.8	0.9	Leucaena leucocephala	1	1.1
Solena amplexicaulis	1.4	2.1	Marotyloma uniflorum	1.3	1
Centella asiatica	0	0.6	Calopogonium mucunoides	1.8	2
Chromolaena odorata	2.5	1.8	S. guianensis (Schofield)	0.9	1
Cissus repens	1.4	2.4	Stylosanthes guianensis (cook)	2.4	3
Commelina diffusa	1.7	2.5	Stylosanthes hamata (Verano)	1.1	1.3
Crotalaria pallida	2.2	3.8	Stylosanthes humilis	1.5	1.8
Curcuma longa	2.1	2.7	Total cover of Forbs	0.8	2.8
Emilia sonchifolia	0	0.8	Anthemis tinctoria (cota)	0.3	1.2
Mikania cordata	2.4	2.6	Saintpaulia teitensis	0.2	0.4
Mimosa pudica	1.4	1.9	Vernonia bamendae	0	0.1
Ocimum suave	1	1.1	Vernonia colorata	0.2	0
Stephania japonica	0	0.3	Vernonia nigritiana	0.1	1.1
			Others	33.4	7.7

Soil sampling and chemical properties analysis

At the same points where the major plants (Table 1) were sampled, four points were identified for the collection of soil samples as earlier stated. After clearing the overlying surface wastes, soil samples were collected from the dump sites at 50 cm from the waste heaps using a terrax and terrascoop in combination of a Dutch soil auger and a spatula. The four profile holes measuring 50cm x 30cm x 50cm (length x depth x width) were dug at the specified 50 cm round the dumpsite, and this was performed at each of the five MSW dump sites. The soil samples were collected at every 5 cm depth and mixed together. The samples were air dried for four days while the visible pebbles, biomass residues, roots, and other organic debris were removed. These procedures and measurements were also followed when collecting soil samples at the control sites. The soil samples were ground and sieved through a 2 mm sieve and stored in labelled polythene bags before taken to accredited laboratory of the department of soil and crop sciences for analysis. The concentration of the heavy metals (Cr, Pb, Zn,) and essential nutrients (N, P, K) were measured. To extract Plant-available P and K, the Mehlich III was used (Mehlich 1984) and then determined by inductively coupled plasma-optical emission spectrometry (ICP-OES). pH (in water) was determined by the method of McLean (1982), while total N was analyzed according to the Macro-Kjeldahl method (Bremmer 1965). On the other hand, the contents of the heavy metals (Cr, Pb, Zn) in the soil samples were determined following the Clayton and Tiller (1979) method. The concentrations were further analyzed using ICP-OES analyzer (720 Series, Agilent Technologies). However, several HM were measured but Cr, Pb, and Zn were the focus of the study because they were the most concentrated in the area. The mean of four sub-samples from each monitored site was used for statistical analyses.

	Cr_dump	Pb_dump	Zn_dump	Cr_control	Pb_control	Zn_control	N_dump	P_dump	K_dump	N_control	P_control	K_control
Cr_dump	1											
Pb_dump	0.63	1										
Zn_dump	0.62*	0.92*	1									
Cr_control	0.05	-0.01	0.65	1								
Pb_control	-0.01	-0.24	0.11	-0.67*	1							
Zn_control	-0.09	-0.02	0.29	0.71*	0.88*	1						
N_dump	0.08	0.04	-0.19	-0.45	0.14	-0.64	1					
P_dump	0.02	0.16	0.66*	-0.42	0.49	-0.51	0.80*	1				
K_dump	0.14	0.47	0.58*	-0.03	0.06	0.36	0.32	0.37	1			
N_control	-0.27	-0.06	0.09	0.57	-0.37	0.69*	-0.23	0.12	-0.03	1		
P_control	-0.15	0.01	-0.43	-0.35	-0.08	0.61*	-0.38	-0.04	0.01	0.53	1	
K_control	-0.21	-0.07	-0.08	0.003	-0.69	0.73*	-0.56	-0.48	-0.37	0.91*	0.26	1

Table 2. Correlation between soil HM (Cr, Pb, Zn) and nutrients (N, P, K) in dump sites and control sites

Note: Figures in **bold** and asterisk (*) were significantly correlated at p < 0.05.

Plant sampling and chemical properties analysis

Vegetation samples were collected before the soil samples though at the same areas. Before cutting the plants, their abundance was first recorded at each site using quadrat method (Kent and Coker 1992) while, the species richness (number of species per m^2) was determined by surveying and taking inventory through counting of all visible species. The cutting was done manually at a stubble height of 5cm using cutlass. The biomass samples were collected after species sampling/counting. The plant Samples were weighed, oven dried for 2 days at 85 ^oC until totally exsiccated and then weighed again. The dried plant material was ground in a ball mill to a fine powder (Chu et al. 2004). The plants sampled included 14 species each from shrubs and herbs, 11 species each from grasses and legumes and 5 forbs species. The most abundance species in the list for each functional group are shown in Table 1. All the samples were put into appropriately labeled polyethylene bags and taken to the laboratory for analysis. Both the plant and soil samplings were performed in July which coincides with the vegetation growing season, heavy waste dumbing and decomposing processes. Plants concentrations of minerals (N, P, K), heavy metals (Cr, Pb, Zn) and the dry matter production were determined from the aboveground biomass samples which were used for analysis after digestion in aqua regia by applying some of the most suitable methods used for soil samples analysis.

Data and statistical analysis

The soil and plant data were analyzed using one-way ANOVA followed by a post hoc Comparison-Tukey HSD test. These were applied to evaluate the impacts of the waste dumps on the soil and plant chemical properties. The use of ANOVA was permitted as all the required assumptions including normality were achieved. The relationships between soil and plant chemical properties (under dump and control sites), sampling area and species richness were analyzed by linear regression analysis including the coefficient of alienation ($\sqrt{1-R^2}$) which measures the degree of un-relatedness as described by Steel and Torrie (1980). All the regression analyses were performed using the IBM SPSS 20.0 (IBM Corp 2011).

The soil to plant metal transfer was determined as transfer factor (TF) using the equation as applied by Obiora et al, (2016):

 $TF = C_{plant} / C_{soil}$

Where C_{plant} represents the heavy metal concentration in the plants as extracted whereas, C_{soil} stands for the heavy metal contents in the soil.

Furthermore, a redundancy analysis (RDA) followed by the Monte Carlo permutation test in CANOCO was introduced to show the relationships between the distribution of elemental concentrations and plant species. The RDA analysis was conducted using CANOCO 5.0 program (Šmilauer and Lepš, 2014), and each analysis was performed with 999 permutations. Species data were log-transformed ($y' = log_{10} (y + 1)$). Ordination figures designed in the CanoDraw program were used to visualize the results of the analyses.

2.2. Result and discussion

Soil chemical properties

The relationships between the soil HM (Cr, Pb, Zn), and nutrients (N, P, K) at the dump sites and control sites are shown in Table 2. At the dump sites, the mean concentration of Zn showed a positively significant correlation with Cr, P and K concentrations, and negatively correlated with N concentrations. Lack of N_2 - fixing plants because of the HM could be attributed to the negative correlation between Cr and N concentrations (Obiora et al. 2016). Although, the Zn concentrations might have increased P and K contents yet, their availability for the plants' uptake was hindered by the high concentration of Cr and Pb. On the other hand, at the control sites, the mean contents

of Cr indicated strong relationships with Zn and Pb concentrations. Similarly, the mean concentrations of Zn were significantly correlated with the mean concentrations of N, P, and K at the control sites. The strong relationship could be explained by the reason that the elements originated from the same source (Ogbonna et al. 2013; Oketola and Akpotu 2015). The study also discovered a significant relationship between soil Zn and Pb concentrations at both dump sites and control sites. And this could be explained by the coherent report by Alloway et al (1990) that Znrich soils (0.1 -1.0% Zn) often contain high contents of Pb.



Figure 1. Mean HM (Cr, Pb, Zn), and mean nutrients (N, P, K) concentrations (in mg kg⁻¹) in the soil under the dump sites and the control sites in the study area. Significant differences between the dump sites and control sites in relation to the different sampling locations calculated by one-way ANOVA analyses are significant at p < 0.05. Values are means of four replicates. Error bars show standard error (SE) of the mean differences. ns = results of ANOVA analyses were not significant.

Typically, there was no significant relationships found between the soil HM contents at the dump sites and the soil HM contents at the control sites; neither was there any relationship between the soil nutrients at the dump sites and control sites. The differences in the sources of the contaminants might be responsible for the none relationships (Ogunfowokan et al. 2009; Oketola and Akpotu 2015). This finding was further supported by the result of the coefficient of un-relatedness (Table

3).

		Coefficient of alienation $(\sqrt{1}-R^2)^*$	<i>p</i> -value
Soil	Cr (mg kg ⁻¹)	0.92	< 0.001
	Pb (mg kg ⁻¹)	0.87	< 0.001
	Zn (mg kg ⁻¹)	0.74	< 0.001
	N (mg kg ⁻¹)	0.42	0.02
	P (mg kg ⁻¹)	0.94	0.007
	K (mg kg ⁻¹)	0.77	0.015
	pН	0.02	0.041
Plant	Cr (mg kg ⁻¹)	0.91	< 0.001
	Pb (mg kg ⁻¹)	0.89	< 0.001
	Zn (mg kg ⁻¹)	0.96	< 0.001
	N (mg kg ⁻¹)	0.53	0.013
	P (mg kg ⁻¹)	0.88	< 0.001
	K (mg kg ⁻¹)	0.81	< 0.001

Table 3. Relationships between the contents of soil and plant chemical properties in the dump sites and control sites

* that is degree of un-relatedness

The result of the mean concentrations of HM and nutrients in soil under the dump sites and control sites is shown in Figure 1. The mean content of Cr (133.5 mg kg⁻¹), Pb (149.67 mg kg⁻¹), and Zn (224.07 mg kg⁻¹) at the dump sites were not only about thrice higher when compared with control sites but were also significant (Cr (p = 0.011), Pb (p = 0.006), and Zn (p < 0.001)). On the other hand, at the control sites, the mean concentrations of P (p = 0.015), and K (p = 0.037) indicated significant differences whereas, the mean concentration of N was not significant. The effect of Cr which prevented the growth of the N₂ fixing plants at the dump sites, and atmospheric deposition from the automobiles at the control sites might be responsible.

The soil contents of Cr and Pb at the dump sites were far above the permissible limits for agricultural soil (Figure 1). For example, the EUC (2006) recommended values for Cr and Pb was 100 mg kg⁻¹ while, CCME (2007) recommended 64 mg kg⁻¹ for Cr and 70 mg kg⁻¹ for Pb. However, our result was also higher than the data from Taiyuan City of China (Liu et al. 2015) but in agreement with the reports from Southern Nigeria (Obiora et al. 2016), Beijing-China (Khan et al. 2013), India (Singh et al, 2010), Pakistan (Mahmoud and Malik 2014), and Ghana (Musah et al, 2013). Similarly, the Zn soil content was higher above the CCME (2007) permissible limit of 200 mg kg⁻¹ for agricultural soils but were within the range of 300 mg kg⁻¹ proffered by EUC (2006). The Zn soil content was relatively high at the dump sites when compared to the result from same area where Zn concentration ranged from 62.2 mg kg⁻¹ to 68.5 mg kg-1 (Anikwe and Nwobodo 2002). As essential element for higher plants, Zn is phytotoxic at elevated contents and this consequently had adverse effects on the soil fertility and plant growth (Alloway et al. 1990). Generally, the study revealed that the dump sites had higher concentrations of HM in the soil as compared with the control sites: the solid wastes, metal mobilization and/or immobilization by soil components might be responsible (Brunetti et al. 2009).

Vegetation Types	Cr	Pb	Zn
Shrubs	0.49	0.17	0.38
Herbs	0.11	0.09	0.27
Legumes	0.08	0.22	0.19
Forbs	0.02	0.01	0.46
Grasses	< 0.01	0.18	0.01

Table 4. Mean heavy metals transfer factor (HMTF) for different vegetation types in the study area



Figure 2. Distribution of the functional groups of the plant species in relation to the heavy metals.



Figure 3. Relationships between the mean values of plant species richness and the area in the dump sites and control sites for the different locations investigated.

	Dump s	ites								Contro	l sites							
Species	Leaves			Shoots			Roots/tub	pers		Leaves			Shoots			Roots/tub	pers	
	Cr	Pb	Zn	Cr	Pb	Zn	Cr	Pb	Zn	Cr	Pb	Zn	Cr	Pb	Zn	Cr	Pb	Zn
B.pinnatu	37 ±3	15±4	56±22	15±2	11±2	11±4	5±0.1	3±0.2	7±0.4	6±0.9	3±0.7	9±2	1±0.4	1±0.1	3±0.7	0.4±0.1	0.3±0	0.8±0.1
C.suffrutic	57±9	34±11	67±23	21±6	10±3	6±3	4 ± 1	1±0.5	5±0.8	13±2	10±3	28±9	7±1	4±1	15±4	2±0.5	1±0.3	4±2
C.cristata	46±12	30±9	79±36	20±6	10±2	14±5	5±2	3±1	6±2	20±5	16±3	33±17	9±2	3±1	13±7	2±1	2±0.6	7±3
M.cordata	11±3	21±2	90±1	5±0.5	5±1	32±13	3±1	2±0.7	4±1	5±2	14±5	36±17	1±0.6	5±2	18±6	0	1±0	5±2
M.pudica	11±6	16±7	83±5	5±0.9	8±3	40±13	3±0.8	7±3	13±5	3±0.2	2±0.1	21±4	1±0.7	0.4±0	8±3	0	0	2±0.3
C.pallida	10±7	7±3	88±21	0.6±0.3	4±1	38±10	2±0.4	1±0.1	8±4	2±1	1±0.8	19±3	0.8±0.3	0.5±0.1	6±4	0	0	3±1
B.decumb	10±2	8±2	2±0.5	1 ± 0.8	1±0.7	0.1±0.2	0.3±0.1	0.5±0.3	0.1±0	1±0.9	1±0.4	2±0.7	0.9±0.2	0.6±0.5	1±0.4	0.4±0	0	0.8±0
A.gayanus	10±5	11±7	1±1	0.7±0.4	0.9±0.2	0.1±0	0.9±0.4	0.2±0.1	1±0.5	2±1	2±0	0.7±0	1±0.4	1±0.5	0.4±0	0.3±0	0.2±0.1	0
P.maximu	13±3	10±4	2±1	0.1±0	2.1±0.7	0.1±0	0	0.4±0.1	0	3±1	3±0	0.5±0	1±0.9	1±1	0.9±0	0	0	0
C.cajan	60±24	35±21	93±32	32±17	21±13	16±0.9	10±1	6±2	8±5	1±0.8	0.4±0	3±0.1	0	0	0.6±0.3	0	0	0
L.leucoce	8±2	12±5	18±6	2±0.4	1±0.7	3±1	1±0.5	0.6±0.3	1±1	1±0.7	2±1	5±2	0	0.4±0	2±1	0	0	0
C. odorata	65±27	49±16	99±46	38±12	23±5	41±14	13±3	7±2	19±8	9±2	6±3	17±9	2±0.8	1±0	5±0.6	1±0.9	1±0	2±0.9
V.colorata	5±4	2±1	2±0.6	0.1±0	1±0.5	0.1±0	0.3±0.2	0.5 ± 0.1	0.8±0.4	1±0.1	0.8±0.3	1±0.5	0.4±0	0	0.7±0	0	0	0
V.nigritia	5±2	3±1	4±3	0.7±0.3	1±0.8	0.1±0	0	0	0.6±0.1	1±0.2	1±0	1±0.9	0.3±0	0	0.4±0	0	0	0
I.cylindric	14±4	6±5	29±8	5±2	4±0.9	11±5	2±1	1±0.4	5±3	3±2	1±0.5	8±3	5±1	1±0.8	11±3	0.7±0.1	0	2±0.4

Table 5. Mean concentrations (in mg kg⁻¹) of heavy metals (Cr, Pb, Zn) in plants species parts under the dump sites and control sites

Plants chemical contents, compositions, and richness

The dominant plant species in the study area are shown in Table 1. Shrubs, herbs, legumes, grasses, and forbs were the common species with shrubs and herbs having the highest percentage coverage of 17.4 and 18.2 at the dump sites; and 26.5 and 25.1 at the control sites respectively. The vegetation types responded differently to the effects of the HM. The higher concentrations of each metal in a particular plant is an indication that such plant has more tolerance for such metal. For instance, shrubs were more related to Cr, and forbs were more tolerant with Zn while, Pb was highest in legumes and grasses (Table 4 and Figure 2). The mean HM transfer factor revealed that Zn had the highest metal transfer factor from soil to plant while, shrubs and herbs showed the highest concentrations of the metals which developed an order of shrubs > herbs > legumes > grasses > forbs. This result was consistent with the findings of Obiora et al, (2016); and might be explained by the reason that the shrubs and herbs are perennial with higher tolerance to the metals as compared with the grasses and forbs (Khan et al. 2010). However, the high contents of the HM found in Cajanus cajan and Chromolaena odorata was remarkable. The high tolerance of the metals by C. cajan and C. odorata could probably be a good reason for the high content of metals they absorb and making them locally useful for biophytoremediation (Aprill and Sim 1990; Bada and Olarinre 2012; Ismail et al. 2014).

The amount of metals absorbance by plants into various parts of their tissues differs. In this study, the mean concentrations of the HM in different plants' segments are shown in Table 5. Kabata-Pendisa (2000) reported that the rates of metal movement in the plant tissues varies based on plant type, age, location, and elements involved. Our study revealed that the leaves of the plants had the highest concentrations of the metals while, the roots/tubers had the lowest concentrations producing the order: leaves > shoots > roots/tubers.



Figure 4. Ordination diagram showing the results of RDA analysis of: (a) plant species composition; (b) abundance and distribution of the functional groups of the plant species in relation to the different investigated locations in 2015. The location abbreviations, So-Za, En-On, Ib-La, Jo-Ab, Ph-Wa represent Sokoto-Zaria, Enugu-Onitsha, Ibadan-Lagos, Jos-Abuja, and Port Harcourt-Warri respectively. Species abbreviations are as follows: *BryoPin: Bryophyllum pinnatum, CampRad: Campsis radicans, CeloCri:Celosia cristata, ClauSuf: Clausena*

suffruticosa, DalbSti: Dalbergia stipulacea, FlemStr: Flemingia stricta, SidaAcu: Sida acuta, IxorCun: Ixora cuneifolia, JatrGos: Jatropha gossypifolia, LeeaAeq: Leea aequata, MelaMal: Melastoma malabathricum, SansRox: Sansevieria roxburghiana, SennAla: Senna alata, SmilLau: Smilax laurifolia, EuphHir: Euphorbia hirta, AmarSpi: Amaranthus spinosus, SoleAmp: Solena amplexicaulis, CentAsi: Centella asiatica, ChroOdo: Chromolaena odorata, CissRep: Cissus repens, CommDif: Commelina diffusa, CrotPal: Crotalaria pallida, CurcLon: Curcuma longa, EmilSon: Emilia sonchifolia, MikaCor: Mikania cordata, MimoPud: Mimosa pudica, OcimSua: Ocimum suave, StepJap: Stephania japonica, AndrGay: Andropogon gayanus, BracDec: Brachiaria decumbens, CencCil: Cenchrus ciliaris, CynoDac: Cynodon dactylon, DiplEsc: Diplazium esculentum, ImpeCyl: Imperata cylindrical, PaniMax: Panicum maximum, AxonCom: Axonopus compressus, PoaPra: Poa pratensis, PaniPur: Panicum purpureum, TripLax: Tripsacum laxum, CajaCaj: Cajanus cajan, CentPub: Centrosema pubescens, GlirSep: Gliricidia sepium, LablPur: Lablab purpreus, LeucLeu: Leucaena leucocephala, MaroUni: Marotyloma uniflorum, CaloMuc: Calopogonium mucunoides, StylGuiS: Stylosanthes guianensis (Schofield), StylGuiC: Stylosanthes guianensis (cook), StylHamV: Stylosanthes hamata (Verano), StylHum: Stylosanthes humilis, AnthTinC: Anthemis tinctoria (cota), SainTei: Saintpaulia teitensis, VernBam: Vernonia bamendae, VernCol: Vernonia colorata, VernNig: Vernonia nigritiana.

This might be attributed to excessive rate of transpiration by the plants to keep their water balance (Tani and Barringston 2005; Lato et al. 2012; Obiora et al. 2016). Another possible reason for the high concentrations of metals in the leafy parts of the vegetables could be explained by the particulate contaminants of plants from the dumps and/or vehicles aerosols which might be more important than the plants' uptake via their roots (Ferretti et al. 2006; Mosbaek et al. 2009; Ogunfowokan et al. 2009). Other work in support of this finding was conducted at the Ife University waste dump site-Nigeria, where *T. triangulare* and *A. esculentus* were reported to have increased Pb concentrations in their leaves compared to other parts of the plants (Amusan et al. 1999). Similarly, the effects of HM on peppermint and cornmint was examined by Amusan et al, (1999), and it was concluded that the Zn concentration was greater in plants leaves than either the shoots or roots.

The species richness in relation to the area was also measured and the result is shown in Figure 3. At the control sites, the number of recorded plant species increased with area leading to a positively significant relationship (p < 0.001; $R^2 = 0.70$). On the other hand, the relationship between number of species and sample area was not significant under the dump sites (Figure 3).

Locational differences

The redundancy analysis (RDA) showed significant (p < 0.001) differences for the first ordination axis and all ordination axes in species compositions and sampling locations (Figure 4a). The percentages of explained variability by the first ordination axis and all ordination axes were 55.1% and 45.6% respectively. The species richness tends to show three different groups of distributional trend in relation to the locations: the shrubs and herbs mainly associated with En-On and Ph-Wa locations; grasses and legumes abundant at Jo-Ab and So-Za; Ib-La location has mixture of herbs, shrubs, grasses and legumes with no forbs (Figure 4b). More than 80% of the species are found at the Ph-Wa, En-On, Jo-Ab and So-Za locations while, Ib-La had lower percentage. The higher concentrations of soil pH and HM at the Ib-La locations (Appendix Table 1) was probably the cause of lower species percentage as compared with other locations.

2.3. Conclusion

The long periods of continuous dumping of MSW coupled with the discharge from the motorists caused elevated concentrations of the HM (Cr, Pb and Zn) at the dump sites which had substantial effects on the soil and vegetation. The shrubs and herbs showed higher metals concentration and tolerance in comparison with the legumes or forbs because the shrubs and herbs perennial plants while, the forbs and legumes were primarily annual plants. The plants leave had higher contents of the HM as compared with either the shoots, roots or tubers, and this could be caused by the high temperature in the area which requires the plants to keep their water balance through excess transpiration. This processes consequently transport more toxic substances to the leafy parts. In contrast to the dump sites, species richness increased with area at the control sites. Dump sites have in most cases been reported to have high contents of the macro and micro-nutrients due to

high pH and organic matter but on the contrary, our finding was different making the study important and at the same time requires a long-term monitoring to validate the result. Further study on the effects of the HM on soil and plant is necessary at dump sites located far from the roads as to ascertain if aerosols from automobiles contributed substantially to the soil pollution. More so, the government and individuals mostly affected should adopt proper management system to dispose the wastes while, recycling and bio-phytoremediation processes are also recommended.

Acknowledgement

We give thanks to the Federal Environmental Protection Agency (FEPA) officers who helped in the provision of preliminary information on dump sites. The effort of the National Road Transport Workers (NURTW) of Nigeria is appreciated. The intellectual support of the journal's peer blind reviewers whose remarks made this paper a success is also acknowledged. We also acknowledge The Czech University of Life Sciences, Prague for their support to travel to Nigeria and conduct the research.

2.4. References

- Ali SM, Pervaiz A, Afzal B, Hamid N, Yasmin A. 2014. Open dumping of municipal solid waste and its hazardous impacts on soil and vegetation diversity at waste dumping sites of Islamabad city. *J of King Saud Uni – Sci.* 26: 59-65.
- Alloway BJ. 2004. Contamination of soils in domestic gardens and allotments: a brief overview. *Land Contam. Reclam.* 12: 179-187.
- Alloway BJ, Jackson AP, Morgan H. 1990. The accumulation of Cadmium by vegetables grown on soils contaminated from a variety of sources. *Sci Total Environ*. 91: 223–236.

- Amos-Tautau BMW, Onigbinde AO, Ere D. 2014. Assessment of some heavy metals and physicochemical properties in surface soils of municipal open waste dumpsite in Yenagoa, Nigeria. *African J Environ. Sci Technol.* 8: 41 -47.
- Amusan AA, Ige PV, Olawale R. 1999. Preliminary investigation on the use of municipal wastes dump site for farming. Paper presented at the 25th Annual Conference of Soil Science Society of Nigeria, held November 21–25, 1999, Benin city, Nigeria.
- Anikwe MAN, Nwobodo K C A. 2002. Long term effect of mincipal waste disposal on soil properties and productivity of sites used for urban Agriculture in Alakaliki Nigeria. *Bio resour Technol.* 83: 241–250.
- Aprill W, Sims R C. 1990. Evaluation of the use of prairie grasses for stimulating polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon treatment in soil. *Chemosphere*. 20: 253-265.
- Ayuba K A, Abd-Mnaf L, Sabrina A H, Nur-Azim S W. 2013. Current Status of Municipal Solid waste management in F.C.T Abuja. *Res J Environ. Earth Sci.* 5: 295 304.
- Bada B S, Olarinre T A. 2012. Characteristics of Soils and Heavy Metal Content of Vegetation in
 Oil Spill Impacted Land in Nigeria: *Proc Annual Internal Conf Soils, Sediments, Water Energy*.
 17 (2): pp. 1-10.
- Bremmer J M. 1965. Total nitrogen. In: Black C A. (ed.) Methods of Soil Analysis. Part 2. Chemical and Microbiological Properties, second edition. Agronomy Series No. 9. ASA, SSSA, Madision, WI, USA.

- Brunetti G, Soler-Rovira P, Farrag K. 2009. Tolerance and accumulation of heavy metals by wild plant species grown in contaminated soils in Apulia region, Southern Italy. *Plant Soil*. 318: 285-298.
- Canadian Environmental Council of Ministers of the Environment. 2007. Soil Quality Guidelines for the Protection of Environmental and Human Health, updated 2006.
- Chu G X, Shen Q R, Cao J L. 2004. Nitrogen fixation and N transfer from peanut to rice cultivated in aerobic soil in an intercropping system and its effect on soil N fertility. *Plant Soil*. 263: 17–27.
- Clayton P M, Tiller K G. 1979. A chemical method for the determination of heavy metal content of soils in environmental studies. Paper No. 41, CSIRO, Australia Melbourne Div. Soil Tech. pp. 1–7.
- European Union Commission. 2006. European Commission Regulation (EC) No. 1881/2006 of 19 December, 2006 setting maximum levels for certain contaminants in foodstuffs Off. J Eur Union, L364, pp. 5–24.
- Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations-FAO. 2001. FAO Bulletin of Statistics, Vol. 2 (2), 2001. Rome, Italy.
- IBM Corporation. 2011. IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 20.0. Armonk, NY: IBM Corp. IBM Corp. Available online at: www.ibm-spss-statistics.soft32.com.

Ismail H. Y., Ijah U. J. J., Riskuwa M. L., Allamin I. A., Isah M. A. 2014. Assessment of phytoremediation potentials of legumes in spent engine oil contaminated soil. Eur. J Environ Safety Sci. 2(2): 59-64.

- Iwena O A. 2000. Essential Geography for Senior Secondary Schools. Tonad Publishers Ltd., Lagos, Nigeria. 3rd Edition. pp. 186-208.
- Jagtap S S. 1995. Environmental characterization of the moist lowland savanna of Africa. In: Kang et al (eds.) Moist savannas of Africa: Potentials and constraints for crop production. Proceedings of an IITA/FAO Workshop held from 19-23 September 1994, Cotonou, Republic of Benin, pp.13-30.
- Kabata-Pendias A. 2010. Trace Elements in Soils and Plants. CRC Press
- Kent M, Coker P. 1992. Vegetation Description and Analysis: A Practical Approach. John Wiley and Sons Ltd, Chichester.
- Khan S, Cao Q, Zheng Y M, Huang Y Z, Zhu Y G. 2008. Health risks of heavy metals in contaminated soils and food crops irrigated with wastewater in Beijing, China. *Environ. Pollut*. 152: 686-692.
- Lato A, Radulov I, Berbecea A, Lato K, Crista F. 2012. The transfer factor of metals in soil-plants system. Res. J. of Agric. Sci. 44: 67-72.
- Li N Y, Guo B, Li H, Fu Q L, Feng R W, Ding Y Z. 2016. Effects of double harvesting on heavy metal uptake by six forage species and the potential for phytoextraction in field. *Pedosphere*. 26 (5): 717–724.
- Liu Y, Wang HF, Li XT, Li JC. 2015. Heavy metal contamination of agricultural soils in Taiyuan, China. *Pedosphere*. 25 (6): 901–909.

- Mahmood A, Malik RN. 2014. Human health risk assessment of heavy metals via consumption of contaminated vegetables collected from different irrigation sources in Lahore, Pakistan. *Arab. J Chem.* 7: 91-99.
- McBride M B, Shayler HA, Spliethoff M, Mitchell RG, Marquez-Bravo LG, Ferenz GS, Russell-Anelli JM, Casey L, Bachman S. 2014. Concentrations of lead, cadmium and barium in urban garden-grown vegetables: The impact of soil variables. *Environ. Pollut.* 194: 254 – 261.
- McLean EO. 1982. Soil pH and lime requirements. In: Page, A.L. (Ed.), Methods of Soil Analysis.Part 2. Chemical and Microbiological Properties, second ed. Agronomy Series No. 9. ASA, SSSA, Madison, WI, USA.
- Mehlich A. 1984. Mehlich III soil test extractant: a modification of Mehlich 2 extractant. Commun. Soil. Sci. Plant Anal. 15: 1409–1416.
- Monaci F, Moni F, Lanciotti E, Grechi D, Bargagli R. 2000. Biomonitoring of airborne metals in urban environments: new tracers of vehicle emission, in place of lead. *Environ. Pollut.* 107: 321-327.
- Mosbaek, H., Tjell, J.C., Hovmand, M.F., 1989. Atmospheric lead input to agricultural crops in Denmark. Chemosphere 19: 1787-1799.
- Musah S N, Maxiwel A, Boateng A. 2013. Health risks of heavy metals in selected crops cultivated in small-scale gold-mining areas in Wassa-Amenfi-West District of Ghana. J Nat. Sci Res. 3 (5):2224- 3186.

- Obiora S C, Chukwu A, Davies T C. 2016. Heavy metals and health risk assessment of arable soils and food crops around Pb-Zn mining localities in Enyigba, southeastern Nigeria. *J African Earth Sci.* 116: 182-189.
- Rodriguez-Flores M, Rodriguez-Castellon E. 1982. Lead and cadmium levels in soil and plants near highways and their correlation with traffic density. *Environ. Pollut.* 4: 281–290.
- Singh R P, Singh P, Arouja A S F, Ibrahim M H, Sulaiman O. 2011. Management of urban solid waste: vermicomposting a sustainable option. *Resourc. Conserv. Recycl.* 55: 719–729.
- Šmilauer P, Lepš J. 2014. Multivariate Analysis of Ecological Data using CANOCO 5; 2nd Edition. Cambridge University Press.
- Steel R G, Torrie J H. 1980. Principles and Procedures of Statistics: A Biometrical Approach, second ed. McGraw-Hill, New York.
- Tani FH, Barringston S. 2005. Zinc and Copper uptake by plants under two transpiration ratios Part I. Wheat (Triticum aestivum L.). Environ. Pollut. 138: 538-547.
- Wheeler GL, Rolfe GL. 1979. The relationship between daily traffic volume and the distribution of lead in roadside soil and vegetation. *Environ. Pollut.* 18: 265–274.
- Wu ZP, Wu WD, Zhou SL, Wu SH. 2016. Mycorrhizal inoculation affects Pb and Cd accumulation and translocation in Pakchoi (Brassica chinensis L.). *Pedosphere*. 26(1): 13–26.

Appendix Table 1

Mean concentrations of soil and plant aboveground biomass (AGB) of heavy metals (Cr, Pb, Zn) and Ph values for the dump sites and the control sites in the investigated locations. *F*-ratio = *F*-statistics for the test of a particular analysis; *P*-value represents corresponding probability value from the one-way ANOVA. Numbers represent the average of four replicates; \pm standard error of the mean (SE); Significance differences (p < 0.05) between investigated locations/sites in relation to the soil elements in accordance with the Tukey's post hoc test are shown by different letters (a > b > c > d > e) in the row. Sampling locations were Sokoto-Zaria (So-Za), Enugu-Onitsha (En-On), Ibadan-Lagos (Ib-La), Jos-Abuja (Jo-Ab), PortHarcourt-Warri (Ph-Wa).

SITES		Locations					One-way	ANOVA
Parameter		So-Za	En-On	Ib-La	Jo-Ab	Ph-Wa	F-ratio	<i>p</i> -value
DUMP	~ (1)							
Soil	$Cr (mg kg^{-1})$	145.64±7.53b	$107.01 \pm 10.50c$	224.63±12.31a	96.05±17.28d	94.18±12.27d	1.86	< 0.001
	Pb (mg kg ⁻¹)	148.46 ± 5.15	150.13±6.52	149.72±6.96	148.72 ± 4.88	151.31±4.17	5.43	0.216
	Zn (mg kg ⁻¹)	221.51±27.41b	206.11±22.64c	251.23±31.05a	219.33±42.31bc	222.19±32.51b	124	0.007
	pН	6.95±0.15	6.85±0.32	7.16±0.43	6.88±0.57	6.74±0.18	0.52	0.114
CONTROL	1							
Soil	Cr (mg kg ⁻¹)	35.21±5.74c	37.83±8.33c	51.66±10.60a	41.57±9.16b	53.92±11.26a	0.55	0.012
	Pb (mg kg ⁻¹)	44.51±8.12	45.78±9.90	43.91±11.78	41.80±6.47	42.63±7.53	6.26	0.054
	Zn (mg kg ⁻¹)	42.67±36.18a	15.27±25.18d	26.48±21.19c	23.02±20.79c	35.11±26.42b	0.91	< 0.001
	pН	5.83±1.23	5.87±1.11	6.01±1.38	5.80±1.22	5.84±1.27	3.41	0.375
DUMP								
Plant AGB	Cr (mg kg ⁻¹)	183.42±23.01c	224.04±17.76b	222.17±21.60b	157.70±19.42d	272.49±25.00a	11.6	< 0.001
	Pb (mg kg ⁻¹)	88.94±22.13c	157.96±31.45ab	144.53±42.16b	66.32±19.77d	126.17±27.03a	47.3	< 0.001
	Zn (mg kg ⁻¹)	206.88±16.17	208.41 ± 18.42	$205.74{\pm}20.10$	201.31±15.24	206.22 ± 17.54	0.78	0.091
CONTROL								
Plant AGB	Cr (mg kg ⁻¹)	27.44±12.00d	41.59±18.29c	94.6±23.62a	26.57±33.15d	87.24±27.98b	24.8	< 0.001
	Pb (mg kg ⁻¹)	67.75±24.35ab	44.37±21.58c	71.91±19.60a	32.67±22.34d	59.92±18.07b	19.6	0.032
	$Zn (mg kg^{-1})$	81.43±2.67b	52.16±11.73e	60.31±16.27d	71.11±31.52c	92.45±9.44a	35.6	< 0.001
	<i>、しし</i> /							



Appendix Figure 1. Photograph showing one of the five dump sites investigated for the study

CHAPTER THREE

Soil organic carbon and total nitrogen stocks as affected by different land use in an Ultisol in Imo watershed, Southern Nigeria

Chukwudi Nwaogu¹, Onyedikachi J. Okeke², Olutoyin Fashae³, Hycienth Nwankwoala⁴

¹ Department of Ecology, Faculty of Environmental Sciences, Czech University of Life Sciences,

Kamýcká, 1176, CZ 165 21 Prague 6-Suchdol, Czech Republic.

² Sambus Geospatial Limited, Independent Avenue, Central Business District, Abuja, Nigeria

³ Department of Geography, University of Ibadan, 200284 Ibadan, Oyo, Nigeria.

⁴ Department of Geology, University of Port Harcourt, 5323, Port-Harcourt, Nigeria;

Published in Chemistry and Ecology https://doi.org/10.1080/02757540.2018.1508461

Abstract

Soil organic carbon (SOC) and soil total nitrogen (STN) concentrations and stocks are essential for improving soil quality and increasing C-reservoir. This study aimed at quantifying the dynamics in soil properties under different land uses in Imo watershed where there is no knowledge about the effects of land use on SOC and STN pool. Six land uses: arable land (AL), forest land (FL), grassland (GL), shrubland hills (SL), urban built-up green (UL), and the freshwater swamp and mangrove wetland (WL) were classified using ArcGIS 10.1 and FAO land use classification system. Soil samples were collected and analyzed from each land use under different soil depths and slope positions with three replications. Topsoil layer (0-30cm) contributed to more than 90% of the total soil nutrients. Land use significantly affected SOC content, STN content, and bulk density. SOC and STN concentrations were in the order of FL > WL > GL > SL > UL > AL which revealed the potentials of FL and WL for SOC and STN sequestration. The study provides land users with the information to improve soil quality, conserve C and N stocks for ecological sustainability and climate change mitigation.

Key words: Soil ecology, SOC, STN, land use types, agriculture.

3. Introduction

Climate change caused by increasing levels of CO₂ and other greenhouse gases has been identified as a critical issue of global environmental concern (Yan et al. 2018). This contemporary paradigm of global warming is drawing experts' attention to carbon and nitrogen cycles due to their rapid potentials for atmospheric oxides emission (Jia et al. 2018). Soil has the highest organic carbon stocks in the terrestrial ecosystem which twice exceeds the atmospheric content (Lal 2004), and about three times more than the quantity found in vegetation (Zang 2013). Soil as the largest terrestrial reservoir of carbon (IPCC, 2007) plays a vital role in conserving plant nutrients and ameliorating excess CO₂ emission (Jia et al. 2018). Soil is not only a large C-sink but also a fundamental reservoir of nitrogen that can supply essential nutrients for plant use. Annually, about 4% of soil carbon reserves is released into the atmosphere (Li et al. 2014), while about 6.0 Tg of N_2O (1Tg = 10¹²g) and 4.2 Tg of N_2O are emitted from natural and agricultural soils respectively (Saikawa et al. 2014). Any infinitesimal change in the soil C or N stocks might cause remarkable impact on the atmospheric carbon dioxide and nitrous oxide concentrations. As a consequence of these facts, conserving the C and N stocks is a healthy process that enhances soil fertility, reduces global warming, and consequently promotes sustainable food security and environmental safety.

Unfortunately, this carbon pool (in the soil) is interrupted by various disturbances that influence its storage capacities. In the terrestrial ecosystems, major threats to SOC and STN stocks have been revealed by several authors to include land use types and changes (Conti et al. 2016; Diwediga et al. 2017; Gelaw et al. 2015; Li and Zhao, 2001; Qiao et al. 2015; Qiu et al. 2015; Qi et al. 2018; Wang et al. 2017; Xiao et al. 2017), soil compositions (Udom and Ogunwole 2015) and urbanization (Liu et al. 2018). Other threats to SOC and STN have been agriculture and management practices (Ding et al 2013; Han et al. 2016; Negasa et al. 2017; Wang et al. 2016), vegetation (Lohbeck et al. 2018), soil depth and bulk density (Li et al. 2017; Negasa et al. 2017); Slope and topographical characteristics (Wang et al. 2017), induced climatic factors (Huang et al. 2018), soil erosion (Daniel et al. 2017), and Landscape position (Zilverberg et al. 2018). Primarily, these studies widely focused on the vertical and horizontal distribution of SOC and STN in various land uses. However, in Imo watershed, there is still wide gap in understanding the dynamics of SOC and STN stocks that are influenced by different land uses such as agriculture. Agriculture in this tropical humid region provides more that 80% of the increasing population with means of livelihood. It is worrisome that many of these farmers engage in intensive subsistence agriculture, yet they have limited knowledge and inadequate resources to conserve the soil and improve fertility.

In the past, the government established several land use and soil management programs [such as River basin development authorities (RBDAs), Anambra-Imo river basin development (AIRBD), Directorate of Food-Roads and Rural Infrastructure (DFRRI), Green revolutions, and National agriculture and environmental development scheme] which were geared towards sustaining the ecosystem. Unfortunately, these projects did not only fail to improve soil quality but have ceased to function since the past two decades. Therefore, with the expanding population demand for more food coupled with the risks of global warming, there is urgent need to restore and conserve the soil (Nwaogu et al. 2017). The knowledge of SOC and STN concentrations, stocks, and nutrient cycling in this watershed is indispensable for improving the soil quality, food production and mitigating carbon emissions. Imo river basin as a highly agricultural watershed is threatened by severe changes in land use-landcover. The failure of government schemes, lack of studies and dearth of information have hindered sustainable restoration of soil quality in this region. Based on

this background, it is hypothesized that in the Imo watershed and catchments: (1) SOC and STN concentrations and stocks are significantly affected by slope position, soil bulk density and depth; (2) different land use types varied in their potentials for SOC and STN sequestration. These hypotheses were developed as to provide relevant information for policy-makers and land managers for better land management decisions. To measure these hypotheses and fulfil the goals of the study, SOC and STN concentrations and stocks of soils in six land use types (AL, FL, GL, SL, UL, and WL) were tested under two soil depths (0-30cm, 30-60cm), and in three different slope positions (upper, middle and lower) and their results were compared. The study specifically aimed at: quantifying the storage capacity of SOC and STN in different land uses, soil depth, bulk density and slope position.

3.1. Materials and methods

Research area

The study was conducted in Imo watershed located in the south-east and south-south regions of Nigeria (Fig. 1). Geographically the watershed extends between 4° 50' 00"N to 6° 02' 00"N latitude and 6° 04'10"E to 7°34' 15"E longitude, having an area of 4321.4 km², and an elevation ranging from about 52 m - 340 m above sea level (m.a.s.l.). The watershed is a humid tropical climate. The mean annual temperature is 28.5° C, while the mean annual rainfall is 2400 mm with over 70% falling between the months of May and October (FORMECU 1998). The soils are classified as Ultisol (Arenic Kandiustult) (WRB 2006) which were developed from sedimentary Ameki Formation and Imo Shale, and unconsolidated coastal plain sands and alluvium of the Niger Deltaic (Amangabara 2015). It has soil pH which ranged from 5.32 to 6.44 with sand, loamy-sand textural characterizations (Udom and Ogunwole 2015).





Figure 1. Study area showing land use types, sampling sites, and Imo river watershed and catchment. Arable land (AL), forest land (FL), grassland (GL), shrubland hills (SL), urban built-up green (UL), and the freshwater swamp and mangrove wetland (WL).
The main land uses of the watershed include arable land, forest land, grassland, shrubland on the hills, urban built-up green land, and freshwater swamp and mangrove wetland (Fig. 1). The description of each land use types including the dominant plant species, and area (km²) for the watershed revealed that the arable land has the largest land area (Table 1). Prior to 1980s, forest land had the largest area, but has been deforested because of high demand for land in agriculture, and other anthropogenic activities caused by rapid population increase in the region. Besides the direct effects, intensive farming and grazing have been indirectly reducing some portions of the forest land which promoting soil erosion (Amangabara 2015). There are very few plantation agricultural areas and more than 85% of the farmers mainly engage in cropping for domestic purposes on individually owned small farmlands. Fallow is not practiced because of population pressure and limited farmlands. Pesticides are not applied, while inorganic fertilizers are marginally used due to inaccessibility and cost, as only few farmers could afford it. Crop residues and manures from the livestock are commonly used as fertilizers. Lands are prepared for cultivation by using local farm tools (hand-held hoes, cutlasses, and rakes) to clear the litters and plow the soil. This tradition helps in abandoning remnants of herbaceous weeds on the soil surface and around the base of the crops to decompose and in turn serves as nutrient replenishment system. The crops are rainfed during the growing seasons (April-November), except during late planting (December-March) when some crops such as Zea mays (Maize) and Talinum fruticosum (Waterleaf) are cultivated by using manual irrigation. The grasslands are used for animal grazing under open pasture practice belonging to the communities. During the crops growing season, the ruminants are restricted from free browsing.

Table 1

Attributes of the land uses: Arable land (AL), forest land (FL), grassland (GL), shrubland hills (SL),	
urban built-up green (UL), and the freshwater swamp and mangrove wetland (WL).	

Land use	Area (km ²)	altitudinal range (m)	Slope range (⁰)	Main soil type	Communities description and major human activities	Dominant plants species
AL	998.8	396-414	1.5-12	Brown sandy- loam	Cultivation areas with mainly food crops and few cash crops.	Arachis hypogaea, Manihot esculenta, Dioscorea alata, colocasia, Zea mays, Talinum fruticosum, Abelmoschus esculentus.
FL	482.1	305-367	3-13	dark- brownish, fine sandy- loam	Thick and broad-leave forest areas with tall trees and large canopies. Logging for timber, firewood, charcoal and oil palm harvest.	Leucaena leucocephala, Gliricidia sepium, Pentaclethra macrophyllaBenth, Elaeis guineensis, Milicia excelsa, Populas deltoides, Diospyros spp, Nyssa sylvatica, Pterocarpus soyauxii, Entandrophragma cylindricum, Chlorophora excelsa.
GL	2362	411-583	2-14	Brown coarse sandy- loam	Areas with herbacoius plants species and less than 10% short trees and shrubs cover. Grazing of goats, sheep and cows.	Andropogon gayanus, Brachiaria decumbens, Cenchrus ciliaris, Cynodon dactylon, Pennisetum pedicellatum, Panicum maximum, Panicum purpureum.
SL	132.3	578-936	4-27	Red- brownish sandy- loam	A form of transhumance by local communities at rainy season peak. And coal mining. Light farming and hunting	Lovoa trichilioides Harms, Combretum aculeatum, Dichrostachy cinerea, Grewia mollia, Pliostigma thonaigii, Chromolaena odorata, Vernonia amygdalina.
UL	182.7	327-359	2-12	Brown coarse sandy- loam	Residential plots with recreational parks, and green gardens. Fruits and nut gathering.	Dacryodes edulis, Anacardium occidentale, Cocos nucifera, Citrus sinensis, Citrus aurantifolia, Mangifera indica, Psidium guajava, Citrus reticulata, Gmelina arborea.
WL	163.9	19- 72	1-11	Gleyic- brownish, Clay-loam	Floodplain, freshwater swamps and mangrove- marshes. Extractions of crude oil, palm wine and raffia palms	Rhizophora racemosa, Avicennia germinans, Rhizophora Mangle, laguncularia racemosas, Nypa fruticans, Paspalum vaginatum, Sparganium eurycarpum, Osmunda cinnamomea, Najas spp.

Data collection and analyses

Sampling design, sample collection, and analyses

Before sampling in 2016, the land use history was investigated by adopting a field interview with the old village members and the community heads. Historically, the watershed was predominated

by mainly forests, and shrubs on the hills, while some swamp and marsh areas were in the south. Six land use types: arable land (AL), forest land (FL), grassland (GL), shrubland hills (SL), urban built-up green (UL), and freshwater swamp and mangrove wetland (WL) under upper, middle and lower slope positions were identified using NigSat image and USGS Landsat image which were classified in ArcGIS 10.1 following FAO landuse-cover classification system.

One hundred and eight composite soil samples [six treatments (land use types), three slope positions, two soil depth layers (0-30cm, 30-60cm), three replicates] were collected for laboratory analyses using a 7.0 cm-diameter soil sampler/auger. Before samples collection, the sampling sites were identified using a hand-held GPS (Garmin GPSMAP 64ST, USA). The soil samples in each land use were acquired to measure the soil physiochemical properties including C and N stocks following IPCC guidelines (IPCC 2006). Soil bulk density samples were derived from the same depth intervals as other soil samples by digging another six soil profiles depth of 60 cm for each treatment/replicate via the core method (Blake and Hartge, 1986). The core samples were collected from the depth intervals using 100 cm³ volume stainless steel tubes of 5cm by 5.1cm diameter and height respectively. Litterfalls, debris, weeds and plant residues were cleared before performing the sampling in each land use. Laboratory analyses were performed at the accredited Central Laboratory of Obafemi Awolowo University in Ile-Ife, Osun state of Nigeria. Prior to the laboratory analyses, the samples were air-dried at room temperature. Roots and other soil debris were removed, and the specimens were gently sieved using 2 mm mesh.

Water holding capacity (WHC) was calculated (Udom and Ogunwole 2015) as:

WHC (g g⁻¹) = (Wm – Dm) / Dm (1)

where WHC = water holding capacity (g g^{-1}), Wm = mass of wet soil at 0 kpa (g), and Dm= mass of oven-dry soil (g).

Soil bulk density (BD) was calculated as the ratio of dry soil weight and the volume of the soil (Blake and Hartge (1986). Total soil porosity (Pt) was obtained from known BD and soil particle density (2.65 g cm⁻³) (Qi et al. 2015). The concentration of soil organic carbon (SOC) was determined according to the Walkley and Black method (Schnitzer 1982), while the soil total nitrogen (STN) concentration was determined using the Kjeldahi method (Bremner and Mulvaney, 1982). Soil pH was estimated by acidometer. Soil bulk density (BD) for each depth interval was used to compute the SOC and STN stocks (Mg ha⁻¹) by applying the formula by Ellert and Bettany (1995):

SOC stock (SOCs) = SOCc x BD x SD x $10000m^2 ha^{-1} x 0.001 Mg kg^{-1}$ (2)

STN Stock (STNs) = STNc x BD x SD x $10000m^2 ha^{-1} x 0.001 Mg kg^{-1}$ (3)

where SOCs (or STNs) = Soil Organic Carbon or Total Nitrogen Stock (Mg ha^{-1}),

SOCc (or STNc) = Soil Organic Carbon or Total Nitrogen Concentration (kg Mg^{-1}).

BD = soil bulk density (g cm⁻³), SD = soil depth (thickness) layer (m).

Measurement of in-situ environmental variables at the sampling sites

The vegetation cover (%) and the dominant plant species in the different land use were

observed and recorded according to Braun–Blanquet method (Diwediga et al. 2015). In addition to the use of GPS, the slope and altitude were extracted from SRTM Digital Elevation Model at 30 m resolution which was used for validation purpose.

Table 2

Soil	Land use	Soil depth	Slope position			
parameters		(cm)	Upper	Middle	Lower	Overall
SOC (g kg ⁻¹)	AL	0 - 30	5.38±0.02	6.49±0.19	9.25±0.11	7.04±0.17d
		30 -60	5.13±0.01	6.27±0.12	9.03±0.13	6.81±0.05d
		Overall	5.26±0.02b	6.38±0.14b	9.14±0.08a	
	FL	0 - 30	14.12±1.86	15.23 ± 1.11	18.11±2.17	15.82±1.95a
		30 -60	11.31±1.23	13.62 ± 2.08	16.05 ± 1.44	13.66±1.81b
		Overall	12.72±2.00c	$14.43 \pm 1.72b$	17.08±2.21a	
	GL	0 - 30	8.10±0.62	10.12±1.19	13.01 ± 1.05	10.41±1.12b
		30 -60	7.69 ± 0.55	8.18±0.61	11.34 ± 0.83	9.07±0.57c
		Overall	7.90±0.81c	9.15±0.92b	12.18±1.90a	
	SL	0 - 30	12.2±1.16	7.70±0.74	8.15±0.35	9.35±0.93c
		30 -60	11.61±1.23	6.30 ± 0.85	7.08 ± 0.68	8.33±0.60c
		Overall	11.91±1.45a	7.00±0.77b	7.62±0.94b	
	UL	0 - 30	6.12 ± 0.68	6.01±0.43	9.21±0.57	7.11±0.31d
		30 -60	6.31±0.20	5.91±0.49	8.4 ± 0.51	6.87±0.74d
		Overall	6.22±0.52b	5.96±0.04b	8.81±0.93a	
	WL	0 - 30	9.27±1.01	8.45±0.83	12.55 ± 2.46	10.09±1.35b
		30 -60	11.29 ± 2.44	11.73±2.09	14.27 ± 3.11	12.43±2.67b
		Overall	$10.28 \pm 2.08b$	10.09±1.71b	13.41±2.02a	
STN (g kg ⁻¹)	AL	0 - 30	0.51 ± 0.04	0.70 ± 0.05	0.86 ± 0.11	0.69±0.07c
		30 -60	0.35 ± 0.03	0.44 ± 0.01	0.56 ± 0.06	0.45±0.03c
		Overall	0.43±0.01c	$0.57 \pm 0.07 b$	0.71±0.06a	
	FL	0 - 30	1.61 ± 0.24	2.31 ± 0.28	3.02±0.24	2.31±0.25a
		30 -60	1.07 ± 0.12	2.22±0.23	2.50 ± 0.29	1.93±0.10ab
		Overall	1.34±0.23b	2.27±0.21a	2.76±0.27a	
	GL	0 - 30	1.01 ± 0.18	1.04 ± 0.09	2.03±0.11	1.36±0.12b
		30 -60	0.92 ± 0.03	1.10±0.16	1.25 ± 0.14	1.09±0.18b
		Overall	0.97±0.17b	1.07±0.10ab	1.64±0.19a	
	SL	0 - 30	1.03 ± 0.05	1.06 ± 0.16	1.24 ± 0.21	1.11±0.15b
		30 -60	0.42 ± 0.14	1.00 ± 0.17	1.16±0.09	0.86±0.08c
		Overall	0.73±0.10b	1.03±0.19a	1.20±0.10a	
	UL	0 - 30	0.36 ± 0.05	0.79 ± 0.21	1.07 ± 0.14	0.74±0.11c
		30 -60	0.41 ± 0.08	0.62 ± 0.09	0.86±0.19	0.63±0.17c
		Overall	0.39±0.01c	0.71±0.11b	0.97±0.06a	
	WL	0 - 30	0.92 ± 0.07	1.08 ± 0.14	1.36±0.17	1.12±0.23b
		30 -60	0.85±0.13	1.19 ± 0.20	1.71±0.34	1.25±0.25b
		Overall	0.89±0.09c	1.14±0.31b	1.54±0.33a	

Soil organic carbon and soil total nitrogen concentrations in relation to land use types, soil depth, and various slope positions of the study area (Mean \pm SE)

Note: Overall means followed by the same letter (s) across columns and rows are not significantly different (P < 0.05) in terms of slope position, land use types, and soil depth. For the land use types abbreviations: AL = arable land, FL = forest land, GL = grassland, SL = shrubland hills, UL = urban built-up green, WL = freshwater swamp and mangrove wetland.

Statistical analysis

Soil physiochemical variables under the different land use, slope positions, and depths were compared using multiple comparisons of one-way ANOVA (Duncan's method) (Negasa et al. 2017; Daniel et al. 2017; Lian et al. 2013). Differences between means of treatments were considered significant (P < 0.05 and P < 0.001) using the Tukey's HSD test. A repeated-measures ANOVA was also used to test the joint effects of land use types, soil depth, and slope position on SOC, STN, BD, pH, and WHC. The relationships between soil chemical and physical properties were tested using pairwise correlation adjusted to Bonferroni significance level at 0.05. The IBM SPSS 20.0 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA) was used for the analyses.

3.2. Results

SOC and STN concentrations in different land use types, slope position and soil depth

In overall, the mean concentrations of SOC and STN were statistically significant under different slope positions and soil depth across the land use types (Table 2). The concentrations of both SOC and STN in the land use followed the same order of FL > WL > GL > SL > UL > AL. The SOC concentration (g kg-1) was higher in soils under FL, while lower concentrations were found in AL and UL land use types. The SOC concentration in FL recorded more than 90% higher than the concentrations in AL and UL, and more than 50% higher than concentrations under GL and SL in both surface and sub-surface depths. In respect to the slope positions, higher SOC concentration was found under the lower slope in all land use except under SL. Topsoil layer indicated the highest SOC concentration in almost all the land use. Similarly, FL had about three times STN concentration relative to the contents available in AL and UL (Table 2). The lower slope also

showed high mean concentration of STN. In terms of the vertical distribution, the topsoil layer recorded higher STN content when compared with a sub-surface layer of the soil.



Figure 2. (a) Soil organic carbon stock and (b) Soil total nitrogen stock in relation to different land use types and two levels of soil depths. Columns followed by the same letters for each bar size were not significantly different at P < 0.05. For the land use types abbreviations: AL = arable land, FL = forest land, GL = grassland, SL = shrubland hills, UL = urban built-up green, WL = freshwater swamp and mangrove wetland.



Figure 3. (a) Soil organic carbon stock and (b) soil total nitrogen stock in relation to the different slope positions under various land use types. The error bars represent the standard error of the mean (n = 3). Different letters (a, b, c, and d) indicate significant differences among the various slope positions at P < 0.05. For the land use types abbreviations: AL = arable land, FL = forest land, GL = grassland, SL = shrubland hills, UL = urban built-up green, WL = freshwater swamp and mangrove wetland.

SOC and STN stocks in various slop positions, soil depth and under different land uses

Considering the soil depth, FL recorded a significantly high mean stock for SOC and STN, while AL had the lowest when compared with other land use (Figure 2). Topo-sequentially, high mean

SOC stock was found in all slopes under FL with the largest in lower slope (68.05 mg ha–1) (Figure 3(a)). The mean SOC stock was in the order of FL > WL > GL > SL > AL > UL. Lower slope soil had the highest SOC stock across land use except under SL where upper slope had the highest. The mean STN stock value in FL was more than twice higher than the stock found under AL (Figure 3(b)). Upper slope recorded the least stock, while lower slope had the largest in all the land use. The STN stock could be rated as FL > WL > GL > SL > UL > AL in the study.

Table 3

Soil bulk density in relation to slope position, soil depth under the different land use types of the study area (Mean \pm SE)

Parameter	Land use	Depth (cm)	Slope position			
			Upper	Middle	Lower	Overall
Bulk density	AL	0 - 30	1.47±0.04	1.45±0.09	1.49±0.10	1.47±0.1a
		30 -60	1.35±0.04	1.39±0.03	1.45 ± 0.05	1.40±0.7a
		Overall	1.41±0.05a	1.42±0.07a	1.47±0.08a	
	FL	0 - 30	1.21±0.03	1.29±0.06	1.22±0.07	1.24±0.6c
		30 -60	1.26±0.08	1.33±0.04	1.28 ± 0.01	1.29±0.6c
			1.24±0.03c	1.31±0.05b	1.25±0.02c	
	GL	0 - 30	1.42 ± 0.08	1.41±0.09	1.46 ± 0.06	1.43±0.3a
		30 -60	1.26±0.08	1.27±0.03	1.28 ± 0.07	1.27±0.2c
			1.34±0.02b	1.34±0.08b	1.37±0.05b	
	SL	0 - 30	1.18±0.07	1.25±0.09	1.35±0.03	1.26±0.5c
		30 -60	1.34±0.03	1.47 ± 0.08	1.42 ± 0.01	1.41±0.6a
			1.26±0.07c	1.36±0.03b	1.39±0.05b	
	UL	0 - 30	1.41±0.09a	1.44±0.06a	1.47±0.07a	1.44±0.4a
		30 -60	1.35±0.05	1.23±0.05	1.41 ± 0.02	1.33±0.1b
			1.38±0.02b	1.34±0.07b	1.44±0.05a	
	WL	0 - 30	1.21±0.01	1.20±0.09	1.25 ± 0.05	1.22±0.2c
		30 -60	1.20±0.03	1.22±0.02	1.27 ± 0.08	1.23±0.3c
			1.21±0.04c	1.21±0.02c	1.26±0.07c	

Note: Overall means followed by the same letter (s) across columns and rows are not significantly different (P < 0.05) in terms of slope position, land use types, and soil depth. Upper slope ($\geq 11^{\circ}$), middle slope (5-10°), lower slope ($\leq 4^{\circ}$); n = 6 number of soil samples in each slope position. For the land use types abbreviations: AL = arable land, FL = forest land, GL = grassland, SL = shrubland hills, UL = urban built-up green, WL = freshwater swamp and mangrove wetland.

In overall, arable land (AL) had the highest mean value of 1.47 g cm⁻³ and 1.40 g cm⁻³ BD in both the topsoil and subsurface soil depths respectively (Table 3). GL and UL followed AL in the volume of BD under the different land use types. FL and WL recorded the lowest mean values of soil BD. The relationships between BD and soil depth varied based on land use type. For example, BD was higher in the top soil layer in AL, UL, and GL, whereas the subsoil layer recorded higher under FL, WL and SL. In terms of the topo-sequence, the highest mean values of the bulk densities were found in the lower slope relative to other slope categories.

Table 4

Repeated measure ANOVA for soil properties as jointly influenced by all land use types, soil depth and slope position

Parameters	Df	BD	Pt	SOC	STN	pН	WHC
				MS			
LU	5	0.072**	13.641	1.539**	0.954**	0.018*	1.556*
SD	1	0.011*	9.785	0.342**	0.062**	0.112	1.109*
SP	2	0.035	11.217	0.085**	0.300*	0.737	0.044
LU x SD	5	1.109	4.005	0.009**	0.027**	0.001	0.252
LU x SP	10	0.052	1.338	1.130*	0.601*	0.014	2.685
SD x SP	2	0.008	0.911	0.027	0.015	0.026	0.012
LU x SD x SP	10	0.020	5.704	2.661*	0.003	0.040	0.001

Note: LU = Land Use, SD = Soil Depth, SP = Slope Position, BD = Soil Bulk Density, $P_t = Soil Porosity$ (%), SOC = Soil Organic Carbon (%), STN = Soil Total Nitrogen (%), WHC = Soil Water-Holding Capacity (g g⁻¹)), Df = Degree of Freedom. MS = Means.

* P < 0.05

**P < 0.001

Inter-relationships among soil properties and environmental variables in different land use types

BD was significantly affected by land use (P < 0.001) and soil depth (P < 0.05) but not with a slope (Table 4). SOC (%) was significantly affected by land use (P < 0.001), soil depth (P < 0.001), slope position (P < 0.001), and the combination of land use and soil depth (P < 0.001). On the other hand, the integrated effects of land use and slope position (LU × SP) and the combination of the three parameters (LU × SD × SP) significantly affected the SOC content (P < 0.05). Similarly, STN was significantly affected by land use (P < 0.001), soil depth (P < 0.001), and slope position (P < 0.05) (Table 4). The combination of land use and soil depth (LU × SD, P < 0.001) and the combination of land use and slope position (LU × SP, P < 0.05) showed significant interactive effects on STN content. WHC and pH were significantly affected by land use (P < 0.05).

Furthermore, significantly strong correlations (P < 0.05) were observed between SOC and STN at both (30 cm and 60 cm) soil depths (Table 5). The soil porosity was also significantly correlated with SOC and WHC, while pH and C:N were negatively correlated with SOC and STN.

3.3. Discussion

SOC and STN concentrations and stocks in different land uses, slope position and soil depth

Anthropogenic disturbances proved to be important factor in both vertical and horizontal distribution of SOC and STN concentrations and stocks, because natural land use types showed elevated contents when compared with agricultural or urban fields in this study. For example, FL had more than 50% content of SOC relative to the value obtained under AL, UL and GL. This result was consistent with other recent studies within and outside same agroecological region with this study (Addis et al. 2016; Diwediga et al. 2017; Diwediga et al. 2015; Jaiyeoba, 1995; Liu et al. 2016; Ma et al. 2015; Rezapour and Alipour 2016; Udom and Ogunwole, 2015).

Table 5.

Correlation matrix between soil chemical and physical properties under different depths (0-30 and 30-60cm)

	SOC30	SOC60	STN30	STN60	C:N30	C:N60	pH30	pH60	WHC30	WHC60	Pt30	Pt60
SOC30	1.00											
SOC60	0.86*	1.00										
STN30	0.61*	0.52*	1.00									
STN60	0.74*	0.65*	0.58*	1.00								
C:N30	-0.35	-0.20	-0.28	-0.15	1.00							
C:N60	-0.12	0.00	0.04	0.10	-0.11	1.00						
pH30	-0.05	-0.16	0.03	0.00	0.05	-0.08	1.00					
pH60	0.08	-0.23	-0.19	0.21	0.02	0.00	0.51	1.00				
WHC30	0.35	0.42	0.60*	0.53	0.04	-0.01	0.09	0.01	1.00			
WHC60	0.48	0.64	0.57	0.40*	0.00	-0.03	0.00	0.12	0.39*	1.00		
Pt30	0.23*	0.19	-0.24	0.08	0.14	0.00	0.07	0.05	-0.46*	0.32*	1.00	
Pt60	0.07	0.31	-0.38	-0.26	0.03	0.00	0.11	0.10	-0.21*	0.20*	0.28	1.00

Note: Correlation coefficients are indicated with asterisk (*) at 0.05 significant level. For abbreviated acronyms, refer to Table 4.

Higher SOC and STN concentrations in FL might be attributed to higher residues decomposition from surface litter input which increased SOC. And increased SOC content has been strongly correlated with high STN content (Diwediga et al. 2017). On the other hand, low SOC and STN contents and stocks in AL, UL, and GL might be explained by unfavorable soil conditions due to the use of plants residues as livestock fodder and fuel, and unsustainable management practices which trigger soil erosion (Addis et al. 2016; Li et al. 2017; Negasa et al. 2017; Udom and Ogunwole, 2015). Cultivation and grazing led to frequent harvesting and uprooting of the plants which consequently removed nutrients from the soil (Haileslassie et al. 2005) and exposed the available OM to soil moisture aeration and decomposing agents. This practice promoted rapid degradation and mineralization of the available OM thus, lowering the SOC and STN concentrations and stocks. Though grazing can increase SOC if managed properly (Xu et al. 2016). Vegetation types and root systems under different land uses have also been reported as a primary factor influencing the contents and stocks of SOC and STN (Li et al. 2017; Wang et al. 2015). For instance, leguminous plant species (such as Leucaena leucocephala, Gliricidia sepium, Pentaclethra macrophylla B.), and plant species with broad leaves, large canopies and extensive fine root systems dominated the FL contributing to high SOC and STN compared with other land uses in the study area (Table 1). Besides FL, WL soil have been reported for significant amount of STN and as a large C-reservoir relative to either urban or agricultural lands (Bai et al. 2014; Li et al. 2001; Lugo and Brown 1993; Mathews et al. 2005). In contrast, Ogunkunle and Eghaghara (1992) in southern Nigeria reported higher soil nutrients including total nitrogen and SOM under arable land than either the secondary forest or cocoa plantation. This dissimilarity in results might be due to changes in agricultural practices, climate and vegetation types since there has been longterm gap between the studies.

Landscape position revealed significant influence on SOC and STN concentrations and stocks in the study area. Higher C and N contents were generally recorded in lower slope relative to other slope categories. This could be related to soil erosion and other soil denudational processes which removes nutrients from upper to lower slopes. As human and animal disturbances intensified under AL, GL, and UL especially, the vegetation covers were cleared while the soil aggregates were weakened leading to upward-downward flow mechanism. Therefore, the labile organic C contents accumulate in the lower slope thus, increased the SOC and STN contents. In the same west African region, Diwediga et al. (2017), concurred that lower topography had higher SOC and STN contents relative to other slope categories. In contrary, other authors observed higher SOC and STN in the middle slope (Li et al. 2017) and the upper slope (Li et al. 2015). The discrepancy of the result with this present study could be linked to several influencing factors such as microtopographical climate, lithological or geomorphological characteristics, types of vegetation cover on the slope, tillage and intensity of different human activities. For example, in this study, upper slope had higher concentration of SOC under shrubland hills (SL), probably because the hills are dominated by granitic materials especially biotites and kaolinite (clay) which are highly resistance to erosion and surface runoff (Pleessel 1982).

Soil depth revealed significant effect on SOC and STN contents with higher concentrations found in the topsoil (0-30cm) layer. This result was consistent with several studies in this concept (Wang et al. 2016). Elevated litterfall and residues input might be the reason for increase SOC and STN contents and stocks in the topsoil. Dense concentrations of the root system at the topsoil have been revealed as another reason for high SOC and STN contents at the A-horizon. Though this reason is not applicable across land uses in this study because FL has roots beyond the 30cm depth. Contrary to other land uses, WL soil showed higher SOC and STN in the sub-surface soil depth. This might be attributed to moisture content, plant types, and human activities (such as mudfishing, local gin distillation, palm-wine and crude-oil extractions) which reduced soil C and N from top soil in the wetland. However, some other researchers have reported lower soil C and N in the surface soil relative to the subsoil (Gelaw et al. 2014; Wiesmeier et al. 2012). The disparity with this study is likely related to increase in the root litter and downward SOC transport by bioturbation or soil water percolation (Wang et al. 2016), or due to high ground water table which leads to accumulation of OM in the subsoil (Wiesmeier et al. 2012).

Soil bulk density

The overall mean BD in AL was higher than that found in other land use types. This could be attributed to the traditional agricultural practices such as tillage, litter removal and intensive cultivation which in turn decreased SOC (by rapid mineralization of SOM) and consequently elevated the BD. Several studies have confirmed the effects of tillage on BD and SOC (Addis et al. 2016; Negasa et al. 2017). A recent study in the northern highlands of Iran revealed the compaction of surface soil layer due to intensive cropping which apparently led to the increase in BD (Emadi et al. 2008). GL also recorded higher BD because of ruminant activities which caused severe soil compaction in the study area. This finding conformed to previous works on the role of livestock and man on the increase of BD and degradation of arable and urban soils in Beijing (Liu et al. 2018). FL and WL recorded lowest BD, and this might be connected to the natural characteristics of these ecosystems when compared with disturbed arable and grasslands. A contrasting result was reported in a loess hilly-gully catchment of China, where cropland had the lowest BD (Liu et al. 2018). The disparity in the results could be attributed to differences in physical geographical features (climate, soil, slope) and agricultural management systems. Natural land use types such as FL and WL soil have higher SOC due to continuous addition of SOM and

plant residues which consequently decreased the BD. This result agreed with the studies from the watershed in Ethiopian highland, and Northern China as reported by Addis et al (2016) and Wang et al. (2016) respectively. Another study in southern Nigeria by Udom and Ogunwole (2015) also found lower BD in forested areas, but high in cultivated soil areas. With respect to soil depth, higher BD was found in the top soils under AL, UL, and GL relative to FL, SL and WL soils. This could be explained by lower organic matter content in the surface soil in agricultural areas caused by anthropogenic disturbances (Gelaw et al. 2015). This result was inconsistent with some authors' study which reported increase in BD with depth (Qi et al. 2018). Differences in soil compositions and prevailing farming techniques might be reasons for this dissimilarity in results.

Inter-relationships among soil properties and environmental variables

The soil C:N ratio and pH were negatively correlated with SOC and STN contents. This might be due to increase in deforestation. It has been reported that removal of vegetation cover leads to a drop in the values of the soil productivity index which subsequently decreases soil organic matter but elevated C:N ratio (Six et al. 2000). Other authors have reported that C:N ratio decreases with an increase in SOC and STN due to rapid decomposition (Narayan and Anshumali, 2016). WHC was significantly related with SOC content because higher soil water content can solute more C fractions into soils (Bai et al. 2014). The observed significant positive correlation between soil porosity, SOC, and WHC could be because SOC promotes the binding between the soil particles, leading to the formation of stable soil aggregates, thus, soil porosity increases by absorbing more rainwater inflow and reducing the runoff (Hugar 2017).

3.4. Conclusions

The findings of this study revealed that land use, slope position, and soil depth significantly affected SOC and STN concentrations and stocks as well as BD. AL had higher BD, while FL and WL recorded the lowest: an indication that undisturbed ecosystems have lower BD than the disturbed systems. This might be related to a decrease in SOC due to poor agricultural practices (such as burning, tillage, and litter removal) without conservation methods. SOC and STN concentrations and stocks were remarkably higher under FL relative to AL, GL, and UL, indicating that afforestation, forest, and wetland conservations are appropriate for improving soil quality and increase soil C and N sequestration in the region. The low nutrients under the agriculture and urban land systems call for the urgent need to introduce conservation agriculture which would reduce intensive grazing, over-cropping, and tillage. The study observed high concentrations of carbon and nitrogen in the topsoil under FL and WL. This information will help to guide against the risk of releasing excess CO2 from the topsoil by converting either FL or WL into agricultural lands. Therefore, the study provides the agriculturists, land managers, and other stake-holders with the needed information to improve soil quality, conserve C and N stocks for food security, sustainable environment, and mitigation of climate change.

Acknowledgements

We acknowledge the Department of Ecology and Faculty of Environmental Sciences, Czech University of Life Sciences, Prague for their financial grants during the study programme and the support to travel to Nigeria and conduct the research. The authors are very grateful to Mr. Onyedikachi Joshua Okeke of Sambus Geospatial Nigeria Limited, FCT, Abuja, Nigeria for his assistance during field experiment and sampling. We also appreciated the anonymous reviewers and hardworking editors of this journal for intellectual aid, useful remarks and suggestions to improve this paper.

3.5. References

- Addis H, Klik A, Oweis T, Strohmeier S. 2016. Linking Selected Soil Properties to Land Use and Hillslope – A Watershed Case Study in the Ethiopian Highlands. Soil Water Res 11:163-171. doi: 10.17221/117/2015-SWR
- Amangabara GT. 2015. Drainage Morphology of Imo Basin in the Anambra Imo River Basin Area, of Imo State, Southern Nigeria. J. Geog, Environ Earth Sci Intern 3(1): 1-11. doi: 10.9734/JGEESI/2015/17114
- Bai J, Zhao Q, Lu Q, Wang J, Ye X. 2014. Land-use effects on soil carbon and nitrogen in a typical plateau lakeshore wetland of China. Arch Agron Soil Sci 60: 817-825. doi:10.1080/03650340.2013.839870
- Blake GR, Hartge KH. 1986. Bulk density. In: Klute, A. (Ed.), Methods of Soil Analysis. Part 1.2nd ed. Am. Soc. Ag., Soil Sci. Soc. Am. Madison, WI, pp. 363-375.
- Bremner JM, Mulvaney CS. 1982. Nitrogen-total. In: Page, A.L. (Ed.), Methods of Soil Analysis. Part 2 Chemical and Microbiological Properties. Madison, WI, Ame. Soc. Agron. pp. 595-624.
- Conti G, Kowaljow E, Baptist F, Rumpel C, Cuchietti A, Pérez Harguindeguy N, Díaz S. 2016. Altered soil carbon dynamics under different land-use regimes in subtropical seasonally-dry forests of central Argentina. Plant Soil 403 (1–2): 375–387.

- Daniel DW, Smith LM, McMurry ST. 2017. Effects of sediment removal and surrounding land use on carbon and nitrogen storage in playas and watersheds in the Rainwater Basin region of Nebraska. Soil Till Res 174:169-176.
- Ding F, Hu Y-L, Li L-J, Li A, Shi S, Lian P-Y, Zeng D-H. 2013. Changes in soil organic carbon and total nitrogen stocks after conversion of meadow to cropland in Northeast China. Plant Soil 373(1–2):659–672. doi: 10.1007/s11104-013-1827-5
- Diwediga B, Le QB, Agodzo S, Wala K. 2017. Potential storages and drivers of soil organic carbon and total nitrogen across river basin landscape: The case of Mo river basin (Togo) in West Africa. Ecol Eng 99: 298-309. doi:10.1016/j.ecoleng.2016.11.055
- Diwediga B, Wala K, Folega F, Dourma M, Woegan YA, Akpagana K, Le QB. 2015. Biophysical and anthropogenous determinants of landscape patternsand degradation of plant communities in Mo hilly basin (Togo). Ecol Eng 85:132-143. doi:10.1016/j.ecoleng.2015.09.059
- Ellert BH, Bettany ET. 1995. Calculation of organic matter and nutrients stored in soils under contrasting management regimes. Can J Soil Sci 75: 529–538. doi:10.4141/cjss95-075
- Emadi M, Emadi M, Baghernejad M, Fathi H, Saffari M. 2008. Effect of land use change on selected soil physical and chemical properties in North Highlands of Iran. J Appl Sci 8: 496-502. doi:10.3923/jas.2008.496.502
- Forestry Management, Evaluation and Coordinating Unit FORMECU.1998. An Assessment of Vegetation and Landuse Changes in Nigeria. Formecu, Abuja, Nigeria, p. 44.

- Gelaw AM, Singh BR, Lal R. 2014. Soil organic carbon and total nitrogen stocks under different land uses in a semi-arid watershed in Tigray, Northern Ethiopia. Agric Ecosyst Environ 188: 256-263. doi: 10.1016/j.agee.2014.02.035
- Gelaw AM, Singh BR, Lal R. 2015. Organic carbon and nitrogen associated with soil aggregates and particle sizes under different land uses in Tigray, northern Ethiopia. Land Degrad Develop 26: 690-700. doi:10.1002/ldr.2261
- Haileslassie A, Priess J, Veldkamp E, Teketay D, Lesschen JP. 2005. Assessment of soil nutrient depletion and its spatial variability on smallholders' mixed farming systems in Ethiopia using partial versus full nutrient balances. Agric Ecosyst Environ 108: 1-16. doi:10.1016/j.agee.2004.12.010
- Han D, Sun Z, Li F, Hou R, Li J, Ouyang Z, Li B, Cao C. 2016. Changes and controlling factors of cropland soil organic carbon in North China Plain over a 30-year period. Plant Soil 403(1-2):437–453. 10.1007/s11104-016-2803-7
- Huang J, Minasny B, McBratney BA, Padarian J, Triantafilis J. 2018. The location- and scalespecific correlation between temperature and soil carbon sequestration across the globe. Sci Tot Environ 615: 540-548. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017.09.136
- Hugar GM. 2017. Effect of soil organic carbon on perviousness and conservation property of soil. Indian Geotech J., 47:559–570.
- Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, IPCC. 2006. IPCC Guidelines for National Greenhouse Gas Inventories. Vol. 4: Agricul-ture, Forestry and other Land Use. In: Eggleston S, Buendia K, Miwa K, Ngara T, Tanabe K (Ed) Institute for Global Environmental Strategies, Japan.

- Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, IPCC. 2007. Climate Change 2007: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fourth Assessment Report of the. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Jaiyeoba IA. 1995. Changes in soil properties related to different land uses in part of the Nigerian semiarid savanna. Soil Use Manag 11: 84-89. doi:10.1111/j.1475-2743.1995.tb00501.x
- Jia R, Teng J, Chen M, Zhao Y, Gao Y. 2018. The differential effects of sand burial on CO2, CH4, and N2O fluxes from desert biocrust-covered soils in the Tengger Desert, China. Catena 160: 252-260
- Lal R. 2004. Soil carbon sequestration to mitigate climate change. Geoderma 123: 1-22. doi:10.1016/j.geoderma.2004.01.032
- Li Z, Liu C, Dong Y, Chang X, Nie X, Liu L, Xiao H, Lu Y, Zeng G. 2017. Response of soil organic carbon and nitrogen stocks to soil erosion and land use types in the Loess hilly-gully region of China. Soil Till Res 166: 1-9. doi:10.1016/j.still.2016.10.004
- Li Z, Nie X, Chen X, Lu Y, Jiang W, Zeng G. 2015. The effects of land use and landscape position on labile organic carbon and carbon management index in red soil hilly region, southern China. J Mt Sci 12: 626-636. doi:10.1007/s1162
- Li Z, Qiguo Z. 2001. Organic carbon content and distribution in soils under different land uses in tropical and subtropical China. Plant Soil 231: 175–185.
- Lian J, Zhao XY, Zuo XA, Wang SK, Wang XY, Luo YO. 2013. Land cover changes and the effects of cultivation on soil properties in Shelihu wetland, Horqin sandy land, northern China. J Arid Land. 2013;5(1):71–79.

- Liu R, Wang M, Chen W. 2018. The influence of urbanization on organic carbon sequestration and cycling in soils of Beijing. Landscap Urban Plan 169: 241-249. doi:10.1016/j.landurbplan.2017.09.002
- Liu X, Liu X, Mu S, Ma Z, Li Q & Li L. 2016. Vertical distributions of soil carbon and nitrogen fractions as affected by land-uses in the Ili River Valley, Chem Ecol. 33:2, 143-155, DOI: 10.1080/02757540.2016.1268131
- Lohbeck M, Winowiecki L, Aynekulu E, Okia C, Vågen TG. 2018. Trait-based approaches for guiding the restoration of degraded agricultural landscapes in East Africa. J Appl Ecol 55: 59-68. doi:10.1111/1365-2664.13017
- Lugo AE, Brown S. 1993. Management of tropical soils as sinks or sources of atmospheric carbon. Plant Soil 149:27–41. doi.org/10.1007/BF00010760
- Ma J, Li LH, Guo LP, et al. 2015.Variation in soil nutrients in grasslands along the Kunes River in Xinjiang, China. Chem Ecol. 31:111–122. doi: 10.1080/02757540.2014.917170
- Mathews L, Chandramohanakumar N & Geetha R. 2007. Nitrogen dynamics in the sediments of a wetland coastal ecosystem of southern India, Chem Ecol. 22:1, 21-28, DOI: 10.1080/02757540500394024
- Negasa T, Ketema H, Legesse A, Sisay M, Temesgen H. 2017. Variation in soil properties under different land use types managed by smallholder farmers along the toposequence in southern Ethiopia. Geoderm 290: 40–50. doi: 10.1016/j.geoderma.2016.11.021
- Narayan C, Anshumali. 2016. Elemental composition of Sal forest soils around Chota Nagpur Plateau, India. Chem and Ecol. 32(6): 533-549.

- Nwaogu C, Ogbuagu H.D, Abrakasa S, Olawoyin M.A, Pavlů V. 2017. Assessment of the impacts of municipal solid waste dumps on soils and plants, Chem Ecol. 33:7, 589-606, DOI: 10.1080/02757540.2017.1337101
- Ogunkunle AO, Eghaghara OO. 1992. Influence of land-use on soil properties in a forest region of southern Nigeria. Soil Use Manag 8: 121-125. Doi:10.1111/j.1475-2743.1992.tb00906.x
- Ploessel MR. 1982. Weathering and erosion, differential. In: Beaches and Coastal Geology. Encyclopedia of Earth Science. Springer, Boston, MA.
- Qi Y, Chen T, Pu J, Yang F, Shukla MK, Chang Q. 2018. Response of soil physical, chemical and microbial biomass properties to land use changes in fixed desertified land. Catena 160: 339-344. doi.org/10.1016/j.catena.2017.10.007
- Qi YB, Yang FQ, Shukla MK, Pu J, Chang QR, Chu WL. 2015. Desert soil properties after thirty years of vegetation restoration in northern Shaanxi Province of China. Arid Land Res Manag 29: 454-472. Doi:10.1080/15324982.2015.1030799
- Qiao N, Xu X, Cao G, Ouyang H, Kuzyakov Y. 2015. Land use change decreases soil carbon stocks in Tibetan grasslands. Plant Soil 395:231–241. DOI 10.1007/s11104-015-2556-8
- Qiu L, Wei X, Ma T, Wei Y, Horton R, Zhang X, Cheng J. 2015. Effects of land-use change on soil organic carbon and nitrogen in density fractions and soil δ13C and δ15N in semiarid grasslands. Plant Soil 390: 419-430.
- Rezapour S & Alipour O. 2017. Effect of deforestation on fertility attributes of Mollisols in the NW of Iran, Chem Ecol. 33:3, 213-228, DOI: 10.1080/02757540.2017.1288227

- Saikawa E, Prinn1 RG, Dlugokencky E, et al. 2014. Global and regional emissions estimates for N2O. Atmos Chem Phys 14: 4617- 4641. doi.org/10.5194/acp-14-4617
- Schnitzer M. 1982. Total carbon, organic matter, and carbon. In: Page AL, Miller RH, Keeney DR
 (ed) Methods of Soil Analysis. Part 2. 2nd Edition. Agronomy Monograph, Vol. 9 American
 Society of Agronomy: Madison, WI pp. 539-577.
- Six J, Elliott ET, Paustian K. 2000. Soil macroaggregate turnover and microaggregate formation: a mechanism for C sequestration under no tillage agriculture. Soil Biol Biochem 32: 2099-2103. PII: S0038-0717(00)00179-6
- Udom BE, Ogunwole JO. 2015. Soil organic carbon, nitrogen, and phosphorus distribution in stable aggregates of an Ultisol under contrasting land use and management history. J Plant Nutr Soil Sci 178: 460-467. 10.1002/jpln.201400535
- Wang S, Zhuang Q, Wang Q, Jina X, Han C. 2017. Mapping stocks of soil organic carbon and soil total nitrogen in Liaoning Province of China. Geoderm 305: 250-263. doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2017.05.048
- Wang T, Kang F, Cheng X, Han H, Ji W. 2016. Soil organic carbon and total nitrogen stocks under different land uses in a hilly ecological restoration area of North China. Soil Till Res 163: 176-184. 10.1016/j.still.2016.05.015
- Wang Z, Guo S, Sun Q. 2015. Soil organic carbon sequestration potential of artificial and natural vegetation in the hilly regions of Loess Plateau. Ecol Eng 82: 547-554. doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoleng.2015.05.031

- Wiesmeier M, Spörlein P, Geuss U, Hangen E, Haug S, Reischl A, Schilling B, von Lützow M, Kögel-Knabner I. 2012. Soil organic carbon stocks in southeast Germany (Bavaria) as affected by land use, soil type and sampling depth. Global Chang Biol 18: 2233-2245. 10.1111/j.1365-2486.2012.02699.x
- World Reference Base, WRB. 2006. International union of soil science working group. World Soil Resources Reports No.103. FAO, Rome.
- Xiao KC, He TG, Chen H, Peng WX, Song TQ, Wang KL, Li DJ. 2017. Impacts of vegetation restoration strategies on soil organic carbon and nitrogen dynamics in a karst area, southwest China. Ecol Eng 101: 247–254.10.1016/j.ecoleng.2017.01.037
- Xu Sutie, Silveira ML, Inglett KS, Sollenberger LE, Gerber S. 2016. Effect of land-use conversion on ecosystem C stock and distribution in subtropical grazing lands. Plant Soil 399 (1-2): 233-245. DOI 10.1007/s11104-015-2690-3
- Yan G, Xing Y, Wang J, Li Z, Wang L, Wang Q, Xu L, Zhang Z, Zhang J, Dong X, Shan W, Guo L, Han S. 2018. Sequestration of atmospheric CO2 in boreal forest carbon pools in northeastern China: Effects of nitrogen deposition. Agric For Meteorol 248: 70-81. doi:10.1016/j.agrformet.2017.09.015
- Zhang C, Liu G, Xue S, Sun C. 2013. Soil organic carbon and total nitrogen storage as affected by land use in a small watershed of the Loess Plateau. China. Eur J Soil Biol 54: 16-24. doi.org/10.1016/j.ejsobi.2012.10.007
- Zilverberg CJ, Heimerl K, Schumacher TE, Malo DD, Schumacher JA, Johnson CW. 2017. Landscape dependent changes in soil properties due to long-term cultivation and subsequent

conversion	to	native	grass	agriculture.	Catena	160:	282-297.
------------	----	--------	-------	--------------	--------	------	----------

doi:10.1016/j.catena.2017.09.020

CHAPTER FOUR

Plant species composition responses to long-term effects of mulching, traditional cutting and no management of improved upland grassland, Czech Republic

Jan Gaisler, Lenka Pavlů, Chukwudi Nwaogu, Klára Pavlů, Michal Hejcman, Vilém Pavlů

Published in Grass and Forage Science https://doi: 10.1111/gfs.12408

Abstract

A shortage of available livestock for utilizing grassland biomass in Central Europe is challenging for the management of both semi-natural grasslands and previously intensified (limed, fertilized and reseeded) upland grasslands. An alternative method of grassland management is mulching, in which aboveground biomass is cut, crushed and subsequently spread on the surface. This paper reports on an experiment to compare three different mulching frequencies (one, two and three times per year) with an unmanaged treatment and traditional management of two cuts per year (control) on a previously improved upland meadow. Plant species composition was monitored over 13 years. Traditional management of two cuts with biomass removal was the most suitable method for maintaining plant species richness and diversity, and both were reduced significantly in the once-mulched and especially in the unmanaged treatment. Tall dicotyledonous weeds such as Urtica dioica, Cirsium arvense and Aegopodium podagraria were promoted by the unmanaged treatment and by mulching once a year. Higher frequency of defoliation had positive effects on the spread of short forbs such as Taraxacum spp., Plantago lanceolata and Trifolium repens. After eight years, there were changes in sward structure in the unmanaged and mulched-once- a- year treatments, with increase in the tall/short species ratio. In conclusion, repeated mulching cannot substitute fully for traditional two-cut management in improved upland meadows without decreasing plant species richness and diversity and changing the sward structure. Although mulching once a year may prevent invasion by shrubs and trees, it also supports the spread of weedy species similar to no management.

Key words: Abandonment, botanical composition, diversity, extensification, functional groups, succession

4. Introduction

Permanent grasslands cover substantial parts of the landscape of Central Europe. In the 1990s, political changes in Central and Eastern Europe connected with economic transformation and restructuring led to a reduction in the market for agricultural products, and this in turn resulted in a collapse of agricultural production. In the Czech Republic, the importance of grasslands for fodder production decreased dramatically due to a rapid reduction in cattle and sheep herds, together with an increase in grassland in upland areas on former arable fields (CSO 2012; Gaisler et al. 2013). This resulted in extensification or abandonment of many areas of previously intensively managed grasslands. At the beginning of the 21st century, it was estimated that 30% of the total grassland area in the Czech Republic consisted of non-utilized meadows and pastures (Hrabě and Müller 2004). In abandoned grasslands, a rapid decrease in the number of vascular plant species, and/or disappearance of rare or endangered plant species has been reported (Krahulec et al. 2001; Mašková et al. 2009; Pavlů et al. 2005; Weiss and Jeltsch 2015). If the cultural landscape in Central Europe is to be maintained, and the land kept in agricultural condition while also ensuring the provision of other ecosystem services, it is important that grasslands should be maintained using suitable and economically acceptable methods of grassland management. The decades of the 1970s and 1980s were the peak period in the Czech Republic for the establishment and state support of improved grasslands. For example, 48,000 ha of meadows and pastures were ploughed and reseeded using productive species and 33,000 ha out of a total of 724,000 ha of grasslands in the Czech Republic were drained in the 1970s (Klesnil et al. 1982). These grasslands were established using highly productive grass-clover seeds mixtures that were species poor and based mainly on the following: Dactylis glomerata, Festuca pratensis, Lolium perenne, Phleum

pratense, Trifolium pratense and Trifolium repens. To avoid undesirable changes in botanical composition of grasslands that are not currently in agricultural use, mulching has been used since the 1990s in the Czech Republic as a low-cost alternative to grazing or conventional mowing (Fiala 2007; Gaisler et al. 2010; Gaisler et al. 2013). The method involves cutting the aboveground biomass without removal; the clippings being crushed into pieces of several cm lengths and then spread on the grassland surface (Doležal et al. 2011; Metsoja et al. 2012). There are likely to be different responses to mulching management between semi-natural and improved grasslands because of differences in nutrient status, botanical composition and management history. There have been several studies dealing with the effects of mulching management (Bakker et al. 2002; Duffková 2008; Kahmen and Poschlod 2008; Kahmen 2002; Mašková et al. 2009; Römermann et al. 2009; Tonn and Briemle 2008); however, few of these were conducted over the long term (Gaisler et al. 2013). In a previous paper (Gaisler et al. 2013), we reported results from a longterm experiment on the different terms and frequency of mulching and its effect on vegetation of an area of upland semi-natural Festuca rubra-dominated, species-rich grassland with low soil nutrient status. Results indicated that mulching performed at least twice a year was able to substitute for cutting management in this type of low-production grassland, without incurring substantial loss of plant species richness and diversity. It was also found that mulching only in September changed the vegetation of the grassland in ways similar to having no management, and therefore, this option was considered suitable only as a means of preventing the establishment of shrubs and trees.

However, there is no information about the long-term effect of this alternative method of management on the vegetation of these formerly improved grasslands. To address this knowledge gap, in 2000 a grassland management experiment was established on a previously improved and

managed upland meadow (i.e., sown with a high-production grass-clover seed mixture, limed and fertilized). Analyses performed on this experiment in 2011 revealed that 11 years of different mulching regimes had not caused any substantial changes in soil and herbage nutrient concentrations in comparison with the unmanaged or/and cut treatments (Pavlů et al. 2016). Thus, based on these results, we concluded that mulching management performed two or three times per year could substitute for a conventional cutting regime. However, in the paper of Pavlů et al. (2016) detailed evaluation of vegetation development was not taken into account.

Therefore, the aim of the study reported in this paper was to evaluate the effects of different mulching management regimes on vegetation characteristics of a previously improved upland meadow over a 13-year period. In the present paper, we have focused on the following questions: (a) how do different meadow management methods (mulching, cutting and abandonment) affect long-term successional changes in plant species composition, the main plant functional groups and species richness? and (b) At what point in time can the key changes after different management introduction can be detected and are there any sward characteristics that can be used to provide a simple predictor for them?

4.1. Materials and methods

Study site

The experiment was established in the Jizerské hory Mts. (50°51′N, 15°02′E; 443 m elevation) 10 km north-west of Liberec, in the north of the Czech Republic. The site has a mean annual temperature of 7.2°C and average annual precipitation of 803 mm (Liberec meteorological station). The soil is acid Cambisol overlying orthogneiss. Soil chemical properties in the 0-10 cm soil layer,

measured at the beginning of the experiment in 2000, were as follows: pH/KCl 6.3 (pH/H2O 6.8), organic C content 2.7%; and plant-available (Mehlich III extraction; Mehlich 1984) P, K and Mg concentrations 28, 138 and 290 mg/kg respectively. Mean soil chemical properties for individual treatments after 11 years of the applied management are given in Table 1 (for details see Pavlů et al. 2016).

Table 1

Mean soil chemical properties for the different treatments measured in 2011 (Pavlů *et al.*, 2016). Numbers represent mean values for each treatment: two cuts per year (2C), unmanaged (U), mulching once per year (1M), mulching twice per year (2M) and mulching three times per year (3M).

				Treatment		
	Characteristic	2C	U	1M	2M	3M
Soil	pH/KCl	5.87	6.56	6.40	6.12	6.08
	C _{org} mg kg ⁻¹	28500	30350	30050	30875	30075
	N tot mg kg ⁻¹	2200	2440	2508	2503	2580
	P mg kg ⁻¹	17.26	34.14	26.29	25.40	20.08
	K mg kg ⁻¹	69.50	157.59	141.72	125.47	100.44
	Ca mg kg ⁻¹	2053	2654	2464	2193	2234
	Mg mg kg ⁻¹	282.4	388.0	350.5	345.3	371.4
	C:N	13.0	12.5	12.0	12.3	11.7

In 1990, ten years before establishment of the experiment, the site was agriculturally improved by draining, then limed (500 kg CaO/ha), fertilized (100 kg N/ha, 40 kg P/ha, 80 kg K/ha) and reseeded with a grass-clover mixture suitable for high forage production, comprising *D. glomerata*, *F. pratensis*, *P. pratense*, *T. pratense* and *T. repens*. From 1991 to 2000, the meadow was cut twice each year and occasionally grazed by cattle. The plant community of the study area was classified as Arrhenatherion alliance (Chytrý 2007), and before the start of the study in 2000, the dominant vascular plant species were *D. glomerata*, *F. pratensis*, *P. pratense*, *Galium album*, and *Veronica chamaedrys*. There were no fertilizer applications to the meadow for at least five years prior to the

start and during the period of the experiment. The average yield of forage was about 5 t/ha of dry matter (DM) per year.

Experimental design

The experiment was carried out in four completely randomized blocks during the period 2000 to 2013. In each block, there were rectangular (10 m \times 5 m) treatment plots, one for each of five treatments. The following treatments were applied: unmanaged (U), two cuts per year (as a control) with removal of cut biomass in June and August (2C), mulching performed once per year in July (1M), mulching twice per year in June and August (2M) and mulching three times per year in May, July and September (3M). A tractor-driven mulching machine (Uni Maher UM 19, Gerhard Dücker GmbH & Co. KG) was used for the mulching treatments: plant biomass was crushed into pieces 5–10 cm long, spread on the sward surface and pressed by the roller. Cutting was carried out using a tractor-driven rotary mower and cut biomass (in the 2C treatment) was removed immediately following cutting. The residual sward height after mulching and cutting was approximately 5 cm.

Plant species composition and functional groups

The coverage of all vascular plant species was determined by visual estimation and recorded directly on a percentage scale. To avoid possible plot-edge effects, only the central area of $8 \text{ m} \times 3 \text{ m}$ of each permanent plot was used for the observations. Collection of relevés was carried out annually at the end of May before the first mulching application. Nomenclature of vascular plant species follows Kubát et al. (2002). Weed species in grasslands were considered to be those plant species that (a) significantly reduced forage quality, and/or (b) decreased biomass yield (Mikulka et al. 2009). A list of weedy species is presented in Supporting Information Table S1.

In accordance with the mean height of vascular plants as listed in the regional flora (Kubát et al. 2002), all plant species recorded in the experiment were a priori categorized into four main groups: short graminoids, tall graminoids, short forbs and tall forbs. The tall/ short species ratio was also recorded. Species with a mean height of ≥ 0.5 m were considered tall, and those below this threshold were considered as short (see Supporting Information Table S1). Shannon diversity (H index) was calculated from the cover data of all vascular plant species in a particular relevé (Begon et al. 2005).

The C-S-R functional types (Grime et al. 1988) were used for evaluating changes in the sward under each different management. Data for determination of C-S-R strategies for each plot were calculated from means of C, S and R values, weighted using the cover of each vascular plant species present in the individual plot, where the sum of all strategies was 1 (100%) (Hunt et al. 2004). Ellenberg nutrient indicator values (EIV) for nutrients, light and soil moisture for each relevé were calculated as the mean of the indicator values (Ellenberg et al. 1992), weighted according to the cover for each vascular plant species.

Data analyses

Redundancy analysis (RDA) in the CANOCO 5 program (ter Braak and Šmilauer 2012) was used in order to evaluate trends in plant species composition. Cover data in RDA were logarithmically transformed [y = log (y + 1)] before analyses in order to down-weight dominant species (Lepš and Šmilauer 2003). A total of 999 permutations were used in all the performed analyses. Blocks were used as covariables in all analyses. The tested null hypotheses were as follows: A1) the temporal trend in the species composition is independent of the treatment, and A2) there are no directional changes in time in the species composition that are common to all treatments. The data are formed by repeated observations including baseline data. Therefore, the interaction of treatment and year (numeric) were the most important variables. A standard biplot ordination diagram was used to visualize the results of the RDA analysis. A linear mixed-effects model with fixed effects of treatment, time (factor) and their interaction and random effect of replication was used to evaluate the cover of the most abundant vascular plant species, H index and richness, cover of functional groups, tall/short species ratio and C-S-R strategy. A linear mixed-effects model with fixed effect of treatment and random effect of replication was used to test differences of the cover of the most abundant vascular plant species diversity and richness, cover of functional groups, tall/short species ratio and C-S-R strategy in the year 2013. Replication was used as covariate with random effect in all performed analyses. Further, to identify significant differences between individual treatments a post-hoc comparison using Tukey's HSD test was applied. There was no transformation as the data met all requirements of ANOVA. All univariate analyses were performed using Statistica 13.1 (Dell Inc 2016).

4.2 Results

Species richness and diversity

The species richness of all vascular plants, number of species with a cover value $\geq 1\%$ and the Shannon index of diversity (H) were all significantly affected by time, treatment and by time × treatment interaction (Table 2). Before the start of the experiment, the total number of vascular plant species was about 30 per plot (24 m2) in all treatments.

Table 2

Results of linear mixed-effects models for all years (fixed: time, treatment, time×treatment, random: replication) and for 2013 (fixed: treatment, random: replication) for number of plant species, biodiversity, functional groups, CSR strategy, Ellenberg indicator values (EIVs) and dominant plant species.

	Effect							
	Tiı	me; <i>df</i> =13	Treat	ment; df=4	Time × treatm	nent; <i>df</i> =52	Treatment in	2013; <i>df</i> =4
	F-ratio	<i>p</i> -value	<i>F</i> -	<i>p</i> -value	F-ratio	<i>p</i> -value	F-ratio	<i>p</i> -value
Number of all plant species	3.20	< 0.001	213.5	< 0.001	4.00	< 0.001	33.24	< 0.001
Number of species with cover≥1%	9.56	< 0.001	53.92	< 0.001	2.36	< 0.001	7.70	0.003
Shannon index of diversity H	6.70	< 0.001	120.2	< 0.001	3.20	< 0.001	42.67	< 0.001
Cover of short graminoids	4.88	< 0.001	20.97	< 0.001	1.75	0.003	0.80	0.546
Cover of tall graminoids	28.01	< 0.001	10.70	< 0.001	3.97	< 0.001	9.99	0.001
Cover of short forbs	14.20	< 0.001	231.1	< 0.001	3.90	< 0.001	70.76	< 0.001
Cover of tall forbs	31.00	< 0.001	95.67	< 0.001	4.12	< 0.001	45.09	< 0.001
Cover ratio (tall / short species)	21.27	< 0.001	94.16	< 0.001	9.32	< 0.001	24.78	< 0.001
C - strategy	17.00	< 0.001	342.6	< 0.001	5.50	< 0.001	73.51	< 0.001
S - strategy	18.90	< 0.001	303.0	< 0.001	5.30	< 0.001	69.22	< 0.001
R - strategy	14.20	< 0.001	359.3	< 0.001	5.50	< 0.001	75.46	< 0.001
EIV for nutrients	7.83	< 0.001	33.43	< 0.001	2.07	< 0.001	21.74	< 0.001
EIV for light	11.64	< 0.001	54.61	< 0.001	2.48	< 0.001	5.66	0.009
EIV for moisture	30.80	< 0.001	99.87	< 0.001	4.61	< 0.001	26.24	< 0.001
Arrhenatherum elatius	10.10	< 0.001	64.22	< 0.001	4.92	< 0.001	9.22	0.001
Dactylis glomerata	13.10	< 0.001	80.09	< 0.001	3.87	< 0.001	13.02	< 0.001
Elytrigia repens	18.39	< 0.001	71.78	< 0.001	1.27	0.127	10.07	0.001
Festuca rubra	5.27	< 0.001	90.02	< 0.001	1.48	0.029	46.46	< 0.001
Holcus lanatus	8.78	< 0.001	40.38	< 0.001	2.64	< 0.001	9.57	0.001
Aegopodium podagraria	10.34	< 0.001	54.47	< 0.001	3.38	< 0.001	18.65	< 0.001
Galium album	19.72	< 0.001	38.57	< 0.001	1.97	< 0.001	5.82	0.008
Taraxacum spp.	25.50	< 0.001	234.9	< 0.001	7.90	< 0.001	107.30	< 0.001
Trifolium repens	13.44	< 0.001	79.14	< 0.001	4.13	< 0.001	3.20	0.053
Urtica dioica	10.80	< 0.001	171.3	< 0.001	8.10	< 0.001	18.93	< 0.001

Note: df = degrees of freedom, F = value derived from F statistics in repeated measurements ANOVA, p = probability value.

After 13 years of the different management regimes, the mean numbers of vascular plant species differed significantly according to management intensity in the order 2C > 3M, 2M > 1M, U. There was a gradual increase in vascular plant species number in the multiple-managed treatments during
the course of the experiment, especially in the 2C treatment where biomass was removed immediately after the cut (Figure 1a).



Figure 1. Changes in plant species composition of the tested management treatments between 2000 and 2013. (a) changes in mean number of vascular plant species per 24 m², (b) changes in mean number of vascular plant species that contributed $\ge 1\%$ cover, (c) changes in mean Shannon species diversity (H index). Error bars represent standard error of the mean. Significant differences (p < 0.05) according to the Tukey post-hoc test are indicated by different letters in the year 2013. Treatments were: unmanaged control (U), two cuts a year with biomass removal in June and August (2C), mulching once a year in July (1M), mulching twice a year in June and August (2M) and mulching three times a year in May, July and September (3M).

Table 3

Results of tested hypotheses to explain differences among the studied management treatments and changes over time independent of treatment, based on Redundancy Analysis. Tested null hypotheses were: A1– the temporal trend in the species composition is independent of the treatment, and A2–there are no directional changes in time in the species composition that are common to all treatments. Treatments were unmanaged control (U), two cuts a year with biomass removal in June and August (2C), mulching once a year in July (1M), mulching twice a year in June and August (2M) and mulching three times a year in May, July and September (3M).

Tested hypothe ses	Explanatory variables	Covariables	% expl. var. 1 st axis, 2 nd axis (all axes)	F-ratio 1st axis (all axes)	<i>p</i> -value 1st axis (all axes)
A1	Year × 2C, Year × U, Year × 1M, Year × 2M, Year × 3M	Year, Plot ID, Block	26.69, 38.06 (43.54)	99.4 (52.6)	0.001 (0.001)
A2	Year × 2C, Year × U, Year × 1M, Year × 2M, Year × 3M, Year	Plot ID, Block	29.17, 36.4 (41.39)	112 (48.2)	0.001 (0.001)

Note: \times indicate interactions of environmental variables; % expl. var. = species, variability explained by one (all) ordination axis (measure of explanatory power of the explanatory variables); *F*-ratio = *F* statistics for the test of particular analysis; *p*-value = probability value obtained by the Monte Carlo permutation test.

In contrast, there was a gradual decrease in the number of vascular plant species in the U and 1M treatments from 2008 onwards. The number of vascular plant species with $\geq 1\%$ cover did not relate to treatment in the same way as the total species richness related to treatment (Figure 1b). After 13 years of the experiment, the significantly lowest values in the number of vascular plant species were revealed in the U and 1M treatments. Plant species diversity expressed by the Shannon H index was relatively stable in the 2C, 2M and 3M treatments, whereas it decreased in the U and 1M treatments (Figure 1c), where the lowest value was revealed in the final experimental year.

Plant species composition

There were significant differences among the study treatments and also some remarkable changes over time independent of treatment were detected by the RDA analysis (Table 3). The treatments that had similar plant species composition according to the first ordination axis were sorted into two main groups: U and 1M treatments, and all of the multiple-managed treatments (2C, 2M, 3M)

(Figure 2). Although there was a reduction in the cover of the originally sown species *F. pratensis* in all treatments, its presence was supported by management with multiple mulching (2M, 3M) (Figure 2). On the other hand, the cover of the weed grass E. repens decreased especially in the multiple-managed treatments, although it increased in the U treatment, where it attained its highest cover value in the final year of the experiment (Figure 3c).



Figure 2. Ordination diagrams showing the results of redundancy analysis of plant species composition data (see Table 3 for details). Treatment abbreviations (U, 2C, 1M, 2M and 3M) are explained in Figure 1; × indicate interactions of environmental variables; Species abbreviations: Aegpod = Aegopodium podagraria, Agrcap = Agrostis capillaris, Antsyl = Anthriscus sylvestris, Arrela = Arrhenatherum elatius, Belper = Bellis perennis, Campat = Campanula patula, Cerhol = Cerastium holosteoides, Cirarv = Cirsium arvense, Dactgl = Dactylis glomerata, Elyrep = Elytrigia repens, Fespra = Festuca pratensis, Fesrub = Festuca rubra, Hollan = Holcus lanatus, Hypmac = Hypericum maculatum, Leucvu = Leucanthemum vulgare, Lychfl = Lychnis flos-cuculi, Myospp. = Myosotis spp., Phlepr = Phleum pratense, Plalan = Plantago lanceolata, Poatr = Poa trivialis, Ranacr = Ranunculus acris, Rumobt = Rumex obtusifolius, Tarspp = Taraxacum spp., Trifpr = Trifolium pratense, Trifre = Trifolium repens, Trisfl = Trisetum flavescens, Urtdio = Urtica dioica, Verarv = Veronica arvensis, Verser = Veronica serpyllifolia, Vicsep = Vicia sepium.



Figure 3. Changes in mean cover values of the dominant grass species – (a) Arrhenatherum elatius, (b) Dactylis glomerata, (c) Elytrigia repens, (d) Festuca rubra and (e) Holcus lanatus in the investigated treatments between 2000-2013. Error bars represent standard error of the mean. Significant differences (p < 0.05) according to the Tukey post-hoc test are indicated by different letters in the year 2013. Treatment abbreviations (U, 2C, 1M, 2M and 3M) are explained in Figure 1.

At the beginning of the experiment, the occurrence of Arrhenatherum elatius was negligible in all treatments, but in subsequent years, it increased under mulching in the 1M treatment (with a cover more than 10%). In this treatment, the final cover was the highest after 13 years of the experiment (Figure 3a). Its cover slightly increased on the unmanaged plots, but there were only a few plants recorded in the 2C and 3M treatments. The unmanaged treatment was also favourable for F. rubra agg. Its cover increased from 5% in the year 2000 to 13% in the final year the experiment, although in some years it was more than 25% (Figures 2 and 3d). The cover of *Holcus lanatus* increased in the 2C treatment from 2008 onwards (Figures 2 and 3e). The lowest cover of the originally sown tall-grass species D. glomerata was in the U treatment; this was already apparent in the third year (Figures 2 and 3b). The multiple managed treatments (2C, 2M, 3M) were favourable for short forbs with creeping growth or prostrate rosettes, such as T. repens and Taraxacum spp., although the prostrate forb P. lanceolata was supported by the 2C treatment only (Figures 2 and 4). The positive effects of multiple-management treatments on the cover of T. repens disappeared from 2008 onwards, though not for *Taraxacum spp*. The successive increase in the cover of tall weedy forbs as Urtica dioica, C. arvense and A. podagraria was supported by the U and 1M treatments, but these forbs were suppressed in all of the multiple-managed treatments (Figures 2 and 4). The cover of G. album was increased in all experimental treatments, and the highest cover was revealed in the 1M treatment (Figure 4b). In the U treatment, woody species occurred 5 years after abandonment. However, they were present only sporadically in one block and therefore not introduced to analyses.

Functional groups, C-S-R strategies and EIV

The cover of short and tall graminoids, as well as short and tall forbs and the tall/short species ratio, were affected significantly by time, treatment and by time × treatment interaction (Table 2).



Figure 4. Changes in mean cover values of the dominant forb species – (a) *Aegopodium podagraria*, (b) *Gallium album*, (c) *Taraxacum* spp., (d) *Trifolium repens* and (e) *Urtica dioica* in investigated treatments between 2000-2013. Error bars represent standard error of the mean. Significant differences (p < 0.05) according to the Tukey post-hoc test are indicated by different letters in the year 2013. Treatment abbreviations (U, 2C, 1M, 2M and 3M) are as explained in Figure 1.

The initial cover of tall graminoids varied from 52% to 62% at the start of the experiment, and it decreased regardless of treatment during the first four years. Subsequently, there were fluctuations but without any apparent stable trend for the particular treatments. However, the lowest cover of tall graminoids was recorded in the U treatment after 13 years of the experiment (Supporting Information Figure S2a). At the start of the experiment, the cover of short graminoids was very low (maximum of 0.5%). In later years, there was a tendency for an increase in short graminoids in the multiple-managed treatments (2C, 2M, 3M), whereas their proportion remained close to zero in the U and 1M treatments (Supporting Information Figure S2b). The initial cover of tall forbs varied between 13 and 22%, and we observed a progressive increase in the U and 1M treatments. There was a relatively stable cover of tall forbs under all the multiple-managed treatments (2C, 2M, 3M), the lowest proportion being recorded in the final year of the experiment (Supporting Information Figure S2c). On the other hand, the proportion of short forbs decreased in the U and 1M treatments, whereas it increased in the multiple-managed treatments (2C, 2M, 3M) (Supporting Information Figure S2d). The tall/short species ratio was < 6 in all of the multiple-management treatments (2C, 2M, 3M) over the duration of the experiment. After 2008, there was a steep increase in the tall/short species ratio; the highest value of the ratio was in treatment 1M after 13 years of the experiment (Supporting Information Figure S2e). Time and treatment, as well as their interactions, significantly affected proportions of species as classified by C-S-R functional strategies (competitors, stress tolerators and ruderals) (Table 2). Species characterized by C strategy predominated in all treatments, with proportions higher than 70%, and the C strategy was the one that characterized many of the plant species in the U and 1M treatments (>85%). The lower proportion of C strategy was revealed in both of the multiple mulching treatments (2M, 3M) and the lowest in the 2C treatment. Conversely, U and 1M treatments were least favourable for plant

species with S and R strategies. The proportion of S and R strategies was similar and inverse to the C strategy (Supporting Information Figure S3) through the course of the experiment, with a differentiation between treatments in theneighth year of the experiment. The highest value was in the 2C treatment and the lowest the U treatment in after 13 years of the experiment.

The EIV for nutrients, light and moisture were significantly affected by time, treatment and by time x treatment interaction (Table 2). After 13 years of the management imposed, EIV for nutrients were significantly lowest in the 2C treatment, and significantly highest in all of the mulched (1M, 2M, 3M) treatments (Supporting Information Figure S4a). In the final year of the experiment, the EIV for light was highest in the 2C treatment and lowest in the U treatment, while values were similar in all of the mulched treatments (Supporting Information Figure S4b). On the other hand, there were opposite tendencies recorded for EIV of soil moisture, differentiation between treatments from the year 2008 and the highest value was in the U treatment and the lowest in the 2C treatment after 13 years of the experiment (Supporting Information Figure S4c).

4.3 Discussion

Species richness and diversity

Similar to the findings reported from our previous mulching experiment, which was conducted in a *F. rubra* semi-natural meadow (Gaisler et al. 2013), in all managed treatments, there were only small differences in the number of species that had cover values higher than or equal to 1%. This supports the view that, within the range of treatments implemented, the general plant species composition is relatively stable and remains similar under different management regimes. However, plant species with cover values of less than 1% contributed approximately half of the species richness, and therefore, these species exerted a greater effect on species fluctuation than more abundant plant species (Figure 1). The total number of vascular plant species at the beginning of the experiment (about 30 per 24 m²) was in the range commonly found in improved upland grasslands in the Czech Republic (Pavlů et al. 2012). Moreover, similar numbers of species have also been recorded for semi-natural grasslands (Pavlů et al. 2011). However, there is usually a higher proportion of weedy species (e.g. A. podagraria, C. arvense, E. repens, U. dioica) recorded in improved grasslands (Mikulka et al. 2009) as was also revealed in our experiment. A positive effect of cutting or multiple mulching, in comparison with abandonment, on plant species richness is a common finding and has been reported from several manipulative experiments concerning grassland management (e.g. Doležal et al. 2011; Mašková et al. 2009; Nadolna 2009). Similar to species richness, the H index was lowest in the unmanaged treatment at the time immediately after abandonment and also for the once-mulched treatments after eight years from the beginning of the study (Figure 1c). This is consistent with the results obtained in a long-term mulching study conducted in Arrhenatherion grasslands in Central Germany. Although that study was not conducted on improved grassland, the sward consisted mainly of grasses of agricultural value (A. elatius and Alopecurus pratensis) and was managed by two cuts and fertilized (Laser 2002).

In order to avoid the decrease in plant species diversity that occurs in the absence of agricultural utilization, mulching when performed at least twice a year can be recommended as a suitable alternative method of grassland management and be appropriate for different types of grasslands (Gaisler et al. 2013; Laser 2002; Römermann et al. 2009).

Plant species composition and functional group

Based on RDA analyses, both tested null hypotheses (A1- the temporal trend in the species composition is independent of the treatment, and A2-there are no directional changes in time in the species composition that are common to all treatments) were refused. The analyses revealed that the temporal trends in the species composition are dependent on the treatments, and directional changes in time in the species composition are common to all treatments. These expected results are common to long-term manipulative experiments concerning different managements (Gaisler et al. 2013; Pavlů et al. 2011; Pavlů et al. 2012). The management treatments that involved frequent defoliation enabled the spread of several short forbs that have prostrate, rosette or creeping growth habit (T. repens, Taraxacum spp., P. lanceolata), and this has been common result from grassland management experiments throughout Europe (e.g. Belsky 1992; Pavlů et al. 2011; Pavlů et al. 2012; Supek et al. 2017). However, not all short forbs behaved in a similar way. For example, the rapid increase in the shade-intolerant (Grime et al. 1988) T. repens from its initial negligible cover was followed by successional decrease under repeated defoliation managements. High variation in the cover of T. repens between years have also been reported in other long-term manipulative experiments (Gaisler et al. 2013; Pavlů et al. 2012) and are probably associated with nitrogendriven grass dynamics (Herben et al. 2017). On the other hand, the cover of *Taraxacum spp*. Was maintained over the years by frequent defoliation, with relatively low seasonal fluctuations (Figure 4c); a similar result was also revealed in a long-term study conducted in the same region (Supek et al. 2017). Similar to the results obtained in the previous experiment on low soil-nutrient status Festuca rubra-dominated, species-rich grassland (Gaisler et al. 2013) our findings reported in the present study support the results of Wahlman and Milberg (2002) that P. lanceolata is increased under management with two cuts per year, the traditional cutting frequency in Central European

temperate grasslands (Ellenberg, 2009). Although G. album is known to be a species that succeeds in unmanaged or infrequently managed grasslands (Gaisler et al. 2013; Pavluet al. 2007; Stránská 2004), its cover in all of the managed treatments in our experiment was equal to or higher than in the U treatment (Figure 4b). This is probably connected with the greater competitive ability of U. dioica, A. podagraria, F. rubra and E. repens than G. album in the U treatment, especially if there is an adequate level of plant available nutrients in the soil (Pavlů et al. 2016). Further treatments with repeated application of management operations during each season (whether as cutting or mulching) significantly reduced the cover of these tall weedy forbs, which are known to be sensitive to frequent defoliation (Pavlů et al. 2007; Přikrylová 2006). Furthermore, nutrient concentrations in the soil in these managed treatments, especially in the 2C treatment, were low relative to the elevated nutrient demand of these species. The survival and spread of short graminoids (Agrostis capillaris, Anthoxanthum odoratum, Luzula sp.) are usually associated with a management of repeated defoliation, particularly in nutrient-poor acid soils (Gaisler et al. 2013; Pavlů et al. 2007). In the present experiment, therefore, in which both soil pH and plant-available nutrients were relatively high, their cover was low regardless of the treatment imposed. The group of tall graminoids comprised several dominant grasses (A. elatius, H. lanatus, F. rubra, E. repens and D. glomerata) and these showed different responses to the management applied (Supporting Information Figure S2a). The sown grass D. glomerata was supported by all of the managed treatments, whereas for E. repens unmanaged or infrequently managed treatments were the most favourable. Arrhenatherum elatius was the grass with the highest cover in the once-mulched treatment, whereas for *H. lanatus* it was two cuts per year that appeared to be the most favourable management (Figure 3a, e). Although H. lanatus usually prefers fertile soils (Grime et al. 1988), its highest occurrence in our experiment was in the two-cut treatment combined with the lowest

soil nutrient level. It seems likely that its preference for unshaded habitats (Grime et al. 1988) in mown meadows (Hejcman et al. 2010) is more crucial for this species than the soil nutrient status. The increased cover of *D. glomerata* in all of the managed treatments (Figure 3d) was probably a result of previous reseeding with the grass-clover mixture which included seed of this grass, as well as the subsequent and ongoing defoliation management. A gradual decrease in the amounts of *D. glomerata* in the unmanaged treatment could be connected to the low ability of this early growing tussock grass to sprout through thick layers of plant litter on the sward surface, particularly in early spring. Further, D. glomerata could have been suppressed by more productive species over the duration of the vegetation period (e.g. A. podagraria, U. dioica and E. repens). At the beginning of the experiment, F. rubra covered about 5% in all treatments and its development in subsequent years was supported by the unmanaged treatment only (Figure 3), similar to the findings reported in a previous study conducted in the same region (Pavlů et al., 2012). However, because F. rubra has high plasticity, it can be found in temperate grasslands under a wide range of management regimes (Gaisler et al. 2013; Grime et al. 1988; Krahulec et al. 2001; Pavlů et al. 2007; Pavlů et al. 2011) and nutrient levels (Hejcman et al. 2014; Honsová et al. 2007; Kidd et al. 2017).

Results on the tall/short species ratio revealed that the greatest changes occurred in unmanaged and in once-mulched plots after eight years of the treatment introduction (Supporting Information Figure S2e). This shows the high resilience of Central European temperate grasslands to contrasting types of defoliation management and that shifts to different sward structures can be recognized only after several years, as was also revealed in the Oldřichov Grazing Experiment (Pavlů et al. 2007). Plant species that share C strategy components in the C-S-R plant strategy theory of Grime et al. (1988) were the most thriving group in the experimental grassland of this study. This applied to all the experimental treatments but the proportion of plant species that share C strategy components increased with decreasing level of management intensity (Supporting Information Figure 3). This confirms previous results (Pavlů et al. 2010) that a higher percentage of C strategy species occurs in unmanaged grasslands than in grassland cut annually. The proportions of S and R strategists during the experiment were inverse to the proportion of C strategists, and cutting with removal of biomass was the management that was most favourable for plant species with S and R strategies. This also confirmed results from the previous mulching study conducted in *F. rubra* grassland (Gaisler et al. 2013). Similarly, to the tall/short species ratio, the C-S-R signatures differed most notably between treatments after eight years of the study. In comparison with the tall/short species ratio, the C-S-R signature for C, S and R strategy could even reflect differences between particular multiple-managed treatments.

EIV for nutrients reflected soil nutrient depletion in the two-cut treatment in this experiment (Pavlů et al., 2016). However, the results of EIV for nutrients for the other treatments were less closely related to the results of the laboratory analyses of soil nutrients, as they were originally related to biomass productivity of the sites (Schaffers and Sýkora 2000). The EIV for light and moisture showed clear distinctions between unmanaged and two-cut grassland, but they could not discriminate between the different mulching-frequency treatments. Overall, it appears that EIV for nutrients, light and moisture (Ellenberg et al. 1992) may provide good indirect predictors of ecological site conditions over the long term under different management practices. Our previous study concerning mulching in *F. rubra*-dominated grasslands with low nutrient status (Gaisler et al. 2013) showed that multiple mulching over a period of 12 years affected most plant species similar to that of cutting twice a year. Therefore, mulching performed at least twice a year may be recommended as an alternative management to traditional two-cut management, without any

detrimental effects on plant species richness. Similar results have also been described for different low-productive grasslands in many European regions (Laser 2002; Moog et al. 2002; Römermann et al. 2009). Despite the very small differences between treatments in plant-available nutrients revealed in the previous study on this experiment (Pavlů et al. 2016), the detailed vegetation analyses reported in this paper showed that the long-term mulching management can reduce species richness and increase the proportion of weedy species. Therefore, it is not appropriate as a management option for previously intensified grasslands where the soil pH and nutrient status is adequate for agricultural utilization.

4.4 Conclusions

The unique value of this study is that it focuses on the effects of mulching versus other treatments on previously improved agricultural grassland, and particularly so given the relatively long period of the investigation. The main finding was that mulching, even if applied on multiple occasions in each growing season, cannot fully substitute for the traditional two-cut management in upland improved meadow without losses of plant species richness and diversity. The key changes in sward structure occurred after eight years, in the unmanaged and mulched-once- a year treatments, and were associated with an increase in the tall/short species ratio and the C-S-R signature component for the C strategy. The tall/ short species ratio could provide a convenient simple predictor for detecting structural changes in the sward, as affected by management intensity over time, which is easier to apply than the more detailed measures of changes in cover of individual plants, functional groups, species, or in the number of plant species. Mulching performed once a year in improved upland meadows encourages the spread of weedy species and the decline in species richness in a similar way to that of no management. Therefore, mulching may be considered useful only as a means of preventing the encroachment or invasion of improved upland grassland by shrubs and trees.

Acknowledgments

This research was supported financially by the Ministry of Agriculture of the Czech Republic (RO0417) and by Interreg V A SN/ CZ (100264999 – DiverGrass). We are grateful to Vlastislav Černý, Věra Ismanická, Irena Jonášová and František Paška for their help with fieldwork.

4.5 References

- Bakker JP, Elzinga JA, de Vries Z. 2002. Effects of long-term cutting a grassland system: Perspectives for restoration of plant communities on nutrient-poor soils. Applied Vegetation Science, 5, 107–120.
- Begon M, Townsend CR, Harper JL. 2005. Ecology: From individuals to ecosystems. Oxford, UK: Wiley-Blackwell.
- Belsky AJ. 1992. Effect of grazing, competition, disturbance and fire on species composition and diversity in grassland communities. Journal of Vegetation Science, 3, 187–200. https://doi.org/10.2307/3235679
- ter Braak CJF, Šmilauer P. 2012. Canoco 5, Windows release (5.00). [Software for canonical community ordination]. Microcomputer Power, Ithaca, NY, US.

- Chytrý M. (ed.). 2007. Vegetace České republiky. 1. Travinná a keříčková vegetace [Vegetation of the Czech Republic. 1. Grassland and heathland vegetation]. Praha, CZ: Academia (In Czech). https://doi. org/10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2015.02.002
- CSO. 2012. Statistical yearbook of the Czech Republic 2011. Prague: Czech Statistical Office.
- Dell Inc. 2016. Dell Statistica (data analysis software system), version 13.1 software. dell.com.
- Doležal J, Mašková Z, Lepš J, Steinbachová D, de Bello F, Klimešová J, ... Květ J. 2011. Positive long-term effect of mulching on species and functional trait diversity in a nutrient-poor mountain meadow in Central Europe. Agriculture, Ecosystems and Environment, 145, 10–28. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2011.01.010
- Duffková R. 2008. Evaluation of management-dependent changes in the water regime of extensive grasslands. Soil and Water Research, 3, 1–11. https://doi.org/10.17221/SWR
- Ellenberg H. 2009. Vegetation ecology of central Europe, 4th ed. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Ellenberg H, Weber HE, Düll R, Wirth V, Werner W, Paulissen D. 1992. Zeigerwerte von Pflanzen in Mitteleuropa, 2nd ed. Scripta Geobotanica, 18, (pp. 1–258). Göttingen, Germany: Erich Goltze KG.
- Fiala J. 2007. Modifikovaná pratotechnika trvalých travních porostů mulčování. [Modified pratotechnics of unmanaged grasslands mulching]. Certified methodology for practice, Crop Research Institute, Prague (In Czech).

- Gaisler J, Pavlů V, Pavlů L, Hejcman M. 2013. Long-term effects of different mulching and cutting regimes on plant species composition of *Festuca rubra* grassland. Agriculture, Ecosystems and Environment, 178, 10–17. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. agee.2013.06.010
- Gaisler J, Pavlů V, Pavlů L, Mikulka J. 2010. Extenzivní obhospodařování travních porostů v podhorských oblastech mulčováním. [Extensive grassland by mulching in upland areas]. Certified methodology for practice, Crop Research Institute, Prague (In Czech).
- Grime JP, Hodgson JG, Hunt R. 1988. Comparative plant ecology: A functional approach to common British plants. London, UK: Unwin-Hyman. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-017-1094-7
- Hejcman M, Schellberg J, Pavlů V. 2010. Long-term effects of cutting frequency and liming on soil chemical properties, biomass production and plant species composition of Lolio-Cynosuretum grassland after the cessation of fertilizer application. Applied Vegetation Science, 13, 257–269.
- Hejcman M, Sochorová L, Pavlů V, Štrobach J, Diepolder M, Schellberg J. 2014. The Steinach Grassland Experiment: Soil chemical properties, sward height and plant species composition in three cut alluvial meadow after decades-long fertilizer application. Agriculture, Ecosystems and Environment, 184, 76–87. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2013.11.021
- Herben T, Mayerová H, Skálová H, Hadincová V, Pecháčková S, Krahulec F. 2017. Long-term time series of legume cycles in a semi-natural montane grassland: Evidence for nitrogen-driven grass dynamics? Functional Ecology, 7, 1430–1440. https://doi. org/10.1111/1365-2435.12844

- Honsová D, Hejcman M, Klaudisová M, Pavlů V, Kocourková D, Hakl J. 2007. Species composition of an alluvial meadow after 40 years of applying nitrogen, phosphorus and potassium fertilizer. Preslia, 79, 245–258.
- Hrabě F, Müller M. 2004. Aktuální problémy pastevní exploatace travních porostů. [Actual problems of pasture using]. Sborník z mezinárodní vědecké konference Pastvina a zvíře. MZLU, Brno, pp. 194-203 (In Czech).
- Hunt R, Hodgson JG, Thompson K, Bungener P, Dunnett NP, Askew AP. 2004. A new practical tool for deriving a functional signature for herbaceous vegetation. Applied Vegetation Science, 7, 163–170. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1654-109X.2004.tb00607.x
- Kahmen S, Poschlod P. 2008. Effects of grassland management on plant functional trait composition. Agriculture, Ecosystems and Environment, 128, 137–145. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. agee.2008.05.016
- Kahmen S, Poschlod P, Schreiber KF. 2002. Conservation management of calcareous grasslands.
 Changes in plant species composition and response of functional traits during 25 years.
 Biological Conservation, 104, 319–328. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S0006-3207(01)00197-5
- Kidd J, Manning P, Simkin J, Peacock S, Stockdale E. 2017. Impacts of 120 years of fertilizer addition on a temperate grassland ecosystem. PLoS ONE, 12(3), e0174632. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0174632
- Klesnil A, Regal V, Štráfelda J, Turek F, Velich J. 1982. Pícninářství II. [Forage production II.] Agricultural University, Prague (In Czech).

- Krahulec F, Skálová H, Herben T, Hadincová V, Wildová R, Pecháčková S. 2001. Vegetation changes following sheep grazing in abandoned mountain meadows. Applied Vegetation Science, 4, 97–102. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1654-109X.2001.tb00239.x
- Kubát K, Hrouda L, Chrtek J Jr, Kaplan Z, Kirschner J, Štěpánek J. (eds.). 2002. Klíč ke květeně České republiky. Academia, Praha (InCzech).
- Laser H. 2002. Long-term and short-term effects of undisturbed plant succession, mulching, and meadow utilisation on the botanical diversity in a moist *Arrhenatherion elatioris*. Grassland Science in Europe, 7, 806–807.
- Lepš J, Šmilauer P. 2003. Multivariate analysis of ecological data using CANOCO. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Mašková Z, Doležal J, Květ J, Zemek F. 2009. Long-term functioning of species-rich mountain meadow under different management regimes. Agriculture, Ecosystems and Environment, 132, 192–202.
- Mehlich A. 1984. Mehlich No. 3 soil test extractant: A modification of Mehlich No. 2. Communications in Soil Science and Plant Analysis, 15, 1409–1416. https://doi.org/10.1080/00103628409367568
- Metsoja J, Neuenkamp L, Pihu S, Vellak K, Kalwij JM, Zobel M. 2012. Restoration of flooded meadows in Estonia – vegetation changes and management indicators. Applied Vegetation Science, 15, 231–244. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1654-109X.2011.01171.x

- Mikulka J, Pavlů V, Skuhrovec J, Koprdová S. 2009. Metody regulace plevelů na trvalých travních porostech [Methods of weed control in permanent grasslands]. Certified methodology for practice, Crop Research Institute, Prague (In Czech).
- Moog D, Poschlod P, Kahmen S, Schreiber KF. 2002. Comparison of species composition between different grassland management treatments after 25 years. Applied Vegetation Science, 5, 99– 106. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1654-109X.2002.tb00539.x
- Nadolna L. 2009. The effect of restored grassland mowing on the productivity and environmental quality of fallowed grasslands in the Sudetes. Woda -Środowisko-Obszary Wiejskie, 27, 89–105. (In Polish).
- Pavlů L, Gaisler J, Hejcman M, Pavlů V. 2016. What is the effect of long-term mulching and traditional cutting regimes on soil and biomass chemical properties, species richness and herbage production in Dactylis glomerata grassland? Agriculture, Ecosystems and Environment, 217, 13–21. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2015.10.026
- Pavlů V, Gaisler J, Pavlů L, Hejcman M, Ludvíková V. 2012. Effect of fertiliser application on plant species composition of Festuca rubra grassland under cutting management and its after effect under abandonment. Acta Oecologica, 45, 42–49. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. actao.2012.08.007
- Pavlů V, Hejcman M, Pavlů L, Gaisler J. 2007. Restoration of grazing management and its effect on vegetation in an upland grassland. Applied Vegetation Science, 10, 375–382. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1654-109X.2007.tb00436.x

- Pavlů V, Hejcman M, Pavlů L, Gaisler J, Nežerková P, Andaluz MG. 2005. Vegetation changes after cessation of grazing management in the Jizerské Mountains (Czech Republic). Annales Botanici Fennici, 42, 343–349.
- Pavlů L, Pavlů V, Gaisler J. 2010. Changes in plant C-S-R strategy after 10 years of different management of a mountain hay meadow. Grassland Science in Europe, 15, 726–728.
- Pavlů L, Pavlů V, Gaisler J, Hejcman M, Mikulka J. 2011. Effect of long-term cutting versus abandonment on the vegetation of a mountain hay meadow (Polygono-Trisetion) in Central Europe. Flora, 206, 1020–1029. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.flora.2011.07.008
- Pavlů V, Schellberg J, Hejcman M. 2011. Cutting frequency versus N application: Effect of twenty years management on Lolio- Cynosuretum grassland. Grass and Forage Science, 66, 501–515. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2494.2011.00807.x
- Přikrylová V. 2006. Some aspects of biology of the species Aegopodium podagraria with respect for expansive ability of this species. Acta Universitatis Agriculturae et Silviculturae Mendelianae Brunensis, 54, 71–81. https://doi.org/10.11118/actaun200654010071
- Römermann C, Bernhardt-Römermann M, Kleyer M, Poschlod P. 2009. Substitutes for grazing in semi-natural grasslands – do mowing or mulching represent valuable alternatives to maintain vegetation structure. Journal of Vegetation Science, 20, 1086–1098. https:// doi.org/10.1111/j.1654-1103.2009.01106.x
- Schaffers AP, Sýkora KV. 2000. Reliability of Ellenberg indicator values for moisture, nitrogen and soil reaction: A comparison with field measurements. Applied Vegetation Science, 11, 225–244. https:// doi.org/10.2307/3236802

- Stránská, M. 2004. Successional dynamics of Cynosurus pasture after abandonment in Podkrkonoší. Plant, Soil and Environment, 50, 364–370.
- Supek Š, Pavlů V, Pavlů L, Gaisler J, Hejcman M, Ludvíková V, Mikulka J. 2017. Effects of longterm grazing management on dandelion (Taraxacum officinale) in Agrostis capillaris grassland. Grass and Forage Science, 72, 516–523. https://doi.org/10.1111/ gfs.12260
- Tonn B, Briemle G. 2008. Long-term effects of mulching on botanical composition, yield and nutrient budget of permanent grassland. Grassland Science in Europe, 13, 180–182.
- Wahlman H, Milberg P. 2002. Management of semi-natural grassland vegetation: Evaluation of a long-term experiment in Southern Sweden. Annales Botanici Fennici, 39, 159–166.
- Weiss L, Jeltsch F. 2015. The response of simulated grassland communities to the cessation of grazing. Ecological Modelling, 303, 1–11.

Supporting information Table 1 (S1) Plant species recorded in the experiment grouped into functional groups. Weedy species in grasslands according Mikulka *et al.* (2009) are marked by **W** after the Latin name of plant species.

Tall graminoids	Short graminoids	Tall forbs	Short forbs
Alopecurus pratensis	Agrostis capillaris	Achillea millefolium	Alchemilla sp.
Arrhenatherum elatius	Anthoxanthum odoratum	Aegopodium podagraria ${f W}$	Bellis perennis
Dactylis glomerata	<i>Luzula</i> sp.	Angelica sylvestris W	Campanula patula
Elytrigia repens W		Anthriscus sylvestris ${f W}$	Cardamine pratensis
Festuca pratensis		Artemisia vulgaris W	Cerastium holosteoides
Festuca rubra agg.		Bistorta major	Hylotelephium maximum
Holcus lanatus		Cirsium arvense W	Hypericum maculatum ${f W}$
Holcus mollis		Cirsium palustre W	Hypochaeris radicata
Poa pratensis		Crepis biennis	Leontodon autumnalis
Poa trivialis		Galeopsis tetrahit ${f W}$	Leontodon hispidus
Trisetum flavescens		Galium album	Lotus uliginosus
		Heracleum sphondylium ${f W}$	Lychnis flos-cuculi
		Lathyrus pratensis	Lysimachia nummularia
		Leucanthemum vulgare	Myosotis sp.
		<i>Pilosella</i> sp.	Plantago lanceolata
		Ranunculus acris	Plantago major
		Rumex acetosa	Prunella vulgaris
		Rumex obtusifolius W	Ranunculus repens
		Solidago canadensis ${f W}$	Stellaria graminea
		Tanacetum vulgare ${f W}$	Taraxacum spp.
		Urtica dioica ${f W}$	Trifolium hybridum
		Vicia sepium	Trifolium pratense
			Trifolium repens
			Veronica arvensis
			Veronica chamaedrys
			Veronica serphyllifolia
			Vicia cracca



Supporting information Figure 2 (S2). Changes in mean cover of species grouped into the main functional groups – (a) tall graminoids, (b) short graminoids, (c) tall forbs, (d) short forbs and (e) tall/short species ratio in the investigated treatments between 2000-2013. Error bars represent standard error of the mean. Significant differences (p < 0.05) according to the Tukey post-hoc test are indicated by different letters in the year 2013. Treatment abbreviations (U, 2C, 1M, 2M and 3M) are as explained in Figure 1.



Supporting information Figure 3 (S3). Changes in mean C-S-R signature (Grime *et al.*, 1988) for plants with (a) C, (b) S and (c) R strategy in the investigated treatments between 2000-2013. Error bars represent standard error of the mean. Significant differences (p < 0.05) according to the Tukey post-hoc test are indicated by different letters in the year 2013. Treatment abbreviations (U, 2C, 1M, 2M and 3M) are explained in Figure 1.



Supporting information Figure 4 (S4). Changes in mean Ellenberg indicator values for (a) nutrients, (b) light and (c) moisture in the investigated treatments between 2000-2013. Error bars represent standard error of the mean. Significant differences (p < 0.05) according to the Tukey post-hoc test are indicated by different letters in the year 2013. Treatment abbreviations (U, 2C, 1M, 2M and 3M) are explained in Figure 1.

CHAPTER FIVE

Effects of grazing and dung on nutrient level in herbage and soil

Klára Pavlů^{1,3}, Teowdroes Kassahun¹, **Chukwudi Nwaogu**^{1,2}, Lenka Pavlů², Jan Gaisler², Petr Homolka^{3,4} and Vilém Pavlů^{1,2,*}

¹Department of Ecology, Czech University of Life Sciences Prague, Praha 6, CZ-165 21, Czech Republic;

²Department of Weeds and Vegetation of Agroecosystems, Grassland Research Station, Crop

Research Institute, Liberec, CZ-460 01, Czech Republic

³Department of Nutrition and Feeding of Farm Animals, Institute of Animal Science, Praha Uhříněves, CZ-104 00, Czech Republic

⁴Department of Microbiology, Nutrition and Dietetics, Czech University of Life Sciences Prague,

Praha 6, CZ-165 21, Czech Republic.

Manuscript has been submitted to the journal of 'Plant, Soil and Environment'

Abstract

Faeces deposited by grazing animals are a key driver affecting sward structure and nutrient cycling in pastures. Therefore, the effects of grazing intensity on nutrient concentrations in herbage and soil under sward-height of patches were studied in an upland area in the Czech Republic. Three types of tall sward-height patches of were identified: (i) patches with faeces under intensive grazing; (ii) patches with faeces under extensive management; (iii) and patches with no faeces under extensive management. They were compared with frequently grazed swards under intensive and extensive grazing management. Analyses indicated no significant effect of different types of patch on soil available nutrients. Herbage from the different types of patches differed significantly in concentrations of N, P, K, Ca and Mg. The highest nutrient concentrations of P (4.5 g kg-1) and K (22.1 g kg-1) in the dry matter (DM) herbage were in patches with faeces under intensive grazing. The highest values for DM standing biomass, DM content, and sward height were detected in tall patches under extensive grazing. It is likely that nutrients deposited in heifer faeces were taken up by the plants, and therefore nutrient enrichment of soil was very low.

Keywords: heifers grazing; faeces; pasture vegetation; grazing intensity

5. Introduction

Grazing affects the structure of plant communities by influencing patch scale, patch type and patch stability. A moderate grazing intensity can result in a heterogeneous sward structure with spatial variations in height, which in turn affects the floristic composition and structure of plant communities (Tallowin et al. 2005). Selective defoliation, which is mainly due to dietary choice, is one of the main mechanisms by which grazing animals contribute to sward heterogeneity. First, it changes the competitive advantage among plant species through the selective removal of plant biomass (Bullock and Marriot 2000); secondly, it opens spaces for gap-colonizing species; and thirdly, there is contamination of the sward surface by the animals' dung and urine and this decreases the amount of forage available for grazing (Bokdam 2001). Furthermore, as the level of contamination increases there is increased rejection by grazing animals especially in the vicinity of dung pats (Forbes and Hodgson 1985). This rejection could persist over periods of several weeks, or even several years, as the time for complete decomposition of the dung pats is dependent on climatic conditions, water content of the dung and activity of the soil fauna (Dickinson and Craig 1990). Dung deposition, in combination with other grazing-related effects such as trampling, is an important factor that can explain the structure of vegetation in pasture (Kohler et al. 2004). It also has a significant effect on the chemical status of the soil and serves as a potential source of available nutrients for plants (Aarons et al. 2004).

We can distinguish the different types of patches resulting from grazing into frequently grazed areas that have little or sometimes no vegetation cover on the soil surface, and ungrazed or rejected areas dominated by mature plant species (Ren et al. 2015). Selection of whether patches are grazed or neglected also depends on the visual cues of the herbivore, which indicate forage quality or quantity, and the height of the patch itself (Wallis DeVries et al. 1999). In general, cattle graze

shorter (< 10 cm) herbage patches in preference to taller (>10 cm) patches, which are mostly left ungrazed as their biomass is usually of lower feed value. This differentiation of patches into short and tall height is commonly observed in temperate grasslands (Ludvíková et al. 2015; Sahin Demirbag et al. 2009). Cattle also avoid areas with tall-stem herbage where the leafy components of the sward are difficult to graze (DeVries and Daleboudt 1994) and also areas that have been contaminated by faeces (Dohi et al. 1999; MacDiarmid and Watkin 1972b). There is also a tendency for selective grazing to increase over the course of the grazing season (Dumont et al. 2011).

Several studies have been conducted that have focused on the effects of dung patches in relation to botanical composition and nutrients, including studies in the UK (MacDiarmid and Watkin 1971; 1972a), Australia (Aarons et al. 2009) and USA (Teixeira et al. 2012; White-Leech et al. 2013). However, there has been little research that has focused on patches of different heights in swards in terms of the concentrations of nutrients in the herbage and in the soil, particularly for the upland grasslands of Central Europe. A study at our experimental site (Oldřichov Grazing Experiment) found that grazing intensity was the main driver affecting floristic composition of grasslands dominated by *Agrostis capillaris* (Ludvikova et al. 2015). Further, moderate and tall patches had similar botanical composition under a given stocking density, but the short patches showed different results than the other patches, especially under extensive grazing, and showed more botanical homogeneity under intensive grazing.

Therefore, our goal was to determine the effects of different intensities of grazing by heifers on the nutrient concentrations in the soil under tall sward-height patches and in the herbage of *A*. *capillaris* grassland. We hypothesized that the presence of faeces, deposited by heifers, on tall sward-height patches would significantly affect the amount of nutrients in the soil and consequently in the herbage of *A. capillaris* grassland. Within this context, we aimed to answer the following questions: (i) what is the effect of the presence of faeces on nutrient concentrations of soil beneath tall sward-height patches under intensive and extensive grazing management? (ii) does the presence of faeces on the surface beneath tall sward-height patches affect dry standing biomass yield, dry matter (DM) content, dead biomass, and nutrient concentrations in the herbage? and (iii) is there any relationship between soil nutrient concentrations and herbage nutrient concentrations under the tall sward-height patches?

5.1 Materials and Methods

Study Area

The study site "Oldřichov Grazing Experiment" is located in the Jizerské hory Mountains (Jizera Mountains) in the northern Czech Republic, 10 km north of the city of Liberec (50°50.34′ N, 15°05.36′ E) in the village of Oldřichov v Hájích. The experimental site was established in 1998 and has a mean annual temperature of 7.2 °C and an average annual precipitation of 803 mm (Liberec Meteorological Station); the altitude is 420 m above sea level. The site has a medium deep brown soil (Cambisol) with 10-15 cm and is underlain by granite bedrock.

The sward on the experimental site has a high diversity of plant species, with about 24 vascular plant species per m². The dominant species are *Agrostis capillaris, Festuca rubra* agg., *Trifolium repens* and *Taraxacum officinale* (Ludvíková et al. 2015; Pavlů et al. 2007). The productivity of the pasture is 2-4 t DM ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ (Pavlů et al. 2007).

Experiment Design and Plot Management

The experimental site was established as two completely randomized blocks (Pavlů et al. 2006; Pavlů et al. 2007). Each block consisted of four paddocks with different grazing regimes (treatments) and each experimental paddock was approximately 0.35 ha (Ludvíková et al. 2015). For this study we selected two paddocks, in each block, with two contrasting long-term levels of grazing intensity: (i) extensive grazing (EG), with a mean target sward surface height of greater than 10 cm; and (ii) intensive grazing (IG) with a mean target sward surface height of less than 5 cm. This was achieved by increasing or decreasing the area available for grazing by moving fences with a set number of stock per plot for IG or EG. Stocking density was adjusted through the grazing season accordingly. The stocking rate recorded in September was about 1000 kg and 500 kg live weight per ha under IG and EG respectively. All paddocks were grazed under continuous stocking with young heifers (Czech Fleckvieh) of initial live weights of about 200 kg, from early May until late October.

Data collection of herbage and soil

Sward height measurement, herbage biomass and soil samples were taken at the late of grazing season on 18 September 2013, when tall sward-height patches were fully developed. To study the effect of grazing intensities on nutrient concentrations in the soil and the herbage, we identified three types of tall sward-height patches: i) IG_TF - tall patches in IG with presence of residual spring faeces; ii) EG_TF - tall patches in EG with presence of residual spring faeces; iii) EG_TO - tall patches in EG without presence of residual spring faeces. (For details see Table 1). For the IG grazing intensity we were unable to find any presence of the tall sward-height patches without faeces. Tall patches were compared with frequently grazed patches in intensive (IG_C) and extensive (EG_C) grazing.

Four soil and herbage samples were then randomly taken in each of two paddocks in block. Visual identification was carefully done on the EG plots for patches, since all patches had a canopy height of > 10 cm. It was possible to differentiate between patches surrounded by, or partly covered with

faeces, from other patches that were free from faeces or even not grazed. The partly decomposed spring faeces were typically about 5-8 cm in diameter. The mean diameter of recently deposited dung pads is around 25-30 cm in diameter. The selected patches with faeces were compared and proved with artificially established spring faeces and were sampled only in case of similarity of decomposition stage

The mean values of nutrient concentrations in the spring faeces of heifers regardless treatment were 21.1, 6.6, 7.7, 18.5, 4.3 g kg⁻¹ for N, P, K, Ca and Mg, respectively (V. Ludvíková unpublished data). Spring fresh faeces were 20-30 cm in diameter and weighed about 1 kg, with about 15-20% DM content.

To characterize sward height distribution in IG and EG 100 measurements were taken along a transect in four paddocks of both treatments (400 measurements in total). During each measurement there was a visual identification of the presence of faeces and of non-grazed sward. The sward-height of the sward and the patches was measured using a rising plate meter (Correll et al. 2003). Using a circular ring of 30 cm in diameter on each type of patch the proportion (as %) of dead plant biomass was assessed by visual observation; herbage biomass was then cut to ground level. The harvested herbage was weighed fresh, oven dried at 80 °C and the DM content and dry matter standing biomass (DMSB) were determined. Under each patch, faeces, if present, were removed and soil samples were taken from the upper 10 cm of the soil profile using an auger and the biomass residues and roots were removed. The soil samples were air dried and then ground to pass a 2 mm sieve.

From the herbage used to determine the DM content, the concentrations of N, P, K, Ca and Mg were determined. The herbage concentrations of N, P, K, Ca and Mg were determined after digestion of DM herbage in aqua regia by inductively coupled plasma–optical emission

132

spectrometry. Plant available P, K, Ca, Mg were extracted by Mehlich III (Mehlich 1984). Total nitrogen (N_{tot}) was determined by the Kjeldahl method and organic C content (C_{org}) by means of colorimetry (AOAC 1984). Determination for pH/Cal₂ was done by using acidometer. All chemical analyses for soil and herbage were performed in an accredited laboratory at the Crop Research Institute in Chomutov.

Data analysis

A linear mixed-effects model with fixed effects of treatment and random effect of block was used to analyse the effect of different type of patches on concentrations of each individual nutrient in the soil and the herbage - DMSB, SH, DM content, and proportion of dead biomass. Block was use as covariate with random effect in all performed analyses. Post hoc comparison using the Tukey HSD test was applied to identify significant differences among different types of patches. Selected soil chemical properties, sward characteristics were log transformed to improve normality and homogeneity. Finally, linear regression analysis was used to identify the relationship between plant available nutrients in the soil and the nutrient contents in the herbage. All univariate analyses were performed using Statistica 13.1 (Dell Inc. 2016).

A redundancy analysis (RDA) in CANOCO 5 (ter Braak and Šmilauer 2012) was used to reveal the effect of different types of patches on all nutrients in the soil and the herbage and other sward characteristics. Each analysis was performed with 999 permutations. Species data were logtransformed (y = log10 (y + 1)). The blocks were treated as covariables. An ordination diagram, constructed by the CANOCO 5 program, was used to visualize the results of the RDA analysis.



Figure 1. Frequency distribution showing sward height (cm) variation in intensive grazing (IG) and extensive grazing (EG) treatments.

5.2 Results

Sward Characteristics

Frequency of distribution of sward heights during the sampling under IG and EG is shown in Figure 1. The proportion of presence of faeces in tall patches was under IG 5.0% (IG_TF) and under EG 4.5% (EG_TF) (Table 1). The highest values for SH, DM content, and DMSB were found under EG_T0 and EG_TF patches, and the highest values for dead biomass was found under EG_T0 and EG_C, whereas the lowest values were found under the IG_C patches (Table 2 3). Generally, sward characteristics reflected grazing intensity in the order EG_T0 > EG_TF > EG_C > IG_TF > IG_C.

Patch abbreviation terms used in text	Grazing management	Target average sward height	Patch type	Faeces presence	Stocking rate (kg live weight per ha)	Frequency of patches occurrence
IG_C	Intensive grazing	< 5 cm	Frequently grazed	-	1000	0.95
IG_TF EG_C EG_TF	Intensive grazing Extensive grazing Extensive grazing	< 5 cm >10 cm >10 cm	Non-grazed or infrequently grazed tall sward patches > 10 cm Frequently grazed Non-grazed or infrequently grazed tall sward patches > 10 cm	+ - +	1000 500 500	0.05 0.925 0.045
EG_T0	Extensive grazing	>10 cm	Non-grazed or infrequently grazed tall sward patches > 10 cm	-	500	0.03

Table 1. Description of the sward height patches and their management.
Table 2. Soil chemical properties under different sward height patches: $pH/CaCl_2$, N_{tot} , C_{org} , plant available (Mehlich III) concentration of P, K, Ca, Mg and C:N ratio in 0-10 cm layer. Numbers represent average values of patches, \pm values represent standard error of the mean (SE). F-ratio = F-statistics for the test of a particular analysis, P-value = corresponding probability value. Significant differences (P <0.05) between patches according to Tukey's Post-hoc test are indicated by different letters in the row. Abbreviations for the type of patches see Table 1.

	Tall sward height patches			Frequent			
Soil chemical properties	IG_TF	EG_TF	EG_T0	IG_C	EG_C	F-ratio	<i>P</i> -value
pH/CaCl ₂	5.49±0.0a	5.62±0.20a	5.27±0.06ab	4.91±0.07b	5.06±0.07b	7.8	< 0.001
Ntot (mg kg ⁻¹)	5066±101	5041±171	4886±187	4876.80 ± 190	5068.23 ± 255	0.27	0.897
$P (mg kg^{-1})$	53.72±7.37	41.40±4.31	47.24 ± 6.78	51.36±6.82	52.36±7.15	0.56	0.693
K (mg kg ⁻¹)	226.42±38.23	192.12±15.97	191.77±14.63	156.47 ± 18.69	$173.14{\pm}18.96$	1.49	0.228
Ca (mg kg ⁻¹)	1910±123	2016±192	1830±131	1470 ± 111	2036±142	2.52	0.06
Mg (mg kg ⁻¹)	178.46 ± 16.31	166.23±22.70	152.38 ± 16.23	$113.60{\pm}12.52$	$159.93{\pm}14.96$	2.21	0.089
$C_{org} (mg kg^{-1})$	49838±1047	53800±1528	52563±1955	48655±2466	54892±2736	1.66	0.181
C:N	9.84±0.32c	10.69±0.32bc	10.77±0.32bc	11.34±0.26ab	12.65±0.614a	11.54	< 0.001

Nutrient concentrations in the soil and in the herbage

Type of patch did not show any significant effect on the concentrations of N_{tot} , C_{org} and plant available nutrients P, K, Ca and Mg in the soil (Table 2). The lowest pH/CaCl₂ was recorded for the IG_C, EG_C and the highest value was under IG_TF, EG_TF and EG_T0. The highest C:N ratio was found under the EG_C patch, whereas the lowest was under the IG_TF, EG_TF and EG_T0 patch.

The presence of faeces increased P and K concentrations in herbage in IG_TF. The highest Ca concentration was under IG_C, whereas the highest N and Mg concentrations were found under IG_C and IG_TF patch (Table 3). However, no effect of the presence of faeces on N, P, K, Ca and Mg concentrations in herbage was found in all patches sampled under the extensively grazed pasture. The highest N:K and N:P ratios in the herbage were found under both frequently grazed patches regardless of the grazing intensity (IG_C, EG_C). No significant differences were found in the K:P ratio between patches. The lowest Ca:P ratio was revealed in IG_TF, but there were no differences between other patches.

Generally, in the non-grazed or infrequently grazed patches there were higher total amounts of herbage nutrients per m². The total amount of herbage nutrients was in the order of EG_T0, EG_TF > IG_TF, EG_C > IG_C for N, P, K, Ca and Mg. The presence of faeces had no significant effect on total amounts of herbage nutrients per m² in tall sward-height of patches under extensive grazing (EG_T0, EG_TF) (Table 3).

Relationship between herbage and soil nutrient concentration

The RDA analysis showed a significant (P < 0.001) difference for the first ordination axis and all axes in the soil and the herbage nutrient concentration. The percentage of explained variability by the first and second ordination axes was 63.0 and 72.6 respectively. The higher herbage nutrient

N, P, K, Ca, Mg concentrations were associated with IG_TF and IG_C patches (Figure 2). On the other hand, higher values for SH, DM content, DMSB and cover of dead biomass were linked with both types of tall patches (EG_TF, EG_T0) on extensively managed sward patches, regardless of whether faeces were present. The regression analysis showed no relationship between concentrations of nutrients in the soil and in the herbage.



Figure 2. Ordination diagrams showing results from RDA analysis of herbage and soil nutrient concentrations. Abbreviations: $Ca_H = calcium$ in herbage, $Ca_S = calcium$ in soil, $C_{org}S = organic matter in soil, DM = percentage of dry matter content in herbage, DMSB = dry matter standing biomass, <math>K_H = potassium$ in herbage, $K_S = potassium$ in soil, $Mg_H = magnesium$ in herbage, $Mg_S = magnesium$ in soil, $N_H = nitrogen$ in herbage, $N_{tot}S = total nitrogen$ in soil, $P_H = phosphorous$ in herbage, $P_S = phosphorous$ in soil, SH = sward height. Abbreviations for the type of patches see Table 1.

Table 3. Sward characteristics and herbage nutrient concentrations of different sward height patches. Numbers represent average values of patches, \pm values represent standard error of the mean (SE). F-ratio = F-statistics for the test of a particular analysis, *P*-value = corresponding probability value. Significant differences (*P* <0.05) between patches according to Tukey's Post-hoc test are indicated by different letters in the row. Abbreviations for the type of patches see Table 1. Abbreviations for sward characteristic: DM = dry matter content, SH = sward height and DMSB = dry matter standing biomass.

			Patches					
Parameters measured	Tall sward height p	oatches		Frequently grazed				
Sward characteristics	IG_TF	EG_TF	EG_T0	IG_C	EG_C	F-ratio	P-value	
SH (cm)	10.00±0.46b	14±0.98a	15.37±0.98a	3.63±0.26c	10.38±0.63b	39	< 0.001	
DM (%)	18.09±0.68b	24.13±0.72a	27.41±1.27a	10.48±0.32c	18.53±1.14b	58.46	< 0.001	
DMSB (g m-2)	358.58±77.93b	548.29±57.42a	707.43±90.73a	79.03±8.18c	254.91±12.23b	47.37	< 0.001	
Dead biomass (%)	8.38±2.38c	24.38±2.58b	32.5±0.94a	1.63±0.26c	28.75±1.83ab	53.28	< 0.001	
Herbage nutrients								
N (g kg-1 DM)	30.65±2.96a	18.68±0.40cd	16.68±0.34d	25.49±0.67ab	22.56±0.39bc	21.48	< 0.001	
P (g kg-1 DM)	4.51±0.28a	2.75±0.08bc	2.40±0.09bc	2.96±0.05b	2.75±0.07bc	34.89	< 0.001	
K (g kg-1 DM)	22.06±1.66a	14.73±1.30b	11.87±0.63b	11.79±0.92b	12.53±0.68b	12.25	< 0.001	
Ca (g kg-1 DM)	6.14±0.37b	7.24±0.63ab	6.12±0.46b	9.14±0.70a	6.92±0.51ab	4.97	0.003	
Mg (g kg-1 DM)	2.69±0.17a	1.97±0.15b	1.75±0.11b	2.84±0.19a	2.01±0.12b	11.41	< 0.001	
N:P	6.81±0.57c	6.83±0.20c	6.98±0.22bc	8.62±0.22a	8.27±0.32ab	6.82	< 0.001	
N:K	1.39±0.09b	1.34±0.11b	1.43±0.07b	2.28±0.22a	1.84±0.10ab	9.615	< 0.001	
K:P	4.97±0.41	5.41±0.54	4.97±0.28	3.98±0.29	4.56±0.26	2.229	0.086	
Ca:P	1.38±0.08b	2.64±0.23a	2.54±0.15a	3.09±0.23a	2.52±0.18a	12.27	< 0.001	
Total amount of nutrients in herbage per area								
N (g m-2)	10.66±2.76b	10.30±1.18a	11.82±1.58a	2.01±0.20c	5.74±0.27ab	20.73	< 0.001	
P (g m-2)	1.52±0.27b	1.49±0.14a	1.72±0.26a	0.24±0.03c	0.70±0.04b	40.89	< 0.001	
K (g m-2)	8.10±2.33a	7.97±1.13a	8.42±1.19a	0.92±0.11b	3.22±0.26a	7.6	< 0.001	
Ca (g m-2)	2.16±0.44b	3.97±0.52a	4.37±0.73a	0.73±0.10c	1.77±0.16b	30.6	< 0.001	
Mg (g m-2)	0.95±0.20b	1.11±0.17a	1.23±0.17a	0.23±0.04c	0.51±0.04b	37.21	< 0.001	

5.3 Discussion

The type of patches had no effect on the concentrations of P, K, Ca, Mg, C_{org} and N_{tot} in the soil. This finding was in contrast to results from other studies that were directly focused on dung patches and which reported direct positive effects of dung-derived nutrients on the nutrient concentrations in the soil (Aarons et al. 2009; MacDiarmid and Watkin 1972a; Teixeira et al. 2012; White-Leech et al. 2013). This inconsistency in results between the present study and previous research might be attributed to nutrient movement through the soil sampling depth, or to differences among types of grassland ecosystem, grazing period, soil type, differences in plant species, and environmental factors (Patra et al. 2008; Gavazov et al. 2013; Yang et al. 2018). The site-specific conditions are underlined by results from an experiment conducted in the near vicinity of this experiment in which there was found to be a low residual effect of the previous inorganic fertilization in terms of nutrient concentrations in the soil and herbage (Pavlů et al. 2012a). Probably as a result of nutrient leaching in this type of soil. In addition, the failure to find an effect of faeces on soil nutrient concentrations was probably also affected by areas having nonvisible residual faecal and urine nutrients from a previous season.

The quality (nutrient content) and size of faeces deposited by heifers on the sward surface were among other factors likely to have affected our results. Based on the average amount of faeces, their nutrient concentrations and area of coverage, the amounts of nutrients applied in individual dung patches were calculated as follows: 40-60 g N m², 14-20 g P m², 16-25 g K m², 40-60 g Ca m² and 10-14 g Mg m² ha⁻¹. These values are approximately two times lower than those reported for cattle by Whitehead (2000), differences which may be explained by different types of grazed sward, supplementary feeding, weight of animals and breed. However, even these lower values represent a high input of nutrients applied on to a small area.

The higher values for SH, DM content and DMSB under EG TF and EG T0 compared with the IG_C, EG_C and IG_TF were associated with greater herbage maturity and greater proportion of dead plant biomass in the sward. Generally, in Central European upland grasslands the DM content in the herbage and DMSB increase as the sward ages (Pavlů 2015) and the proportion of dead plant biomass increases with extensification management (Pavlů et al. 2012b). These higher DMSB values in the SH of patches under extensive grazing relative to intensive grazing were also found in a previous study (Correll et al. 2003) conducted on this same Agrostis capillaris-dominant pasture. The higher N, P, K and Mg concentrations in the herbage revealed in the tall sward-height patches with faeces presence (IG_TF) can be explained by heavy over-fertilization caused by the heifers' faeces and urine, but higher concentration of Mg in the herbage was also found in the frequently intensively grazed sward. Higher concentrations of Mg and Ca in the herbage in a frequently intensively grazed sward was connected to there being a higher proportion of white clover (T. repens) and dandelion (T. officinale) in the sward (Ludvíková et al. 2015; Supek et al. 2017) as these prostrate herbs have been reported to have higher Mg and Ca concentrations in the herbage (Whitehead 2000; Pirhofer-Walzl et al. 2011). Therefore, Mg and Ca higher uptake could also be the reason for the tendency of lower Ca and Mg in the soil concentrations under IG_C patch. In general, the nutrient concentrations in the herbage of all SH of patches were within the range recommendation for the nutritional requirements of cattle (Whitehead 2000). Further, they were also in the scale revealed for this type of upland Central European grassland managed by grazing (Pavlů 1994; Pavlů and Velich 1998).

Herbage at early stages of maturity usually has higher nutrient of concentrations compared with the remainder of the grazing season (Pavlů and Velich 1998; Pavlů 2015). On the other hand, there is a nutrient "dilution effect" with advancing growth and maturity (Duru and Ducrocq 1997; Pavlů

141

2015) and this may explain the lower mineral concentrations (N and Mg) in the herbage that were recorded in all patches under extensive grazing (EG_C, EG_TF and EG_T0). Furthermore, the presence of faeces in the infrequently grazed tall sward patches under extensive grazing management had no effect on nutrient concentrations in the herbage.

The lack of relationship between concentrations of nutrients in the soil and in the herbage from regression analyses might be due to uptake by the plant, as the data were expressed in terms of amount of nutrients in the herbage per unit of area. This finding is in accordance with Dickinson and Craig (1990), suggesting nutrient losses from the dung are not necessarily associated with increases in nutrients in the soil, and arguing that the nutrients might have been immediately used by the plants under the dung as soon as the nutrients were released from the dung. In addition, the results from the soil revealed no differences in nutrient concentrations, and the main differences among patches were in the nutrient concentrations in herbage. Presence of faeces in tall swardheight of patches (IG_TF, EG_TF) significantly increased biomass production in comparison with frequently grazed patches (IG_C, EG_C), which consequently contributed to higher nutrient accumulation in the herbage biomass. Therefore, the total amounts of herbage nutrients per m² can be connected not only with DMSB but also with the presence of faeces.

5.4 Conclusions

There was found no effect of the presence of faeces under intensive and extensive grazing management on the P, K, Mg, Ca, C_{org} and N_{tot} concentrations in the soil under the tall sward-height patches. It is likely that the nutrients deposited in the heifer faeces were taken up relatively quickly by the sward through vegetation season, and therefore soil enrichment was very low. The presence of faeces increased the P and K concentrations in the herbage in tall sward-height patches

in intensively grazed pasture only, whereas no effect of faeces was found in extensively grazed pasture, which is likely due to a "dilution effect".

Funding: The research was jointly funded by Ministry of Agriculture of the Czech Republic (RO0418, (RO0718) and Interreg VA SN/CZ (100264999-Diver Grass). This paper was also supported and finalized by Internal Grant Agency (IGA)-Faculty of Environmental Sciences, Czech University of Life Sciences Prague.

Acknowledgments: We would like to thank the staff of Crops Research Institute for the support during the data collection.

5.5 References

Aarons SR, O'Connor CR, Gourley CJP. 2004. Dung decomposition in temperate dairy pastures.

I. Changes in soil chemical properties. Australian Journal of Soil Research 42: 107–114

- Aarons SR, O'Connor CR, Hosseini HM, Gourley CJP. 2009. Dung pads increase pasture production, soil nutrients and microbial biomass carbon in grazed dairy systems. Nutr Cycl Agroecosys 84: 81–92
- AOAC. 1984. Official Methods of Analysis, 14 ed. Association of Official Analytical Chemists, Washington.
- Bokdam J. 2001. Effects of browsing and grazing on cyclic succession in nutrient-limited ecosystems. J Veg Sci 12: 875–886
- Bullock JM, Marriott CA. 2000. Plant responses to grazing, and opportunities for manipulation. In: Rook AJ and Penning PD (Eds), *Grazing management, the principles and practice of*

grazing, for profit and environmental gain, within temperate grassland systems. BGS Occasional Symposium 34, pp. 27–32. Reading, UK: British Grassland Society.

Correll O, Isselstein J, Pavlů V. 2003. Studying spatial and temporal dynamics of sward structure at low stocking densities: The use of an extended rising-plate-meter method. Grass Forage Sci 58: 450–454

Dickinson CH, Craig G. 1990. Effects of water on the decomposition and release of nutrients from cow pats. New Phytol 115: 139–147

- Dumont B, Carrere P, Ginane C, Farruggia A, Lanore L, Tardif A, Decuq F, Darsonville O, LouaultF. 2011. Plant-herbivore interaction affect the initial direction of community changes in an ecosystem manipulation experiment. Basic Appl Ecol 12: 187–194
- Dell Inc. 2016. Dell Statistica (data analysis software system), version 13.1 software. dell.com.
- DeVries MFW, Daleboudt C (1994) Foraging strategy of cattle in patchy grassland. Oecologia 100: 8–106
- Dohi H, Ogura S, Kosako T, Hayashi Y, Yamada A, Shioya S. 1999. Separation of deterrents to ingestive behavior of cattle from cattle feces. J. Anim Sci 77: 756–761
- Duru M, Ducroc QH. 1997. A nitrogen and phosphorus herbage nutrient index as a tool for assessing the effect of N and P supply on the dry matter yield of permanent pastures. Nutr Cycl Agroecosys 47: 59–69
- Forbes TDA, Hodgson J. 1985. The reaction of grazing sheep and cattle to the presence of dung from the same or the other species. Grass Forage Sci 40: 177–182
- Gavazov KS, Peringer A, Buttler A, Gillet F, Spiegelberger T. 2013. Dynamics of forage production in pasture-woodlands of the Swiss Jura Mountains under projected climate change scenarios. Ecol Soc 18: 38

- Kohler F, Gillet F, Gobat J-M, Buttler A. 2004. Seasonal vegetation changes in mountain pastures due to simulated effects of cattle grazing. J Veg Sci 15: 143–150
- Ludvíková V, Pavlů V, Pavlů L, Gaisler J, Hejcman M. 2015. Sward-height patches under intensive and extensive grazing density in an *Agrostis capillaris* grassland. Folia Geobot 50: 219–228
- MacDiarmid BN, Watkin BR. 1971. The cattle dung patch. 1. Effect of dung patches on yield and botanical composition of surrounding and underlying pasture. Journal of British Grassland Society 26: 239–245
- MacDiarmid BN, Watkin BR. 1972a. The cattle dung patch. 2 Effect of a dung patch on the chemical status of the soil, and ammonia nitrogen losses from the patch. Journal of British Grassland Society 27: 43–48
- MacDiarmid BN, Watkin BR. 1972b. The cattle dung patch. 3. Distribution and rate of decay of dung patches and their influence on grazing behaviour. Journal of British Grassland Society 27: 48–54
- Mehlich A. 1984. Mehlich No 3 soil test extractant : a modification of Mehlich No 2. Commun Soil Sci Plant Anal 15: 1409–1416
- Patra AK, Le Roux X, Grayston SJ, Louault F. 2008. Unraveling the effects of management regime and plant species on soil organic carbon and microbial phospholipid fatty acid profiles in grassland soils. Bioresour Technol 99: 3545–3551
- Pavlů K. 2015. The mineral content of forage influenced by previous varying intensity grazing.Masters thesis. Czech University of Life Sciences Prague, Faculty of Agrobiology, Food and Natural Resources (In Czech).

- Pavlů V. 1994. Content of mineral substances in pasture herbage in relation to requirements of cattle. Rostl Výr 40: 209–219
- Pavlů V, Gaisler J, Pavlů L, Hejcman M, Ludvíková V. 2012a. Effect of fertiliser application on plant species composition of *Festuca rubra* grassland under cutting management and its after effect under abandonment. Acta Oecol 45: 42–49
- Pavlů V, Šimáčková H, Ludvíková V, Gaisler J, Pavlů L, Hejcman M. 2012b. Effect of different grazing systems on sward structure during the first vegetation season after management introduction. Grassl Sci Eur 17: 210–212
- Pavlů V, Hejcman M, Pavlů L, Gaisler J, Hejcmanová-Nežerková P, Meneses L. 2006. Changes in plant densities in a mesic species-rich grassland after imposing different grazing management treatments. Grass Forage Sci 61: 42–51
- Pavlů V, Hejcman M, Pavlů L, Gaisler J. 2007. Restoration of grazing management and its effect on vegetation in an upland grassland. Appl Veg Sci 10: 375–382
- Pavlů V, Velich J. 1998. The quality of pasture forage under rotational and continual grazing of heifers. Rost. Výr. 44: 287–292
- Pirhofer-Walzl K, Søegaard K, Høgh-Jensen H, Eriksen J, Sanderson MA, Rasmussen J Rasmussen J. 2011. Forage herbs improve mineral composition of grassland herbage. Grass Forage Sci 66: 415–423
- Ren H, Han G, Ohm M, Schonbach P, Gieru M Taube F. 2015. Do sheep grazing patterns affect ecosystem functioning in steppe grassland ecosystems in inner Mongolia. Agric Ecosyst Environ 213: 1–10
- Sahin Demirbag N, Röver K-U, Wrage N, Hofmann M, Isselstein J. 2009. Herbage growth rates on heterogeneous swards as influenced by sward-height classes. Grass Forage Sci 64: 12–18

- Supek Š, Pavlů V, Pavlů L, Gaisler J, Hejcman M, Ludvíková V, Mikulka J. 2017. Effects of longterm grazing management on dandelion (*Taraxacum officinale*) in *Agrostis capillaris* grassland. Grass Forage Sci 72: 516–523
- Tallowin JRB, Rook AJ, Rutter SM. 2005. Impact of grazing management on biodiversity of grasslands. Anim Sci 81: 193–198
- Teixeira VI, Dubeux JCB, de Mello ACL, Lira MA, Saraiva FM, dos Santos MVF, Lira MA. 2012. Herbage mass, herbage rejection, and chemical composition of signalgrass under different stocking rates and distances from dung pads. Crop Sci 52: 422–430
- ter Braak CJF, Šmilauer P. 2012. Canoco 5, Windows release (5.00). [Software for canonical community ordination]. Microcomputer Power, Ithaca, NY, US.
- Wallis DeVries MF, Laca EA, Demment MW. 1999. The importance of scale of patchiness for selectivity in grazing herbivores. Oecologia 121: 355–363
- Whitehead DC. 2000. Nutrient elements in grassland, soil-plant-animal relationships. Wallingford, UK: CABI Publishing.
- White-Leech R, Liu KS, Sollenberger LE, Woodard KR, Interrante SM. 2013. Excreta deposition on grassland patches. I. Forage harvested, nutritive value, and nitrogen recovery. Crop Sci 53: 688–695
- Yang Z, Zhu Q, Zhan W, Xu Y, Zhu E, Gao Y, Li S, Zheng Q, Zhu D, He Y, Peng C, Chen H.
 2018. The linkage between vegetation and soil nutrients and their variation under different grazing intensities in an alpine meadow on the eastern Qinghai-Tibetan Plateau. Ecol Ing 110: 128–136

CHAPTER SIX

Five years of chicken grazing on sown grassland and its effect on soil chemical

properties and vegetation

Manuscript has been submitted to the journal of 'Plant, Soil and Environment'

ABSTRACT

Chicken grazing (CG) has been discovered to be effective management for poultry meat production in grasslands worldwide. However, the effects of CG on soil quality of Central European grasslands are still not understood. The study was focused on the effects of CG on soil nutrient concentration under five years field study in sown improved grassland. Total N and plant available Mg were the only nutrients that were significantly increased during the study under CG. However, the study observed a reduction of sown high productive species, except *Festulolium* and increasing cover of weedy *Taraxacum officinale*. This five-year study showed that CG can increase nutrients concentrations in the soil and deteriorate the botanical composition of grassland. **Key words**: Chicken pasturing; grasslands, soil chemical properties, plants characteristics,

6. INTRODUCTION

Chicken grazing (CG) or 'pastured' or 'free range' poultry is an alternative production system where birds are reared entirely on fenced-in pasture or small, open-air moveable pens and having daily access to fresh pasture. Unlike ruminants, chickens are omnivores that derive various foods (such as insects, fresh leaves, invertebrates, buds, grains and stones) from grasslands (Lomu et al. 2004), while causing minor harm to soil and plants (Su et al. 2018). Their inherent scratch-feeding mode promotes soil surface aeration and the incorporation of organic matter into the soil (Fukumoto 2009). Notably, free-ranging chicken production could increase labile manure to degraded soil, thereby enhancing plant growth in the poultry farmlands (Grichar et al. 2005).

Chicken grazing has been widely incorporated into other farm enterprises in some European countries (Berton and Mudd 2000), and it has not only demonstrated a cost-effective livestock production system but can also provide the sustaining environment for more household-farmers on their lands (Glatz et al. 2005, Sossidou et al. 2011). In addition, chickens have other advantages of controlling pests and spreading their manure to grassland ecosystems (Sossidou et al. 2011).

The zeal for farmers to use pasture raised chickens in improving soil quality and boost plants yield has increased in recent years, as has consumers' demands for pastured poultry products (Burbaugh et al. 2010, Hilimire 2011). The benefit of manure as a source of plant nutrients has long been identified, and chicken manure is a concentrated plant food containing two to three times as much nitrogen, three to five times as much phosphorus, and about the same amount of potassium and organic matter as other farm manures (McCall 1980, Zublena 1993). And apart from being a profitable source of plant nutrients, chicken manure is an essential soil conditioner, and it enhances the soil 's holding capacities of moisture and nutrient (McCall 1980).

Although, several authors have reported the high mineral content of poultry manure (Li et al. 2011, Sossidou et al. 2011, Kobierski et al. 2017, Su et al. 2018), yet some fewer studies have revealed that the poultry manure might have a negative effects on the ecosystem especially soil and water depending on the duration of the introduction (Mishra et al. 2015, Suchy et al. 2018) or the site's prevailing soil properties (Hanč et al. 2008).

In terms of manure quantity, estimates of the manure excreted by 1 000 birds per day (based on average daily live weights during the birds' production cycle) are approximately 120 kg for layer chickens, and 80 kg for meat chickens (Collins et al. 1999). One hen can produce 59 kg of manure per year which is about 0.161 kg per hen in a day (Bolan et al. 2010, McCall 1980. Though, there has been many studies on the fertilizer content values of poultry manure and litter (Adeli et al.

2010, Sainju et al. 2008, Tewolde et al. 2010, Edmeades 2003), yet there are limited publications regarding the effects of poultry farming especially live birds on soil fertility. We hypothesized that CG caused increased soil N while, preferential grazing by the chickens led to changes in botanical composition. Therefore, the study foced at determining whether soil from longer-term CG enhanced soil nutrient concentration in comparison with before grazing. In this context, the study addressed the following research question: Is there any significant relationship in the soil chemical properties before and after grazing?

6.1 MATERIALS AND METHODS

The chicken grazing experiment was conducted on 0.7 ha of experimental grassland at Netluky village, Czech Republic (150°2'21.344"N, 14°36'51.075"E). The altitude of the study site was 284 m a.s.l., the average annual precipitation was 591 mm and the mean annual temperature was 8°C. The soil was loamy clay with the following soil chemical properties before and during the experiment in the Spring 2013 and beyond (Table 1). Experimental site was sown by the grass/clover mixture (35 kg of seeds per ha) in early Spring in the year 2012. The mixture consisted with the following species: *Festuca pratensis* (c.v. Kolumbus) 20%, *Festuca rubra* (c.v. Levočskaá) 10%, *Lolium perenne* (c.v. Merlinda) 15%, *Poa pratensis* (c.v. Slezanka) 10%, *Trifolium pratense* ("Violetta") 20% and the intergeneric hybrid (c.v. Felina) 25%.

The chicken grazing was performed in floorless portable pen in the core of experimental grasslands of size 85 m x 25 m. For detailed specification of floorless portable pen and pens movement during grazing season see Skřivan et al. (2015). Before chicken grazing in each season, grassland was cut and hay harvested. The descriptions of chicken grazing management in the years 2013-2017 are shown in Table 2.

On the transect of 60 meters (main line of chicken grazing) fixed four points in distance of 2 meters were selected. The twelve (four points x three replication) soil samples were taken from the upper 10 cm of the soil profile using an auger around permanent network in Spring 2013 and after that in September (Autumn) 2013-2017. After sampling, the biomass residues and roots were removed, then the soil samples were air dried and then ground to pass a 2 mm sieve. Plant available P, K, Ca, Mg were extracted by Mehlich III (Mehlich 1984), total nitrogen (N_{tot}) was analysed by the Kjeldahl method and organic C content (C_{org}) by means of colorimetry (AOAC 1984). The soil pH-CaCl₂ was determine through a mixture of soil and 0.01 M CaCl₂ (Graham 1959, Schofield and Taylor 1955). All chemical analyses for the soil samples were performed in accredited laboratory at the Crop Research Institute in Chomutov.

The percentage cover (up to 100%) of all vascular species was assessed in the core of experimental grasslands 85 m x 25 m before soil sampling.

A linear mixed-effects model with fixed effect of year and random effect of replication was used to test differences of the soil chemical properties during the five years study. Post hoc comparison using the Tukey HSD test was used to identify significant differences among different sampling dates. The data met all requirements of ANOVA and all analyses were performed using Statistica 13.1 (Dell Inc. 2016).

6.2 RESULTS AND DISCUSSIONS

Significant differences were found in all the soil chemical properties monitored but the trend was not obviously defined across the years (Table 1). For example, in the second year of sampling (autumn 2014), pH values significantly decreased to 6.44 and this lower value lasted till the year 2017. Plant available P concentration significantly decreased below 100 mg kg⁻¹ in the second year of study (2014), after that it increased again to 120 mg kg⁻¹. In the year 2017, the plant available P

concentration had similar values as before the establishment of the experiment. The concentration of plant available K was relatively stable around 300 mg kg⁻¹ after the decrease in the Autumn 2013 to 240 mg kg⁻¹. During the study years, the concentration of Ca was above 3000 mg kg⁻¹ and the lowest values were recorded in the year 2016. The concentrations of Mg ranged from 190-235 mg kg⁻¹ throughout the experiment, and the highest values were recorded in the year 2017. The lowest value of percentage N was revealed in the first two years of study (< 0.2%). After that there was found the successive increase of % N in the soil with the peak (0.25%) in the year 2017.

The very high variability of percentage C_{org} was found throughout the study. The lowest value of % C_{org} was recorded in the year 2016 (below 2.0), whereas the highest in the year 2015. The observed significant difference in this present study was contrary to a recent one-year study in the area which reported that soil concentrations of N, P, K, Ca, and Mg increased non-significantly over time (Skrivan et al. 2015). This present study is a longer-term experiment and long-term poultry pasture has been reported as a factor that increases nutrient contents in soil and herbage (McGinley et al. 2004; Glatz et al. 2005; Hilimire et al. 2012), and this was probably the reason for the discrepancies between our result and the others.

Soil N and Mg content revealed a statistically significant increase during the grazing period of 127 days. A rise in Mg accumulation was probably caused by increase in N (Reddy et al. 2008), and increase in soil N might be attributed to high poultry litter deposition from the birds, and this finding agreed with the work of other authors who reported that fresh and/or composted poultry litter had similar N nutrient content to that of commercial fertilizer, urea (Reddy et al. 2008).

Table 1. Soil chemical properties under CG in different years and seasons investigated (Mean \pm SE). 2013 Spring was the sampled result before grazing. Note: Mean values followed by the same letter (s) across columns are not significantly different (*P* <0.05)

	pH/CaCl ₂	Р	Κ	Ca	Mg	Ν	Corg	C/N
			mg kg ⁻¹				%	
2013 Spring	6.77±0.06a	127.7±5.37a	295.3±12.79ab	3539±123a	210.9±5.30b	0.19±0.00c	2.18±0.02bc	11.11±0.17a
2013 Autumn	6.77±0.07a	101.4±8.07ab	240.5±11.30b	3248±97c	193.9±5.86b	0.18±0.00c	2.10±0.04cd	11.53±0.12a
2014 Autumn	6.44±0.07c	94.6±5.72b	298.2±10.16a	3256±66bc	211.4±5.82b	0.23±0.01b	2.32±0.03ab	9.97±0.07b
2015 Autumn	6.66±0.02ab	118.9±6.59ab	344.5±16.47a	3369±73c	214.5±4.46b	0.24±0.00b	2.43±0.05a	9.92±0.11b
2016 Autumn	6.63±0.01abc	115.2±6.91ab	292.5±13.54ab	3134±66c	205.6±4.93b	0.22±0.01b	1.97±0.04d	8.82±0.11c
2017 Autumn	6.51±0.05c	122.6±6.06a	322.3±13.45a	3530±87ab	235.8±6.36a	0.25±0.01a	2.32±0.04ab	8.97±0.32c
F-statistics	8.04	3.85	6.88	3.46	7.22	29.87	16.59	44.27
<i>P</i> -value	< 0.001	0.004	< 0.001	0.007	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001

Year	Chicken genotype	Grazing period	Number of floorless portable pen	Number of chicken floorless portable pen	Chickens per m ² Stocking rate
2013	Ross 308	1 18.6. (19 days)	1	1*96	8.9
2014	Hubbard JA757	14. 8 9. 9. (26 days)	3	1*90, 2*45	8.3 and 4.2
2015	Hubbard JA757	5. 5 2. 6. (28 days)	3	1*90, 2*45	8.3 and 4.2
2016	Dominant	27.6 24.7. (27 days)	3	3*90	9.3
2017	Hubbard JA757	3.5 30.5. (27 days)	3	3*90	8.3

Table 2. The characteristics of the chicken grazing in the years 2013-2017

Similarly, several authors have reported cases of significantly high increased in soil N and Mg in poultry farm plots when compared with the control plots (Hilimire et al. 2012; Xu et al. 2014; Miao et al. 2015; Su et al. 2018). On the other hand, the work of O'Bryan et al. (2015) reported that no dissimilarity in soil total N content was found between the poultry grazed and the non-poultry grazed soil. Therefore, it could be concluded that the differences between farms, stocking rates and duration of study might be good reasons for the dichotomy in the N contents between poultry impacted and non-poultry soils.

Chicken grazing did not increase the soil pH in this study, instead the pH before grazing was slightly higher than after grazing. This could probably be caused by soil acidifying effects associated with organic manures especially when NH_4^+ is converted to NO_3^- and H^+ . Thus, ions are released into the soil leading to decrease in pH (Sommer and Hutchings 2001). In contrast, several authors have found higher pH in poultry manure soil than in non-poultry manure soil (Berton and Mudd 2000; Su et al. 2018; Kratz et al. 2004; Hilimire et al. 2012; Kobierski et al. 2017).

Higher Ca content in the soil was expected in the sites after grazing in accordance with literatures from previous studies (Berton and Mudd 2000; Xu et al. 2014). However, Ca concentration in the soil did not increase after grazing. Differences in climate, soil, management, bird species, and feeding ration might be responsible for the disparities in results from other studies where Ca increased after grazing.

Furthermore, the study found a marginally higher concentration of P in the sites before grazing when compared with the sites after grazing. Other studies in the same issue concluded that pastured poultry plots had elevated soil P, K and total C when compared with the control plots (Hilimire et

156

al. 2012). It seems that stocking rate and length of grazing period play important role in the increase of P.

Although the differences were not much but it is important to mention that after the first two years of experiment, the concentration of K was found to be higher in the chicken grazed sites than before grazing. This could be attributed to the fact that K takes more time to accumulate in acidic and poultry impacted soil. In support of the present result, poultry litter was also reported to have increased the soil concentration of K from 134 kg ha⁻¹ to 148 kg ha⁻¹ after long periods of introduction in Brazil (Pitta et al. 2002). However, higher C/N ratio was found in the initial year of the experiment, but this ratio decreased in the later years, and this could likely be attributed to the differences in biophysical factors which controlled nutrients mobilization during decomposition. This consequently had influence on carbon, nitrogen, and phosphorus dynamics. This result was consistent with other authors' report that at the beginning of decomposition, nitrogen and phosphorus tend to be immobilized in either boreal and temperate climates resulting to lower C/N ratio than in the initial ratio (Manzoni et al. 2010). Further, increase in N due to grazing activities could also be a factor responsible for the decrease in C/N ratio during the study. Some past studies have related decline in C/N with rise in N (Pérez-Suárez et al. 2014). On the contrast, soil C/N ratio was reported to have consistently increased under grazing conditions which was caused by limiting N (Pineiro et al. 2010). However, the effects of grazing on the soil C/N ratio was found to be varied based on the different soil depths in a study conducted in the steppe of China–Mongolia border (Bai et al. 2012).



Figure 1. RDA showing the relationships between plants species and soil chemical properities in a chicken grazed pasture

Based on the RDA analysis, there were significant effect (P = 0.001, F=162) of five years of chicken grazing on soil and vegetation and this was explained by 70.4% variability (Figure 1). This indicates that CG did not only enert the dynamics in soil nutrients, but also prompted variability of the floristic composition. For example, in the year 2013, the temporary grassland consisted of three main dominants plant species: *Festulolium*, *Trifolium pratense* and *Lolium perenne* (Table 3). The CG was unfavourable for *Lolium perenne* from the second year of study. However, for *Trifolium pratense* the CG effect was already after the first year of the study.

Vascular plant species	2013	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017
Dactylis glomerata	1	0.1	2	5	0.1	0.1
Festulolium	20	20	28	33	51	54
Festuca pratensis	5	3	2	1	1	0.1
Festuca rubra	5	3	2	2	0.1	0.1
Lolium perenne	30	20	20	5	5	2
Phleum pratense	1	1	1	5	0.1	0.1
Poa pratensis	5	3	2	2	0.1	0.1
Rumex obtusifolius	1	1	1	5	2	1
Taraxacum officinale	1	1	25	25	30	33
Trifolium pratense	20	30	2	1	0.1	0.1
Trifolium repens	1	2	5	1	0.1	0.1
Other species	1	0.9	1	1	1.4	0.3
Empty spaces	9	15	9	14	9	9

Table 3. Botanical composition (%) in the years 2013-2017. The originally sown species are in bold

On the other hand, the cover of sown *Festulolium* was favoured by CG as it successively increased from 30% to 54%. The weedy species *Taraxacum officinale* increased in cover from 1% in the 2013 to 33% in 2017. *Festulolium* and *T. officinale* were the main vascular plant species that increased their cover throughout the study (Table 3). On the other hand, all other sown plant species decreased in their cover (*F. pratensis*, *F. rubra*, *L. perenne*, *P. pratensis*, *T. pretense*). The changes in botanical composition was caused because of two main factors: Firstly, increased N concentration in the soil and secondly grazing preferences of chicken (Miao et al. 2005; Liu et al. 2013). They prefer young plant tissue herbage with low fiber content, therefore *Festulolium* with

higher fiber content started to dominate in the sward. CG is essential in the soil fertility (Zublena 1993, Foreman and Long 2013) as well as provides the opportunities to enhance the floristic composition of the grassland with more animal-preferred plant species (Liu et al. 2013).

6.3 CONCLUSION

Soil N content showed significant difference between the poultry grazed soil and the non-poultry grazed soil, and this might be explained by the differences between farms, stocking rates and duration of study. Contrary to our expectation, Ca concentration in the soil did not increase after grazing. This was probably because of environmental factors, management and species of birds used for the experiment. High C/N ratio was observed in the first year of the study which was followed by a decline ratio in the subsequent years, and the controlling effects of the biophysical components on carbon and nitrogen immobilization is possibly a good reason. Generally, our study did not find much increase in the nutrients except N, and this increase in N could pose a risk because it might lead to leaching, eutrophication and pollution of nonpoint-water and underground water due to high concentration of NO₃-level. This might consequently be harmful to both the botanical composition and soil. The importance of CG can never be overemphasized in grassland management because it is not only a source of soil enrichment, but also helps in improving botanical composition since the birds have vegetation preference. However, CG tends to be more ecological friendly for soil when sustainably managed, but it requires longer-years of experiment for its impacts to be obviously noticed in the soil parameters.

6.4 REFERENCES

- Adeli A, Tewolde H, Sistani K, Rowe D. 2010. Comparison of broiler litter and commercial fertilizer at equivalent N rates on soil properties. Communications in Soil Science and Plant Analysis, 41(20): 2432–2447.
- AOAC. 1984. Official Methods of Analysis. 14th Edition, Association of Official Analytical Chemists, Arlington, VA.
- Bai Y, Wu J, Clark CM, Pan Q, Zhang L, Chen S, Wang Q, Han X. 2012. Grazing alters ecosystem functioning and C:N:P stoichiometry of grasslands along a regional precipitation gradient. Journal of Applied Ecology, 49: 1204–1215.
- Berton V, Mudd D. 2000. Profitable Poultry: Raising Birds on Pasture. The Sustain-able Agriculture Network (SAN), www.sare.org/publications/poultry.htm.
- Bolan NS, Szogi AA, Chuasavathi T, Seshadri B, Rothrock MJ, Panneerselvam P. 2010. Uses and management of poultry litter. World's Poultry Science Journal, 66; 673-698.
- Burbaugh B, Toro E, Gernat A. 2010. Introduction to pasture-raised poultry: maximizing foraging behavior. Animal Science Department, Florida Cooperative Extension Service, Institute of Food and Agricultural Sciences, University of Florida Document No. AN237.
- Collins ER, Barker JC, Carr LE, Brodie HL, Martin JH. 1999. Poultry waste management handbook. NRAES-132. Natural Resource, Agriculture, and Engineering Service (NRAES). ISBN 0-935817-42-5. Ithaca, New York, USA.
- Dell Inc. 2016. STATISTICA 13.1 version. Statistical software analysis. Microsoft Corporation in the United States.
- Edmeades DC. 2003. The long-term effects of manures and fertilisers on soil productivity and quality: A review. Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems, 66(2):165–180.

Experiment Station Bulletin 734.

- Foreman P, Long C. 2013. Chickens in the Garden: Eggs, Meat, Chicken Manure Fertilizer and More. Mother Earth News. Retrieved January 28, 2019.
- Fukumoto GK. 2009. Small-scale pastured poultry grazing system for egg production the college of tropical agriculture and human resources, Hawaii.
- Glatz PC, Ru YJ, Miao ZH, Wyatt SK, Rodda BJ. 2005. Integrating poultry into a crop and pasture farming system. International Journal of Poultry Science, 4:187–191.

Graham ER. 1959. An explanation of theory and methods of soil testing. Missouri Agricultural

- Grichar WJ, Nerada JD, Feagley SE. 2005. Use of chicken litter for Bermuda grass production in South Texas. Journal of Sustainable Agriculture, 25: 67–90.
- Hanč A, Tlustoš P, Száková J, Habart J, Gondek K. 2008. Direct and subsequent effect of compost and poultry manure on the bioavailability of cadmium and copper and their uptake by oat biomass. Plant, Soil and Environment, 54(7): 271–278
- Haynes RJ, Mokolobate MS. 2001. Amelioration of Al toxicity and P deficiency in acid soils by additions of organic residues: a critical review of the phenomenon and the mechanisms involved. Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems, 59: 47–63.
- Hilimire K. 2011. The grass is greener: Farmers' experiences with pastured poultry. Renewable Agriculture and Food Systems, 27(3):173-179.
- Hilimire K, Gliessman SR, Muramoto J. 2012. Soil fertility and crop growth under poultry/crop integration. Renewable Agriculture and Food Systems, 28(2): 173–182.
- Kobierski M, Bartkowiak A, Lemanowicz J, Piekarczyk M. 2017. Impact of poultry manure fertilization on chemical and biochemical properties of soils. Plant, Soil and Environment, 63: 558–563.

- Kratz S, Rogasik J, Schnug E. 2004. Changes in soil nitrogen and phosphorus under different broiler production systems. Journal of Environmental Quality, 33: 1662–1674.
- Li JT, Zhong XL, Wang F, Zhao QG. 2011. Effect of poultry litter and livestock manure on soil physical and biological indicators in a rice-wheat rotation system. Plant, Soil and Environment, 57(8): 351–356
- Liu M, Wang B, Osborne CP, Jiang G. 2013. Chicken Farming in Grassland Increases Environmental Sustainability and Economic Efficiency. PLoS ONE, 8(1): e53977.
- Lomu MA, Glatz PC, Ru YJ. 2004. Metabolizable energy of crop contents in free-range hens. International Journal of Poultry Science, 3: 728–732.
- Manzoni S, Jackson RB, Trofymow JA, Porporato A. 2010. Stoichiometric controls on carbon, nitrogen, and phosphorus dynamics in decomposing litter. Ecological Monographs, 80(1), 89–106.
- McCall WW. 1980. Chicken manure. Hawaii Cooperative Extension Service College of Tropical Agriculture and Human Resources University of Hawaii. General Home Garden Series No.2.
 College of Tropical Agriculture and Human Resources, University of Hawaii at Manoa, Honolulu, HI 96822.
- McGinley BC, Ceffey KP, Sauer TJ, Goodwin HL, Humphry JB, Coblentz WK, McBeth LJ. 2004. Case study: Mineral content of forages grown on poultry litter amended soils. The Professional Animal Scientist, 20:136–145.
- Mehlich A. 1984. Mehlich III soil test extractant: a modification of mehlich 2 extractant. Communications in Soil Science and Plant Analysis, 15:1409–1416.
- Miao ZH, Glatz PC, Ru YJ, Wyatt SK, Rodda BJ. 2005. Integrating free-range hens into a wheat stubble. International Journal of Poultry Science, 4: 526–530.

- Mishra J, Biswas S, Sarangi NR, Mishra RP, Kumar N, Mishra C. 2015. Efficient Utilisation of Poultry By-Products for Economic Sustainability – The Need of the Hour. International Journal of Livestock Research, 5 (10), 1-9.
- O'Bryan CA, Crandall P, Jaroni D, Ricke SC, Gibson KE. 2015. Assessment of nitrogen and phosphorus loads present in environments impacted by alternative poultry processing operations utilized in pasture-raised poultry production. Renewable Agriculture and Food Systems, 32(1): 33–42.
- Pérez-Suárez M, Castellano MJ, Kolka R, Asbjornsen H, Helmers M. 2014. Nitrogen and carbon dynamics in prairie vegetation strips acrosstopographical gradients in mixed Central Iowa agroecosystems. Agriculture, Ecosystems and Environment, 188: 1–11.
- Pineiro G, Paruelo JM, Oesterheld M, Jobbagy EG. 2010. Pathways of Grazing Effects on Soil Organic Carbon and Nitrogen. Rangeland Ecology and Management, 63:109–119.
- Pitta CSR, Adami PF, Pelissari A, Assmann TS, Franchin FM, Cassol LC, Sartor LR. 2012. Year-Round Poultry Litter Decomposition and N, P, K and Ca Release. Brazilian Journal of Soil Science, 36:1043-1053.
- Sainju UM, Senwo ZN, Nyakatawa EZ, Tazisong IA, Reddy KC. 2008. Soil carbon and nitrogen sequestration as affected by long-term tillage, cropping systems, and nitrogen fertilizer sources. Agriculture Ecosystems and Environment, 127(3–4):234–240.
- Schofield RK, Taylor AW. 1955. The measurement of soil pH. Soil Science Society of America Proceedings, 19:164-167.
- Skrivan M, Pickinpaugh SH, Pavlu V, Skrivanova E, Englmaierova M. 2015. A mobile system for rearing meat chickens on pasture. Czech Journal of Animal Science, 60: 52–59.

- Sommer SG, Hutchings NJ. 2001. Ammonia emission from field applied manure and its reduction – invited paper. European Journal of Agronomy, 15(1):1–15.
- Sossidou EN, Dal Bosco A, Elson HA, Fontes C. 2011. Pasture-based systemsfor poultry production: implications and perspectives. Worlds Poultry Science Journal, 67:47–58.
- Su H, Liu W, Xu H, Yang J, Su B, Zhang X, Wang R, Li Y. 2018. Introducing chicken farming into traditional ruminant grazing dominated production systems for promoting ecological restoration of degraded rangeland in northern China. Land Degradation and Development, 29: 240–249.
- Suchy M, Wassenaar LI, Graham G, Zebarth B. 2018. High-frequency NO-3 isotope (δ 15N, δ18O) patterns in groundwater recharge reveal that short-term changes in land use and precipitation influence nitrate contamination trends. Hydrology and Earth System Sciences, 22, 4267–4279.
- Tewolde H, Adeli A, Sistani KR, Rowe DE, Johnson JR. 2010. Equivalency of broiler litter to ammonium nitrate as a cotton fertilizer in an upland soil. Agronomy Journal, 102(1):251–257.
- Xu H, Su H, Su BY, Han XG, Biswas DK, Li YG. 2014. Restoring the degraded grassland and improving sustainability of grassland ecosystem through chicken farming: a case study in northern China. Agriculture Ecosystems and Environment, 186: 115–123.
- Zublena JP, Barker JC, Carter TA. 1993. Poultry manure as a fertilizer source. Publication on soil facts AG-439-5. North Carolina Cooperative Extension Service. Pages 1-8. North Carolina, USA.

CHAPTER SEVEN

7.1 Discussion overview

In case study one, it was found that at the MSW dump sites, the soil contents of Cr and Pb in the dump sites were far above the permissible limits for agricultural soil. However, our result was also higher than the data from Taiyuan City of China (Liu et al. 2015) but in agreement with the reports from Southern Nigeria (Obiora et al. 2016), and Beijing-China (Khan et al. 2013). The concentration of Zn had a positive correlation with Cr, P and K concentrations, and a negative correlation with the concentration of N. The observed negative correlation between the concentration of Cr and N could probably be explained by inadequate N₂ - fixing plants due to the high contents of HM (Obiora et al. 2016), thus affected P and K contents too. As essential element for higher plants, Zn is phytotoxic at elevated contents and this consequently had adverse effects on the soil fertility and plant growth (Alloway et al. 1990). The concentration of Zn in this study might have increased the concentration of P and K but, availability of the later minerals for the plants' uptake could have been hindered by the high content of Cr and Pb in the soil. The plants differed in their responses to the HM. Some plants were more tolerant to the HM, thus were likely to possess higher contents of metals and still strived than other plants. Our study for example, indicated that legumes and grasses showed high concentration of Pb, shrubs were more associated with Cr, while forbs were more tolerant with Zn. The mean HM transfer factor revealed that Zn had the highest metal transfer factor from soil to plant while, shrubs and herbs showed the highest concentrations of the metals which developed an order of shrubs > herbs > legumes > grasses > forbs. Cajanus cajan and Chromolaena odorata were astounding in absorbance of HM, and they have been known as plants with potentials to tolerate HM. This might be a reason why they are

commonly used as biophytoremediation by the local people (Aprill and Sim 1990; Bada and Olarinre 2012; Ismail et al. 2014).

This research work revealed that the leaves of the plants had the highest concentrations of the metals while, the roots/tubers had the lowest concentrations producing the order: leaves > shoots > roots/tubers. This might be attributed to excessive rate of transpiration by the plants to keep their water balance (Lato et al. 2012; Obiora et al. 2016; Tani and Barringston 2005). Another possible reason for the high concentrations of metals in the leafy parts of the vegetables could be explained by the particulate contaminants of plants from the dumps and/or vehicles aerosols which might be more important than the plants' uptake via their roots (Ferretti et al. 2006; Mosbaek et al. 2009; Ogunfowokan et al. 2009). Furthermore, the study found that at the control sites, species richness increased with land area, and this finding was country to the record from the dump sites. In case study two, the concentration and stock of SOC and STN were compared between the grassland and neigbouring land use types. The study observed low SOC and STN status in grassland relative to the forest land. Lower SOC and STN contents in the grassland might be because of the acute use of the plants' residues for livestock fodder, fuel and other unsustainable management practices which in turn exposed the soil to severe erosion (Addis et al. 2016; Li et al. 2017; Negasa et al. 2017; Udom and Ogunwole 2015). Cultivation and grazing led to frequent harvesting and uprooting of the plants which consequently removed nutrients from the soil (Haileslassie et al. 2005) and exposed the available organic matter (OM) to soil moisture aeration and decomposing agents. This practice promoted rapid degradation and mineralization of the available OM thus, lowering the SOC and STN concentrations and stocks. Though grazing can increase SOC if managed properly (Xu et al. 2016), nevertheless vegetation types and root systems under different land uses could also influence the contents and stocks of SOC and STN (Li et al.

2017; Wang et al. 2015). For instance, tree leguminous plant species (such as *Leucaena leucocephala, Gliricidia sepium, Pentaclethra macrophylla B.*), and plant species with broad leaves, large canopies and extensive fine root systems dominated the FL contributing to high SOC and STN compared with other land uses in the study area. Additionally, grassland recorded higher bulk density (BD) because of ruminant activities which caused serious soil compaction (Liu et al. 2018), there by impairing the essential components of the soil and constraining the growth of the plant communities. Meanwhile, livestock activities can improve the fertility of the soil and increase plant species richness under proper management (Nwaogu et al. 2019), but on the other hand, the effects might be devastating to the biodiversity of the grassland in a continuously intensive grazing management.

Case study three as previously mentioned was performed in the Jizerské hory Mts. Ten years prior to the establishment of the experiment, the site was agriculturally improved by draining, then limed fertilized, and reseeded with a grass-clover mixture favorable for optimal forage yield, such as *F*. *pratensis, T. pretense, T. repens, D. glomerata,* and *P. pretense.* In the subsequent ten years after the establishment of the experiment, the meadow was cut twice each year and periodically grazed by cattle. *Arrhenatherion alliance* was a typically classified plant community in this study area (Chytrý 2007), and before the start of the study in 2000, the dominant vascular plant species were *P. pratense, F. pratensis, D. glomerata, Galium album,* and *Veronica chamaedrys.* In at least five years before the start and during the period of the experiment, there was no fertilizer applied to the meadow. The average yield of forage was about 5 t ha⁻¹ of dry matter per year. The introduced treatments were: unmanaged control, two cuts per year with removal of cut biomass in June and August, mulching performed once per year in July, mulching twice per year in June and August and mulching three times per year in May, July and September. The study aimed to evaluate the

effects of different management regimes (cutting, mulching and unmanaged) on vegetation characteristics of a previously improved upland meadow for 13-years. At the end of the 13 years of experiment, it was discovered that the plant species richness was positively affected by cutting and multiple mulching in relation to the unmanged. In Central Europe, longer time span of not engaging the grasslands for any agricultural purposes might lead to a rapid decline in plant species diversity. Thus, to eradicate this decrement in species diversity, at least twice mulching per year has been found the most appropriately recommended management option (Gaisler et al., 2013). Our study further observed that in repeated defoliation management, many short forbs that have prostrate, rosette or creeping growth habit (such as T. repens, Taraxacum spp., P. lanceolata) increased, whereas T. repens decreased. Two cuts per year enhanced the cover of H. lanatus while, once-mulched treatment favored Arrhenatherum elatius. It has been common to find H. lanatus dominant in fertile soils (Grime et al., 1988) but amazingly, its high existence in our experiment was observed in the two-cut treatment with the low soil nutrient status. This led to a probable conclusion that its preference for light (Grime et al. 1988) in mown meadows (Hejcman et al. 2010) preceeds its trait for fertile soil. Festuca rubra, though as a high plasticity plant can be seen in temperate grasslands in different management (Gaisler et al., 2013; Pavlů et al., 2007; Pavlů, Pavlů, et al., 2011) and nutrient conditions (Hejcman et al., 2014; Kidd et al.2017). It had about 5% cover in all treatments at the start of our experiment but in later years was found only in unmanaged treatment. Plant species in Central European temperate grasslands tend to have high resilience to different types of defoliation management: thus, even after eight years of the applied treatment, our findings on the tall-short species ratio showed that the obvious changes occurred only in unmanaged and in once-mulched plots.

In terms of the plants' life strategies, C strategy species dominated the study with most species found in unmanaged plots than in plots cut yearly. The proportion of C strategy species were inverse to the proportions of S and R strategy species during our experiment. The study observed that comparably with unmanaged grassland, mulching conducted once a year in improved upland meadows stimulates high weedy species and low species richness. In summary, mulching performed at least twice a year might be beneficial to grassland but could not be totally approved as a substitute to traditional two-cut management, without some decline in plant species richness.

Case study four like case study three was also performed in Jizera mountain. The major differences were that the case study four (i) had short experimental period, (ii) is dominated by Agrostis capillaris, Festuca rubra agg., Trifolium repens and Taraxacum officinale (Ludvíková et al. 2015; Pavlů et al. 2007), (iii) recorded pasture productivity of 2-4 t DM ha⁻¹ year-1 (Pavlů et al. 2007), and (iv) was mainly focused on grazing with two paddocks in each block having two contrasting levels of grazing intensity: (a) extensive grazing (with a mean target sward surface height of greater than 10 cm); and (b) intensive grazing (with a mean target sward surface height of less than 5 cm). Additionally, three types of tall sward-height patches of (>10 cm) were identified: i) IG_TF - tall patches in IG with presence of residual spring faeces; ii) EG_TF - tall patches in EG with presence of residual spring faeces; iii) EG_T0 - tall patches in EG without presence of residual spring faeces. In respect to the IG grazing intensity, we were unable to find any presence of the tall sward-height patches without faeces. Tall patches were compared with frequently grazed patches in intensive (IG C) and extensive (EG C) grazing. This case study aimed at evaluating the effects of heifers' grazing pressure on the nutrient concentrations in the soil under tall sward-height patches and in the herbage of A. capillaris grassland. It was hypothesized that the presence of excreta especially faeces, deposited by heifers, on tall swardheight patches would significantly affect the amount of nutrients in the soil and consequently in the herbage.

The result disclosed that the type of patches had no effect on the concentrations of P, K, Ca, Mg, C_{org} and N_{tot} in the soil. The quality of the nutrient content and the quantity of dung dropped by heifers on the sward surface were among other factors that possibly have influenced this result. Substantial concentrations of N, P, K and Mg in the herbage were recorded in the tall sward-height patches with faeces presence (IG_TF). Intensified over-fertilization from the heifers' excreta might likely be the best explanation/reason.

In the herbage, a decrease in nutrient concentrations (especially N and Mg) were noted in all patches under extensive grazing (EG_C, EG_TF and EG_T0). This might be attributed to the fact that herbage at early stages of maturity often possess higher nutrient contents relative to the late grazing season (Pavlů and Velich 1998; Pavlů 2015). Secondly, plants advancement in growth and maturity have been associated with a nutrient "dilution effect" (Duru and Ducrocq 1997; Pavlů 2015). The recorded non-relationship between nutrient concentrations in the soil and in the herbage observed from the regression analyses could probably be caused by plants uptake because, our data were presented in respect to amount of nutrients in the herbage per unit of area. This result agreed with the report from Dickinson and Craig (1990), that low nutrient in livestock faeces are occasionally not connected with increase in nutrients in the soil, but that the nutrients might have been instantly usurped by the plants in the dung once the nutrients were extricated/unleashed from the dung.

The study concluded that the presence of dung increased the P and K concentrations in the herbage in tall sward-height patches in intensively grazed pasture only, whereas no effect of

171
faeces was observed in extensively grazed pasture, which could presumably be accredited to a "dilution effect".

Case study five which focused on chicken grazing was performed in Netluky village, Czech Republic between 2013-2017. This experimental site was sown by the grass/clover mixture (35 kg of seeds per ha) in early Spring in the year 2012. The mixture consisted of Festuca pratensis, Festuca rubra, Lolium perenne, Poa pratensis, Trifolium pretense, and the intergeneric hybrid (c.v. Felina). In each season, grassland was cut, and hay harvested prior to the chicken grazing performed in floorless portable pen. The genotypes of the chickens used were Ross 308, Hubbard JA757, and Dominant. This study aimed at determining whether soil from longer-term CG enhanced soil nutrient concentration in comparison with soil status before grazing. It is hypothesized that CG caused increased soil N while, preferential grazing by the chickens led to changes in botanical composition. The result indicated significant differences in all the soil chemical properties monitored though, the trend was not obviously defined across the years. The observed significant difference in this present study was inconsistent with a recent one-year study in the area which reported that soil concentrations of N, P, K, Ca, and Mg increased nonsignificantly over time (Skrivan et al. 2015). Differences in the study duration is possibly the reason for the disparities in our study and others. For instance, some authors have reported that long-term poultry-pasture experiment increases nutrient contents in soil and herbage (McGinley et al. 2004, Glatz et al. 2005, Hilimire et al. 2012). Soil N and Mg content revealed a statistically significant increase during the grazing period of 127 days. A rise in Mg accumulation was probably caused by increase in N (Reddy et al. 2008). On the contrary, O'Bryan et al. (2015) observed no dissimilarity in soil total N content between the poultry grazed and the non-poultry grazed soil. Thus, differences between farms, stocking rates and duration of study were the likely explanation

for the distinction in the N contents between poultry impacted and non-poultry grasslands. Based on previous literature on this issue, it was not amazing to discover a higher Ca concentration in the soil after grazing (Berton and Mudd 2000, Xu et al. 2014).

In terms of the floristic composition, chicken grazing was suitable for the cover of *Festulolium* (rose from 30% to 54%) and the weedy species *Taraxacum officinale* (increased from 1% to 33%) in 2013 to 2017 when compared with the two other species in the study area. In contrast, all other sown plant species (such as *F. pratensis, F. rubra, L. perenne, P. pratensis, T. pretense*) declined in their cover. Two key factors might be held accountable for the changes in botanical composition. These factors were: elevated N concentration in the soil and grazing preferences of by the birds (Miao et al. 2005, Liu et al. 2013). The chickens prefer young plant tissue forage with low fiber content, hence *Festulolium* with higher fiber content increased in the sward. Besides being identified as important for soil quality enhancement (Foreman and Long 2013), chichen grazing supports grassland management by helping the farmers introduce divers species with higher palatability (Liu et al. 2013).

7.2 Principal conclusions and summary

The primary goal of this work is centered on *appraising the dynamics of elements in the soil and plants in grasslands under different management (such as gazing, cutting, mulching, and waste disposal).*

This key goal is realized with the following five structured hypotheses which were consistent with individual case study (e.g., case study 1-5 as presented in chater 2-6).

The hypotheses were that:

1. in addition to the significant effects in the soil and in the plant chemical properties, the MSW dumps affect the species composition and richness.

2. the concentrations and stocks of SOC and STN are significantly affected by slope position, soil bulk density, and depth.

3. different meadow management methods (mulching, cutting and abandonment) affect long-term successional changes in plant species composition, main plant functional groups, and species richness.

4. the presence of faeces, deposited by heifers, on tall sward-height patches would significantly affect the amount of nutrients in the soil and consequently in the herbage of *A. capillaris* grassland.

5. chicken grazing (CG) caused increased soil N while, preferential grazing by the chickens led to changes in botanical composition.

The previous chapters might have been deemed to be rather voluminous with comprehensively large information. On this note, and as a necessity, it was conceived to elucidate at a glance some important accomplishments regarding the study goal and objectives by using the following paragraphs.

Case study 1: Variations of elements in soil and plants due to municipal solid waste dumps in grasslands

Long-term indiscriminately created municipal solid wastes (MSW) dumps are openly seen on the grasslands along the main roads linking the sub-urbs and the major cities in Nigeria. Despicablly, the wastes have been nonchalantly or ignorantly abandoned by the people and government while, the heaps increase daily in most cases with several impacts on the soil and flora (such as

174

Andropogon gayanus, Brachiaria decumbens, Cynodon dactylon and Cajanus cajan). This prompted our study which aimed at investigating the responses of the soil and plant chemical properties to heavy metals (HM) induced by MSW. It was hypothesized that the metals from the wastes affected the soil and plants at the dump sites relative to the non-dump (control) sites. Findings from the analyses confirmed that the effects of HM were significant and high at the dump sites with concentrations far above the EU, and Canadian environmental quality permissible limits for agricultural soils and vegetation. The study further observed that (i) contrary to the dump sites, a significant relationship ($R^2 = 0.70$; p < 0.001) was found between the number of plant species and area at control sites, (ii) shrubs and herbs were more tolerance to higher contents of HM when compared with grasses. At this juncture, it could be concluded that the aim and hypothesis of the case study 1 were justifiably achieved in line with the main goal of this work.

Case study 2: Evaluating the differences in SOC and STN status in grassland and neigbouring land use.

Agricultural-rich Imo watershed which is in south-eastern Nigeria was the study site for this case study 2. It has a total area of 4321.4 km² with grasslands covering more than 54% of the entire landmass. The dominant plant species were *Andropogon gayanus, Brachiaria decumbens, Cenchrus ciliaris, Cynodon dactylon, Pennisetum pedicellatum, Panicum maximum, Panicum purpureum.* Since several decades ago, the area has been used for agicultural purposes without fertilization. Lately, soil degradation effect has begun to be noticed by the smallholder farmers as their yields are on the decline. Poor farming system and climate change tend to be the major reasons. Dearth of soil data in the watershed motivated the need to examine the dynamics of SOC and STN conditions among other soil properties in this area. The objective was to *quantify the dynamics in soil properties under different land use in Imo watershed where there is no knowledge about the effects of land use on SOC and STN pool.* We hypothesized that *the concentrations and*

stocks of SOC and STN are significantly affected by slope position, soil bulk density, and depth. By employing ArcGIS 10.1 and FAO land use classification system, six land use (grassland, arable land, forest land, shrubland hills, urban built-up green, and mangrove wetland) were identified. The study observed low SOC and STN status in grassland relative to the forest land. And this low SOC and STN contents in the grassland is likely caused by profound use of the plants' residues for livestock fodder, fuel and other unsustainable management practices which in turn exposed the soil to serious erosion and leaching. The result further revealed that (i) topsoil layer (0-30cm) contributed to more than 90% of the total soil nutrients, (ii) land use significantly affected SOC content, STN contents. The study was a good move to provide land managers and farmers the information to enrich soil quality, conserve C and N stocks for food security, sustainable environment and climate change mitigation. In sum, the aim of this case study 2 was therefore met in accordance with the main goal of the study.

Case study 3: Plant species composition responses to long-term effects of mulching, traditional cutting and no management of improved upland grassland.

By addressing the question: 'how do different meadow management methods (mulching, cutting and abandonment) affect long-term successional changes in plant species composition, the main plant functional groups, and species richness?', the objective of the study was defined. As to proffer solution to the challenges of inadequate livestocks for the management of both semi-natural grasslands and previously intensified upland grasslands, mulching frequencies and traditional cut management were introduced as experimental treatments. After long term experiment, it was observed that (i) traditional management of two-cuts with biomass removal was the most suitable method for maintaining plant species richness and diversity, (ii) mulching (especially once per year) recorded high weeds and low species richness like umanged treatment, hence is a preferred option for the abatement of shrubs and trees encroachment. On the other hand, repeated mulching, though better than once-mulching in maintain species richness, yet it cannot be completely used in place of traditional two-cut management for improving upland meadows without reducing plant species richness and diversity. On this note, it is reasonable to agree that the aim of this case study 3 has been practically actualized in line with the main goal of the thesis.

Case study 4: Effects of grazing and dung on nutrient level in herbage and soil

By answering the following questions: (i) what is the effect of the presence of faeces on nutrient concentrations of soil beneath tall sward-height patches under intensive and extensive grazing management? (ii) does the presence of faeces on the surface beneath tall sward-height patches affect dry standing biomass yield, dry matter (DM) content, dead biomass, and nutrient concentrations in the herbage? and (iii) is there any relationship between soil nutrient concentrations and herbage nutrient concentrations under the tall sward-height patches?

The objective and hypothesis of this case study were satisfactorily addressed. For example, the result indicated that (a) different types of patch had no significant effect on soil available nutrients, (b) herbage from the different types of patches differed significantly in concentrations of N, P, K, Ca and Mg, (c) the highest nutrient concentrations for P and K in the dry matter (DM) herbage were in patches with faeces under intensive grazing. Conclusion was drwn that the presence of faeces hightened the P and K concentrations in the herbage in tall sward-height patches in intensively grazed pasture only, whilst no effect of faeces was observed in extensively grazed pasture which is likely due to a "dilution effect". Thus, signifying that plants uptake of the minerals from heifer dungs was probably the reason for low soil nutrient.

Case study 5: Chicken grazing (CG) effects on soil and plants, Czech Republic

By focusing on the effects of CG on soil nutrient concentration and floristic composition under five years field study in sown grassland, we hypothesized that 'though, chicken grazing caused increase in soil N yet, their preference in forage grazing induced changes in botanical composition'. The result revealed that N and plant available Mg were the only nutrients that got elevated during the study under CG. However, the study recorded a decline in the percentage of sown high productive species, in excemption of *Festulolium* and increasing cover of weedy *Taraxacum officinale*. Though, CG seems to be suitable management for the maintenance of soil fertility status, but it could be detrimental over long time because of increase in N and change in structure of sward. On these records, it was strongly believed that the aim of this case study 5 was harmoniously fulfilled in accord with the main goal of this work.

7.3 Recommendations from the thesis

Apart from Cr, Pb and Zn, further study on the effects of other HM on soil and plant is recommended in the area. The government and stakeholders in nature conservation should spur to action by enacting laws that instigate stringent punishment on any indiscriminant waste disposer. Moreover, the introduction of biological methods such as recycling and bio-phytoremediation processes which have been proved to be sustainable in ameliorating the effects of HM should be adopted.

Enhancing the SOC and STN status means improving the soil fertility. Therefore, sustainable farming systems such as conservative agriculture is recommended since there is high cost and inaccessibility of mineral fertilizer in the area. Further studies on the cycling and variability of other essential nutrients are necessary as to consolidate the findings of this present research and restore the soil quality of the grasslands in the watershed.

However, Chicken grazing has been identified as a profitable method for soil improvement, but long-term experiment is necessary to fully ascertain and complement the findings of this study.

7.4 References

- Addis H, Klik A, Oweis T, Strohmeier S. 2016. Linking Selected Soil Properties to Land Use and Hillslope – A Watershed Case Study in the Ethiopian Highlands. Soil Water Res 11:163-171. doi: 10.17221/117/2015-SWR
- Alloway BJ, Jackson AP, Morgan H. 1990. The accumulation of Cadmium by vegetables grown on soils contaminated from a variety of sources. *Sci Total Environ*. 91: 223–236.
- Aprill W, Sims R C. 1990. Evaluation of the use of prairie grasses for stimulating polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon treatment in soil. *Chemosphere*. 20: 253-265.
- Bada B S, Olarinre T A. 2012. Characteristics of Soils and Heavy Metal Content of Vegetation in Oil Spill Impacted Land in Nigeria: *Proc Annual Internal Conf Soils, Sediments, Water Energy*. 17 (2): pp. 1-10.
- Berton V, Mudd D. 2000. Profitable Poultry: Raising Birds on Pasture. The Sustain-able Agriculture Network (SAN), www.sare.org/publications/poultry.htm.
- Chytrý M. (ed.). 2007. Vegetace České republiky. 1. Travinná a keříčková vegetace [Vegetation of the Czech Republic. 1. Grassland and heathland vegetation]. Praha, CZ: Academia (In Czech). https://doi. org/10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2015.02.002
- Dickinson CH, Craig G. 1990. Effects of water on the decomposition and release of nutrients from cow pats. New Phytol 115: 139–147
- Duru M, Ducroc QH. 1997. A nitrogen and phosphorus herbage nutrient index as a tool for assessing the effect of N and P supply on the dry matter yield of permanent pastures. Nutr Cycl Agroecosys 47: 59–69
- Foreman P, Long C. 2013. Chickens in the Garden: Eggs, Meat, Chicken Manure Fertilizer and More. Mother Earth News. Retrieved January 28, 2019.
- Gaisler J, Pavlů V, Pavlů L, Hejcman M. 2013. Long-term effects of different mulching and cutting regimes on plant species composition of *Festuca rubra* grassland. Agriculture, Ecosystems and Environment, 178, 10–17. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. agee.2013.06.010
- Glatz PC, Ru YJ, Miao ZH, Wyatt SK, Rodda BJ. 2005. Integrating poultry into a crop and pasture farming system. International Journal of Poultry Science, 4:187–191.

- Grime JP, Hodgson JG, Hunt R. 1988. Comparative plant ecology: A functional approach to common British plants. London, UK: Unwin-Hyman. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-017-1094-7
- Haileslassie A, Priess J, Veldkamp E, Teketay D, Lesschen JP. 2005. Assessment of soil nutrient depletion and its spatial variability on smallholders' mixed farming systems in Ethiopia using partial versus full nutrient balances. Agric Ecosyst Environ 108: 1-16. doi:10.1016/j.agee.2004.12.010
- Hejcman M, Schellberg J, Pavlů V. 2010. Long-term effects of cutting frequency and liming on soil chemical properties, biomass production and plant species composition of Lolio-Cynosuretum grassland after the cessation of fertilizer application. Applied Vegetation Science, 13, 257–269.
- Hejcman M, Sochorová L, Pavlů V, Štrobach J, Diepolder M, Schellberg J. 2014. The Steinach Grassland Experiment: Soil chemical properties, sward height and plant species composition in three cut alluvial meadow after decades-long fertilizer application. Agriculture, Ecosystems and Environment, 184, 76–87. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2013.11.021
- Hilimire K, Gliessman SR, Muramoto J. 2012. Soil fertility and crop growth under poultry/crop integration. Renewable Agriculture and Food Systems, 28(2): 173–182
- Ismail H. Y., Ijah U. J. J., Riskuwa M. L., Allamin I. A., Isah M. A. 2014. Assessment of phytoremediation potentials of legumes in spent engine oil contaminated soil. Eur. J Environ Safety Sci. 2(2): 59-64.
- Khan S, Cao Q, Zheng Y M, Huang Y Z, Zhu Y G. 2008. Health risks of heavy metals in contaminated soils and food crops irrigated with wastewater in Beijing, China. *Environ. Pollut*. 152: 686-692.
- Kidd J, Manning P, Simkin J, Peacock S, Stockdale E. 2017. Impacts of 120 years of fertilizer addition on a temperate grassland ecosystem. PLoS ONE, 12(3), e0174632. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0174632
- Lato A, Radulov I, Berbecea A, Lato K, Crista F. 2012. The transfer factor of metals in soil-plants system. Res. J. of Agric. Sci. 44: 67-72.
- Li Z, Liu C, Dong Y, Chang X, Nie X, Liu L, Xiao H, Lu Y, Zeng G. 2017. Response of soil organic carbon and nitrogen stocks to soil erosion and land use types in the Loess hilly-gully region of China. Soil Till Res 166: 1-9. doi:10.1016/j.still.2016.10.004

- Liu M, Wang B, Osborne CP, Jiang G. 2013. Chicken Farming in Grassland Increases Environmental Sustainability and Economic Efficiency. PLoS ONE, 8(1): e53977.
- Liu R, Wang M, Chen W. 2018. The influence of urbanization on organic carbon sequestration and cycling in soils of Beijing. Landscap Urban Plan 169: 241-249. doi:10.1016/j.landurbplan.2017.09.002
- Liu Y, Wang HF, Li XT, Li JC. 2015. Heavy metal contamination of agricultural soils in Taiyuan, China. *Pedosphere*. 25 (6): 901–909.
- Ludvíková V, Pavlů V, Pavlů L, Gaisler J, Hejcman M. 2015. Sward-height patches under intensive and extensive grazing density in an *Agrostis capillaris* grassland. Folia Geobot 50: 219–228
- McGinley BC, Ceffey KP, Sauer TJ, Goodwin HL, Humphry JB, Coblentz WK, McBeth LJ. 2004. Case study: Mineral content of forages grown on poultry litter amended soils. The Professional Animal Scientist, 20:136–145.
- Miao ZH, Glatz PC, Ru YJ, Wyatt SK, Rodda BJ. 2005. Integrating free-range hens into a wheat stubble. International Journal of Poultry Science, 4: 526–530.
- Mosbaek, H., Tjell, J.C., Hovmand, M.F., 1989. Atmospheric lead input to agricultural crops in Denmark. Chemosphere 19: 1787-1799.
- Negasa T, Ketema H, Legesse A, Sisay M, Temesgen H. 2017. Variation in soil properties under different land use types managed by smallholder farmers along the toposequence in southern Ethiopia. Geoderm 290: 40–50. doi: 10.1016/j.geoderma.2016.11.021
- Nwaogu C, Ogbuagu H.D, Abrakasa S, Olawoyin M.A, Pavlů V. 2017. Assessment of the impacts of municipal solid waste dumps on soils and plants, Chem Ecol. 33:7, 589-606, DOI: 10.1080/02757540.2017.1337101
- O'Bryan CA, Crandall P, Jaroni D, Ricke SC, Gibson KE. 2015. Assessment of nitrogen and phosphorus loads present in environments impacted by alternative poultry processing operations utilized in pasture-raised poultry production. Renewable Agriculture and Food Systems, 32(1): 33–42.
- Obiora S C, Chukwu A, Davies T C. 2016. Heavy metals and health risk assessment of arable soils and food crops around Pb-Zn mining localities in Enyigba, southeastern Nigeria. *J African Earth Sci.* 116: 182-189.

- Pavlů K. 2015. The mineral content of forage influenced by previous varying intensity grazing.
 Masters thesis. Czech University of Life Sciences Prague, Faculty of Agrobiology, Food and Natural Resources (In Czech).
- Pavlů L, Pavlů V, Gaisler J, Hejcman M, Mikulka J. 2011. Effect of long-term cutting versus abandonment on the vegetation of a mountain hay meadow (Polygono-Trisetion) in Central Europe. Flora, 206, 1020–1029. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.flora.2011.07.008
- Pavlů V, Hejcman M, Pavlů L, Gaisler J. 2007. Restoration of grazing management and its effect on vegetation in an upland grassland. Applied Vegetation Science, 10, 375–382. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1654-109X.2007.tb00436.x
- Pavlů V, Hejcman M, Pavlů L, Gaisler J. 2007. Restoration of grazing management and its effect on vegetation in an upland grassland. Appl Veg Sci 10: 375–382
- Pavlů V, Velich J. 1998. The quality of pasture forage under rotational and continual grazing of heifers. Rost. Výr. 44: 287–292
- Skrivan M, Pickinpaugh SH, Pavlu V, Skrivanova E, Englmaierova M. 2015. A mobile system for rearing meat chickens on pasture. Czech Journal of Animal Science, 60: 52–59.
- Tani FH, Barringston S. 2005. Zinc and Copper uptake by plants under two transpiration ratios Part I. Wheat (Triticum aestivum L.). Environ. Pollut. 138: 538-547.
- Udom BE, Ogunwole JO. 2015. Soil organic carbon, nitrogen, and phosphorus distribution in stable aggregates of an Ultisol under contrasting land use and management history. J Plant Nutr Soil Sci 178: 460-467. 10.1002/jpln.201400535
- Wang Z, Guo S, Sun Q. 2015. Soil organic carbon sequestration potential of artificial and natural vegetation in the hilly regions of Loess Plateau. Ecol Eng 82: 547-554. doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoleng.2015.05.031
- Xu H, Su H, Su BY, Han XG, Biswas DK, Li YG. 2014. Restoring the degraded grassland and improving sustainability of grassland ecosystem through chicken farming: a case study in northern China. Agriculture Ecosystems and Environment, 186: 115–123.
- Xu Sutie, Silveira ML, Inglett KS, Sollenberger LE, Gerber S. 2016. Effect of land-use conversion on ecosystem C stock and distribution in subtropical grazing lands. Plant Soil 399 (1-2): 233-245. DOI 10.1007/s11104-015-2690-3

CHAPTER EIGHT

8.1 List of Author's Publications

Publications (in WOS and Scopus)

- <u>Chukwudi Nwaogu</u>, Vilém Pechanec, Vit Vozenilek. 2019. Responses of soil and plants to spatiotemporal changes in landscape under different land-use in Imo watershed. Archives of Agronomy and Soil Sciences. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/03650340.2019.1566714
- Jan Gaisler, Lenka Pavlů, <u>Chukwudi Nwaogu</u>, Klara Pavlů, Michal Hejcman, Vilém Pavlů. 2019. Long-term effects of mulching, traditional cutting and no management on plant species composition of improved upland grassland in the Czech Republic. Grass Forage Sci. 1–13. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/gfs.12408.
- <u>Chukwudi Nwaogu</u>, Onyedikachi J. Okeke, Olutoyin Fashae, Hycienth Nwankwoala. 2018. Soil organic carbon and total nitrogen stocks as affected by different land use in an Ultisol in Imo Watershed, southern Nigeria. *Chemistry and Ecology*, 34:9, 854-870. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/02757540.2018.1508461
- <u>Chukwudi Nwaogu</u>, Henry D. Ogbuagu, Selegha Abrakasa, Modupeola A. Olawoyin & Vilém Pavlů. 2017. Assessment of the impacts of municipal solid waste dumps on soils and plants. *Chemistry and Ecology*, 33: 589-606. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/02757540.2017.1337101
- Pavel Krám, Juraj Farkaš, Anna Pereponova, <u>Chukwudi Nwaogu</u>, Veronika Štědrá, Jakub Hrušk.
 2014. Bedrock Weathering and Stream Water Chemistry in Felsic and Ultramafic Forest

Catchments. *Procedia Earth and Planetary Science*, 10: 52-55. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.proeps.2014.08.010

Other peer-reviewed publications

- Jan Titěra, Henning Haase, Teowdroes T. Kassahun, <u>Chukwudi Nwaogu</u>, Klára Pavlů, Matthias Kändler, et al. 2018. Divergrass a cross border project to promote sustainable management of grasslands. ACC Journal, 24 (1): 61-80. http://dx.doi.org/10.15240/tul/004/2018-1-001
- <u>Chukwudi Nwaogu</u>, Modupeola A. Olawoyin, Vincent A. Kavianu and Vilém Pavlů. 2016. Soil dynamics, conservation and food supply in the grassland ecological zone of Sub-Sahara Africa: The need for sustainable agroecosystem management for maize (Zea mays). *Development, Environment and Foresight*, 2 (2): 61-79, ISSN: 2336-6621.

Conferences (Selected few)

- <u>Chukwudi Nwaogu</u>, Hycienth Nwankwoala, Vilém Pavlů. 2018. Effects of cutting, burning, and mulching on soil and plants in the Guinea Savanna-grassland. In: Horan B., Hennessy D., O'Donovan M., Kennedy E., McCarthy B., Finn J.A., O'Brien B. (eds.). Sustainable meat and milk production from grasslands. ISBN: 978-1-84170-643-6. Conference held in *Ireland*.
- <u>Chukwudi Nwaogu</u>, Hycienth Nwankwoala. 2018. Effects of human-induced landscape changes on biodiversity conservation of soil and plants in different land-use, southern Nigeria. 5TH International/Global Biodiversity Conservation Conference (GBCC), Prague, *Czech Republic*. ISBN: 978-80-213-2874-7.

- <u>Chukwudi Nwaogu</u>. 2018. Umbrella tree species: are they preserving or preventing biodiversity in the riparian vegetation of southern Nigeria? On the 59th Annual Conference of the 'Association of Nigerian Geographers', University of Ibadan, Nov., 4-9, 2018, Ibadan, Oyo State, **Nigeria**.
- <u>Chukwudi Nwaogu</u>, Onyedikachi J. Okeke, Olutoyin Fashae, Ugo H. Okeke. 2018. Enhancing soil organic carbon and nitrogen pools to climate change adaptation in Imo watershed, Sub-Saharan Africa. International symposium for climate change adaptation in Africa: Fostering African resilience and capacity to adapt. University of Ibadan, *Nigeria*. May 14-15, 2018.
- Onyedikachi Okeke, <u>Chukwudi Nwaogu</u>. 2018. Assessing the distribution and ecological suitability of rice in Ebonyi State, south-east Nigeria: an integrated geostatistical approach. On the 59th Annual Conference of the 'Association of Nigerian Geographers', University of Ibadan, Nov., 4-9, 2018, Ibadan, Oyo State, **Nigeria**.
- <u>Chukwudi Nwaogu</u>, Joshua Okeke, Eromosei, E. et al. 2017. A 30-year appraisal of soil-gully erosion as a driver of plants extinction due to changed soil-lithological characterization in southern Nigeria. 17th International Multidisciplinary Scientific GeoConference SGEM, *Water Resources, Forest, Marine and Ocean Ecosystems-Soils section*. ISBN 978-619-7408-05-8 / ISSN 1314-2704, Albena, *Bulgaria*, 17(32): 3-10. 29 June - 5 July 2017.

https://doi.org/10.5593/sgem2017/32/S13.001

- <u>Chukwudi Nwaogu</u>. 2017. The role of soil and conservation in agriculture and food security: a study of sustainable agroecosystem management for maize in Nigeria. On the 58th Annual Conference of the 'Association of Nigerian Geographers', Keffi, Nassarawa State, **Nigeria**.
- <u>Chukwudi Nwaogu</u>, Modupeola Olawoyin, Hycienth Nwankwoala, Vilém Pavlů. 2016. Effects of joint grassland management on the soil chemical properties, aboveground biomass, and

maize grain production in Guinea savanna. Kostelecke Inspirovani Conference, Czech Republic. Nov. 24-25, pp. 28.

- <u>Chukwudi Nwaogu</u>, Modupeola Olawoyin, Hycienth Nwankwoala, Vilém Pavlů. 2016. The semi long-term cutting, burning, and mulching effects on soil, plant, and species abundance in the Northern Guinea Tropical Grassland. *3rd Tropical Biodiversity Conservation Conference* (TBCC), Prague, *Czech Republic*. pp. 23-24.
- <u>Chukwudi Nwaogu</u>, Anna Perepenova, Hana Sillerova, et al. 2014. Weathering Profiles of Alkaline Earth Metals in Base-Poor Forest Ecosystem: Lysina, Slavkov Forest, Czech Republic. 8th Symposium on Ecosystem Behviour 'Biogeomon', Germany, July 13-17,2014.

8.2 List of figures

As in chapter two (case study 1)

- Figure 4. Ordination diagram showing the results of RDA: (a) plant species composition, and
 - (b) abundance and distribution of the functional groups of the plant species in relation

to the different investigated locations in 2015	47
---	----

As in chapter three (case study 2)

Figure 1. Study area showing land use types, sampling sites, and Imo river watershed and
catchment
Figure 2. (a) Soil organic carbon stock and (b) Soil total nitrogen stock in relation to different
land use types and two levels of soil depths70
Figure 3. (a) Soil organic carbon stock and (b) soil total nitrogen stock in relation to the different
slope positions under various land use types71
As in chapter four (case study 3)
Figure 1. Changes in plant species composition of the tested management treatments between
2000-2013100
Figure 2. Ordination diagrams showing the results of redundancy analysis of plant species
composition data102
Figure 3. Changes in mean cover values of the dominant grass species in the investigated
treatments between 2000 and 2013103
Figure 4. Changes in mean cover values of the dominant forb species in investigated treatments
between 2000-2013105

As in chapter five (case study 4)

`igure 1. Frequency distribution showing sward height (cm) variation in intensive grazing (IG)
and extensive grazing (EG) treatments134
Figure 2. Ordination diagrams showing results from RDA analysis of herbage and soil nutrient
concentrations138
As in chapter six (case study 5)

8.3 List of Tables

As in chapter two (case study 1)

Table 1. (Cover (in %) of shrubs, herbs, grasses, legumes, and forbs and cover of the most
а	abundant species in each functional group36
Table 2. (Correlation between soil HM (Cr, Pb, Zn) and nutrients (N, P, K) in dump sites and
C	control sites
Table 3. F	Relationships between the contents of soil and plant chemical properties in the dump
s	sites and control sites42
Table 4. N	Mean heavy metals transfer factor (HMTF) for different vegetation types in the study

area43
Table 5. Mean concentrations of HM (Cr, Pb, Zn) in plants species parts under the dump sites
and control sites45
As in chapter three (case study 2)
Table 1. Attributes of the six investigated land uses in the study area
Table 2. Soil organic carbon and soil total nitrogen concentrations in relation to land use types,
soil depth, and various slope positions of the study area
Table 3. Soil bulk density in relation to slope position, soil depth under the different land use
types of the study area72
Table 4. Repeated measure ANOVA for soil properties as jointly influenced by all land use
types, soil depth, and slope position73
Table 5. Correlation matrix between soil chemical and physical properties under different
depths75
As in chapter four (case study 3)
Table 1. Mean soil chemical properties for the different treatments measured in 201195
Table 2. Results of linear mixed-effects models for plant species, biodiversity, functional groups,

Table 3. Results of tested hypotheses to explain differences among the studied management

treatments and changes over time independent of treatment, based on RDA101

As in chapter five (case study 4)

Table 1	• Description of the sward height patches and their management	135
Table 2	. Soil chemical properties under different sward height patches	136
Table 3	. Sward characteristics and herbage nutrient concentrations of different sward height	
	patches	139
Table 2 Table 3	 Soil chemical properties under different sward height patches Sward characteristics and herbage nutrient concentrations of different sward height patches 	13 13

As in chapter six (case study 5)

Table 1. Soil chemical properties under CG in different years and seasons investigated154
Table 2. The characteristics of the chicken grazing in the years 2013-2017 155
Table 3. Botanical composition (%) in the years 2013-2017
8.4. List of Appendices / Supporting information
Appendix Table 1. Mean concentrations of soil and plant aboveground biomass (AGB)
of heavy metals (Cr, Pb, Zn) and Ph values for the dump sites and the control sites
in the investigated locations
Appendix Figure 1. Photograph showing one of the five dump sites investigated for the study.57
Supporting information Table 1 (S1). Plant species recorded in the experiment grouped into
functional groups122
Supporting information Figure 2 (S2). Changes in mean cover of species grouped into the main
functional groups123

Supporting information Figure 3 (S3). Changes in mean C-S-R signature (Grime *et al.*, 1988)

for plants with (a) C, (b) S and (c) R strategy in the investigated treatments between

Supporting information Figure 4 (S4). Changes in mean Ellenberg indicator values for (a)

nutrients, (b) light and (c) moisture in the investigated treatments between 2000-2013